Running head: MOOD DISORDERS IN CANCER PATIENTS WITH ARTHRITIS AND HEALTH CARE UTILIZATION

Mood Disorders in Cancer Patients With or Without Arthritis: Incidence and Impact on Health

Care Utilization

by Umme Saika Kabir

A thesis presented to Lakehead University in fulfillment of the thesis requirement for the degree of Master of Health Sciences, Epidemiology Specialization

Thunder Bay, Ontario, Canada, 2020

Author's Declaration

I hereby declare that I am the sole author of this thesis. This is a true copy of the thesis, including any required final revisions, as accepted by my examiners.

I understand that my thesis may be made electronically available to the public.

Acknowledgment

First and foremost, I would like to render my thanks and appreciation to my supervisor, Dr. Anna Koné Péfoyo, for her continuous guidance, support, and cooperation throughout the journey of my MSc program. Dr. Anna, you are a tremendous supervisor, mentor, colleague, and epidemiologist. You were always there for me whenever I needed to discuss anything related to my thesis and academic courses. Despite having some hard times, Dr. Anna provided me with excellent suggestions, helped in learning SAS, and reviewed my thesis several times to make it a success. Her direction, valuable opinion, and effort have led me on the path of my thesis.

I am thankful to my committee members, Dr. Deborh Scharf and Dr. Vicki Kristman for their time to review my thesis several times and insightful advice which certainly has helped me to ascertain my research objectives. Their support and guidance was vital for completing my thesis in time. They always encouraged me for perfection and formed a better researcher. I also express my thanks to my external examiner Dr. Darren Brenner for his valuable time to review my thesis.

I wish to express my sincere thanks to all my fellow graduate students, friends, and my mother whose cooperation has made this path easier for me. Big appreciation and gratitude go to my husband, Sultanul Kabir, who encouraged and supported me tremendously throughout my master's program. Despite being a Ph.D. student and having a busy schedule, he shared all the chores with me including looking after my 5-years old son, and helped me to handle my stress. It is because of his tremendous support and effort, my pursuing the master's was possible. Lastly, thank you Sherveen, my son, for tolerating mommy's strain and stress and letting me perform my academic works.

3

List of Abbreviations	7
Abstract	8
Overview of Thesis Content	10
Chapter 1: Introduction	11
Chapter 2: Literature Review	15
2.1 Cancer Burden and Risk Factors	16
2.2 Multimorbidity (MMB) in Cancer Patients	19
2.3 Cancer Survival and Impact of Multimorbidity	20
2.4 Arthritis	22
2.5 Arthritis and cancer	24
2.5.1 The role of arthritis in developing mood disorders	26
2.6 Mood Disorders	27
2.7 Mood disorders in cancer patients	28
2.8 Health Care Utilization (HCU)	31
2.8.1 Cancer and health care utilization: role of arthritis and mood disorders	32
Chapter 3: Thesis Methodology Overview	34
3.1 Objectives	35
3.2 Approach to Thesis	36
3.3 Hypothesis	37
3.4 Study Design and Population	38
3.5 Data Sources	38
3.6 Ethical Considerations	41
Chapter 4: Impact of Arthritis on the Development of Mood Disorders in Cancer Patients: A Population-based Retrospective Cohort Study	43
Abstract	44
Introduction	45
Methods	46
Study Design and Data Sources	46
Study Population	47
Study Measurements	47
Analyses	49
Results	50

Table of Contents

Sensitivity Analysis	
Discussion	59
Strengths and Limitations	61
Conclusion	
Appendices	75
Appendix B: ICD codes for chronic conditions	77
Chapter 5: Impact of Mood Disorders and Arthritis on the Health Care Utilization Patients	of Cancer 85
Abstract	
Introduction	
Methods	89
Study Design and Study Population	89
Data Sources	
Study Measures	
Results	
Discussion	
Strengths and Limitations	108
Implications of the Findings	
Appendices	120
Appendix B: ICD Codes for Chronic Conditions	122
Chapter 6: Discussion	125
6.1 Main Findings	126
6.1.1 The Incidence of Mood Disorders in Cancer Patients was 16.9 per 100 Vary According to the Presence of Arthritis	0 and did not 126
6.1.2 The Number of Chronic Other Chronic Conditions (Multimorbidity) Co Important Factor for Mood Disorders Occurrence but does not Modify the A of Arthritis	onstitutes an djusted Impact 128
6.1.3 Mood Disorders and Arthritis was Associated with Increased the Hospi ED Visits in Cancer Patients and Mood Disorders had Higher Impact on HC Arthritis	italizations and U than 130
6.1.4 The Impact of Arthritis and Mood Disorders on the HCU of Cancer Pa the Level of Multimorbidity. Mood disorders was associated with highest Inc Hospitalizations in Patients Without any Co-occurring Conditions while Mos Impact for ED visits was Found among the Patients with One or More Chron	tients Varied by rease in st Pronounced nic Conditions.

6.2 Limitation of the Study	
6.3 Strengths of the Study	
6.4 Epidemiological Implications: Internal and External Validity	135
Chapter 7: Conclusion/ Implication/ Future Research	138

List of Abbreviations

CI – Confidence interval

DAD – Discharge Abstract Database

ED- Emergency Department

HCU- Health Care Utilization

HR – Hazard Ratio

ICES – Institute for Clinical Evaluative Sciences

IDAVE - ICES Data & Analytic Virtual Environment

MDD – Major Depressive Disorder

MMB- Multimorbidity

NACRS - National Ambulatory Care Reporting System

OA- Osteoarthritis

OCR - Ontario Cancer Registry

OHIP - Ontario Health Insurance Plan

ON-Marg – Ontario Marginalization Index

RA- Rheumatoid Arthritis

RPDB - Registered Persons Database

Abstract

Objectives: This thesis is aimed to detect the incidence of mood disorders in cancer patients, and to assess the role of arthritis and multimorbidity in the development of mood disorders. The thesis will also describe the impact of arthritis and mood disorders on the health care utilization of cancer patients accounting for the role of other comorbidities.

Methods: The thesis is a population-based study with linked administrative health databases, available from the Institute for Clinical Evaluative Sciences, and included all adult patients diagnosed with cancer in Ontario between 2003 and 2013. The study used a retrospective cohort design. Univariate and bivariate analyses were used to describe the incidence of mood disorders, level of multimorbidity, and characteristics of patients with cancer. Survival analysis was used to evaluate the adjusted impact of arthritis and other variables on the occurrence and time to the development of mood disorders. Negative binomial regression was performed to assess the adjusted effect of arthritis and mood disorders on health service utilization by cancer patients.

Results: The cumulative crude incidence of mood disorders over the study period in cancer patients in Ontario was 16.9 (95% CI 16.6-17.3)/1,000 population. Arthritis was not associated with an increased risk of developing mood disorders in crude and adjusted analysis; however, multimorbidity significantly increased the risk of mood disorders. Mood disorders and arthritis increased health care utilization in cancer patients. The average hospitalizations per person-year in patients with mood disorders diagnosed before (0.73 ± 1.06) and after (1.09 ± 1.33) cancer was higher than patients without mood disorders (0.57 ± 0.92) . Similarly, average ED visits per person-year were also higher when mood disorders were diagnosed before (1.03 ± 1.68) or after (1.20 ± 1.20)

2.10) cancer compared to the patients without mood disorders. Arthritis increased only ED visits while decreasing hospitalization. When mood disorders and arthritis were both present in patients with cancer and diagnosed after cancer there was a 28% (95% CI = 20-37%) higher risk of hospitalization and a 60% (95% CI = 50-69%) increased risk of ED visits compared to those without any of these conditions.

Conclusion: The study provided evidence on the risk of developing mood disorders in cancer patients with multiple chronic conditions. Multimorbidity is an important risk factor for developing mood disorders and the number of chronic conditions rather than a specific condition like arthritis increases the likelihood of developing mood disorders. The study showed the importance of addressing multimorbidity to improve the mental health outcomes in cancer patients. The findings of the study also described the impact of arthritis and mood disorders on the health service utilization of cancer patients. Mood disorders increased health services use more than arthritis. Early identification of psychological and other chronic conditions may decrease hospital admissions and ED visits in cancer patients reducing the burden and cost of the health care system.

Overview of Thesis Content

The thesis is organized into seven chapters. Chapter 1 provides a general introduction to the topic and includes a discussion of multimorbidity in cancer patients, arthritis, mood disorders, and health care utilization. The second chapter is the literature review, synthesizing detailed knowledge about the study topics and the possible research gaps. The third chapter is the overview of the thesis methodology including the approach to the study, objectives and hypothesis, conceptual frameworks, and general methods. Specifically, the fourth and fifth chapters address the main objectives in the form of manuscripts for publications. The fourth chapter addresses the first objective of the thesis, i.e. the impact of arthritis on the development of mood disorders in cancer patients and whether this association varies by the level of multimorbidity. The fifth chapter addresses the other objective, i.e. the impact of arthritis and mood disorders on the health care utilization of cancer patients while considering the number of other comorbid conditions. The sixth chapter is comprised of the general study findings with a brief discussion of the epidemiological aspects with the strengths and limitations of the thesis. The seventh and final chapter describes the implications of the study findings and the direction for future research.

Chapter 1: Introduction

Non-communicable diseases are becoming the greatest group of health concerns in the world and responsible for the majority of global death (World Health Organization, 2018). This includes cancer, one of the leading causes of death internationally, and particularly in developed countries (Bray et al., 2018). One in two Canadians is at risk of developing cancer in his or her lifetime (Canadian Cancer Society, 2017), and one in every four Canadians is expected to die from the disease (Canadian Cancer Society, 2018). In Ontario, the number of newly diagnosed malignant cancers in 2018 was 90,483; this equates to an age-standardized incidence of 571.1 cases per 100,000 people (Cancer Care Ontario, 2018). The survival of cancer patients has been increased markedly over the decades in Canada. Ellison (2018) reported that the median increase in 5-year net cancer survival was 6.9-8.6% between the ages of 15 to 74 years within the last twenty years (Ellison, 2018).

People with cancer are also often faced with the co-occurrence of multiple chronic conditions, or multimorbidity (MMB). In Canada, among the general population, 25% or more individuals aged above 40 years have MMB, and MMB is even higher in the elderly population (Feely et al., 2017; Koné Pefoyo et al., 2015). In Ontario, over 75% of cancer patients have at least one additional chronic condition (Feely et al., 2017; Koné Pefoyo et al., 2015). MMB is positively associated with mortality in older adults, and the risk of death increases with the number of chronic conditions (Nunes et al., 2016). MMB in cancer patients results in reduced survival, lower quality of life, complexity in treatment, poorer outcomes, and cancer patients with MMB often represent high-cost users of the health care system (Lee et al., 2011; Perruccio et al., 2007; Sarfati et al., 2016; Søgaard et al., 2013; St John et al., 2014).

Clustering of chronic conditions with cancer may be due to common risk factors with cancer, such as old age, smoking, alcohol, poor diet, lack of physical activities, and obesity (Extermann,

2007; Sarfati et al., 2016). Cancer often occurs in combination with musculoskeletal diseases (including arthritis), cardiovascular diseases, metabolic diseases (such as hypertension, hyperlipidemia, diabetes), and gastrointestinal conditions; mood disorders (such as depression) are particularly prevalent in cancer patients (Kenzik et al., 2016; Koné Pefoyo et al., 2015; Massie, 2004; Roy et al., 2018). Studies have reported the prevalence of depression among cancer patients in the range of 20-40%, and at least 15% of cancer survivors have a diagnosis of major depressive disorder (MDD) (Lima et al., 2016; Pitman et al., 2018). Polsky et al. (2005) found that patients newly diagnosed with cancer were approximately four times more likely to develop depressive symptoms compared to the persons having no cancer (Polsky et al., 2005). Another study has reported that among cancer patients seeking mental outpatient services, at least 18% have mood disorders (Anuk et al., 2019).

The prevalence of mood disorders among cancer patients increases with multimorbidity; inflammatory conditions characterized by pain like arthritis, cancer, fibromyalgia, and heart diseases show associations with mood disorders (Anuk et al., 2019; S. B. Patten et al., 2018; Scott B. Patten, 2005). For example, arthritis has been positively linked with mood disorders including depression in several research studies (Choy & Calabrese, 2018; Nicassio, 2010; Sturgeon et al., 2016). A meta-analysis by Sturgeon et al. (2016) has reported that the prevalence of MDD in patients with rheumatoid arthritis is 16.8% whereas the lifetime prevalence of MDD among the US general population is 7.1% (Sturgeon et al., 2016; National Institute of Mental Health, 2019). Cancer diagnosis, pathophysiology, and its treatment, including chemotherapy, are associated with the development of mood disorders especially depression (Anuk et al., 2019; Pitman et al., 2018; Smith, 2015). Depressive disorders cause physical distress, decreased quality of life, poor treatment compliance, thus, negatively impact cancer outcomes and complicates care management

(Colleoni et al., 2000; Fitzgerald et al., 2015; Kanani et al., 2016; M. Li et al., 2016; Pinquart & Duberstein, 2010). Moreover, patients diagnosed with cancer and depression are likely to have more hospital admissions, extended hospital stays, increased number of emergency and primary care visits (Mausbach & Irwin, 2017; R. Patel et al., 2018).

The occurrence of mood disorders in cancer patients has been addressed in the literature, while cancer and musculoskeletal conditions are proved to each be associated with mood disorders. However, the effects of arthritis on the development of mood disorders in cancer patients still remain unknown. This study will examine the impact of arthritis on the development of mood disorders in cancer patients. We will also test the hypothesis that the co-occurrence of arthritis and mood disorders increases health services use among cancer patients. We will evaluate the combined impact of arthritis and mood disorders on health care utilization among cancer patients in terms of hospital admissions and emergency (ED) visits. Although several studies have focused on health care utilization (HCU) in cancer patients, this proposed study is novel because we use a robust population-based design to determine the influence of MMB, particularly arthritis and mood disorders on cancer patients' HCU.

Chapter 2: Literature Review

The study is intended to describe the impact of arthritis on the development of mood disorders in cancer patients as well as how this cluster of comorbidities affects health service utilization. Therefore, the review of the literature will be related to the following key concepts relevant to the study; cancer, arthritis, multimorbidity, depression, and health care utilization. We conducted a literature search to understand the current body of knowledge regarding these topics. PubMed was searched in June 2019 and in May 2020 with specific keywords including comorbid*, "Comorbidity"[Mesh], "Multimorbidity"[Mesh], MDD [Mesh], Arthritis [Mesh] depress*, "Depressive Disorder"[Mesh], malignan*, cancer*, "Neoplasms"[Mesh], "Cancer AND mood disorders", "Arthritis AND mood disorders", "Cancer AND Hospitalization", "Cancer AND Health care utilization" "Arthritis AND Health care utilization", " Mood disorders AND health care utilization."

Articles focusing on the prevalence of mood disorders in cancer patients, the impact of mood disorders on cancer outcomes, including HCU, and treatment were selected for further review. We also included the papers describing multimorbidity (MMB) in cancer patients, including arthritis and its impact on the development of mood disorders as well as HCU. The literature review provided a detailed description of cancer and its burden, MMB in cancer patients, development of mood disorders in cancer patients, the role of arthritis on the development of mood disorders, sociodemographic factors, the biological mechanism of cancer, arthritis and mood disorders, and the impact of MMB especially arthritis and mood disorders on the utilization of health care services by cancer patients.

2.1 Cancer Burden and Risk Factors

"Cancer is a disease where abnormal cells divide without control and can invade nearby tissue. Cancer cells can also spread to other parts of the body through the blood and lymph systems" (National Cancer Institute, n.d.). The incidence of cancer is increasing, and in 2018, there were 18.1 million new cancer cases diagnosed globally compared to 12.7 million in 2008 (Bray et al., 2018; Jemal et al., 2011). The World Health Organization ranked cancer as the second leading cause of death worldwide in 2018, with an estimated 9.6 million deaths attributed to cancer (World Health Organization, 2018). Cancer was previously known as the disease of high-income countries, although the prevalence is now rising in the low and middle-income countries due to aging populations and lifestyle factors (Bray et al., 2018; Torre et al., 2016).

In Canada, 225,800 newly diagnosed cancer cases are expected in 2020, of which 83,300 will die from the disease (Brenner et al., 2020). There are wide provincial differences in the incidence rate of cancer. Eastern Canada comprised of Atlantic Canada, Quebec, and Ontario has a higher incidence rate of cancer, while British Columbia continues to have the lowest incidence rate (Xie et al., 2015). Within the period 2013-17, the age-specific incidence rate (ASIR) of all cancers among males was 392 per 100,000 person-year in British Columbia, whereas, in Atlantic Canada, the ASIR was as high as 545 per 100,000 person-year in Prince Edward Island (Xie et al., 2015). Cancer is the leading cause of mortality and the seventh most costly illness in Canada (Canadian Cancer Society, 2017). According to a recent Canadian Cancer Society report, the 5-year net survival for all cancers combined is 63%, and slightly higher for females than males (Canadian Cancer Society, 2019). The highest cancer mortality in Ontario in 2018 is attributable to lung, colorectal, female breast, and pancreatic cancer (Cancer Care Ontario, 2018). The incidence rate and mortality rates are higher in males and people aged 60-79 (Cancer Care Ontario, 2018). It is predicted that the healthcare system in Canada will face challenges for the appropriate care management of cancer patients in the future (Canadian Cancer Society, 2017).

Cancer can occur in almost any site of the body, such as lung, brain, skin, gastrointestinal tract, breast, reproductive organs, kidney, blood, and so on (Bray et al., 2018; Xie et al., 2015). However, the most prevalent cancer sites vary substantially by age, sex, and sociodemographic characteristics (Bray et al., 2018). In Canada, in 2019, the most frequently occurring cancers among males irrespective of age are prostate, lung, colorectal, bladder, and lymphoma, whereas, the most prevalent cancers in females are breast, lung, colorectal, uterus, and thyroid (Canadian Cancer Society, 2019).

Cancer results from a complex interplay between genetic, environmental, and lifestyle factors (Wei et al., 2010; Wu et al., 2018). Heredity has been proven to play a role in breast, colon, and several childhood cancers (Frank, 2004; Tomasetti & Vogelstein, 2015). Other non-modifiable risk factors contributing to the development of cancer include age, male sex, family history, ethnicity, and hormones (Wu et al., 2018; Canadian Cancer Society, 2019). A study conducted in the Czech Republic describes that among the 80,000 newly diagnosed cancer patients each year, the majority are aged 55 years or older (Smetana Jr. et al., 2016). The authors hypothesize that aging causes irreversible cellular damage which increases the likelihood of developing cancer (Smetana Jr. et al., 2016). According to the Canadian Cancer Society, in the age group 20-59 years, females have a higher incidence of cancer, whereas, in all other age groups, males are predominantly affected (Canadian Cancer Society, 2017). There is also a racial variation of cancer prevalence in Canada; Caucasians have a higher prevalence of cancer (Lebrun, 2011).

Smoking is the most important modifiable risk factor for many cancers including lung, esophagus, throat, oral, colorectal, larynx, kidney, urinary bladder, liver, pancreas, stomach, breast, ovary, and cervix(Gapstur et al., 2018; Y.-S. Sun et al., 2017). Alcohol, lack of physical activity, obesity, and diets deficient in fruits and vegetables are other modifiable risk factors for

various cancers including breast, colorectal, prostate, and liver cancer (Gapstur et al., 2018; Key et al., 2004; A. Patel et al., 2018; Y.-S. Sun et al., 2017; Tan et al., 2018; Wei et al., 2010). Environmental exposures, for example, radiation, carcinogenic chemicals, sunlight, second-hand smoking, and certain infections like Human Papilloma Virus (HPV), Human Immuno Deficiency Virus (HIV), Hepatitis B Virus (HBV), Hepatitis C Virus (HCV), and Helicobactor pylori also represent risk factors for developing cancer (Gapstur et al., 2018; Wei et al., 2010; Canadian Cancer Society, 2017). Cancer risk factors vary according to sociodemographic characteristics. For example, in high-income countries smoking, obesity and alcohol are associated with the development of a majority of cancers, whereas, in low and middle-income countries associated

factors are smoking, deficient diet, and sexually transmitted HPV infection (Danaei et al., 2005).

2.2 Multimorbidity (MMB) in Cancer Patients

Multimorbidity is the presence of multiple diseases in an individual, often defined as the cooccurrence of two or more diseases (Feely et al., 2017; Johnston et al., 2019; Koné Pefoyo et al., 2015). MMB is more common among the elderly, females, people from the lower-income quintiles, low educational attainment, and Indigenous populations (Kuwornu et al., 2014; Roberts et al., 2015; Skivington et al., 2015). In Canada, the prevalence of MMB is around 26%, reaching 66% for people above 65 years of age (Feely et al., 2017). The highest prevalence is observed for asthma, diabetes, hypertension, arthritis, and mood disorders (Lebenbaum et al., 2018; Roberts et al., 2015).

MMB is common among cancer patients and survivors. A cohort study based on population health administrative data in Ontario reports that around 75% of cancer patients have at least two conditions and 25% have three or more conditions besides cancer (Koné Pefoyo et al., 2015). Older cancer patients are more likely to have comorbid conditions as age is a common risk factor for

cancer and MMB (Corbett & Bridges, 2019). Cancers associated with the highest comorbidities include prostate, breast, colorectal, and cervical cancer, which may be explained by the longer survival rate for these cancer types (Salako et al., 2018). A population-based cross-sectional study conducted in Australia reported an increased prevalence of mental/behavioral problems, musculoskeletal and circulatory conditions in current cancer patients compared to those without cancer (H. Ng et al., 2016). Ayeni et al. (2019) conducted a study on South African breast cancer patients and described that the most prevalent co-occurring chronic conditions were obesity (85%), hypertension (61%), impaired fasting glucose (47%), and depression (11%) (Ayeni et al., 2019). However, the prevalence of mood disorders including adjustment disorder, anxiety, and depression is reported to be as high as 38% among cancer patients compared to the global prevalence of 14% among the general population (Mitchell et al., 2011; Waraich et al., 2004).

2.3 Cancer Survival and Impact of Multimorbidity

Cancer survival varies by cancer type, clinical stages, as well as sociodemographic, and healthcare factors. For example, lung cancer has an extremely poor prognosis, with a median survival of one year (Tas et al., 2013). For colorectal cancer, 1-year survival is estimated at 97.7% with a diagnosis at stage 1 but falls to 43.9% when diagnosed at stage 4 (Hawkes, 2019). On the other hand, breast and prostate cancer have a much higher one and five-year survival. Patients diagnosed with stage 1, 2, or 3 prostate cancer have almost 100% one and five-year survival. However, if they are diagnosed at stage 4, the one and five-year survival decrease to 87.6% and 47.7%, respectively (Hawkes, 2019). In Canada, most breast cancers are diagnosed at stage 1, with an overall five-year survival of 84-88% (Canadian Cancer Society, 2018).

Age, sex, and ethnicity are important predictors of cancer survival (Neal & Allgar, 2005; Tas et al., 2013; E. T. Warner et al., 2015). A study conducted on lung cancer patients showed that the

one-year survival rate was 67.3% for younger and 42.5% for elderly patients; age remained a significant predictor of mortality after controlling for demographic and clinical variables (Tas et al., 2013). Another study on breast cancer assessing the role of ethnicity in cancer survival found that the black population had 21% more risk of death due to breast cancer compared to Caucasians; while Hispanics and Asian people had a 44% lower risk of breast cancer-related death (E. T. Warner et al., 2015). Socioeconomic conditions also influence survival for many cancers (Bermedo-Carrasco & Waldner, 2016; de Graeff et al., 2001; C. D. Hsu et al., 2017). Sociodemographic factors are related to the stage of cancer diagnosis, which may impact the survival (Arndt et al., 2001; C. D. Hsu et al., 2017; Neal & Allgar, 2005; Woods et al., 2006).

On the other hand, advanced cancer treatment modalities, for instance, chemotherapy, radiotherapy, hormonal treatment, immunotherapy, surgery, and early initiation of treatment contribute to improving cancer outcomes, survival, and patient's quality of life (Daneshi et al., 2018; Glimelius et al., 1996; Kopetz et al., 2009; Miller et al., 2019; Tsai et al., 2018). However, cancer and its treatment cause physical and psychosocial sequelae (Miller et al., 2019; Stanton et al., 2015); survivors of cancer have compromised physical, mental health, and lower quality of life (Stanton et al., 2015). Besides, cancer risk and mortality, as well as needs for resources, increase with MMB, the co-existence of multiple chronic conditions (Eibl et al., 2018; Johnson et al., 2016; Tu et al., 2018).

MMB impacts the timing of cancer diagnosis, complicates treatment with polypharmacy, and increases mortality among cancer patients (Sarfati et al., 2016; Cancer Care Ontario, 2018). While it is established that early detection leads to better outcomes, studies reported that comorbidities can lead to delayed screening procedures among women and increase the odds of late diagnosis of breast cancer (Gurney et al., 2015; D. F. Warner et al., 2017). However, one study reported higher

21

odds of screening mammography for breast cancer among women with MMB compared to those with no chronic conditions (Koroukian et al., 2018). In a cohort of lung cancer patients, comorbidity led to earlier diagnosis owing to frequent physician's visits (Dima et al., 2018).

The survival of cancer patients is influenced by the level of MMB (Dima et al., 2018; Jørgensen et al., 2012; Ording et al., 2013). Elderly lung, colorectal, and prostate cancer patients with MMB have a higher risk of mortality compared to those without any chronic conditions (Jørgensen et al., 2012). Besides, cancer patients with MMB have a lower quality of life (Fortin et al., 2004), higher functional impairment, and poorer self-reported health compared to those with no additional condition (D. F. Warner et al., 2017). MMB also adds to the treatment burden on cancer patients (Salako et al., 2018; Sarfati et al., 2016; Shrestha et al., 2019). Multimorbid cancer patients are less compliant with treatment, more prone to develop side-effects, likely to be prescribed multiple drugs (polypharmacy), have less access to curative cancer surgery, and become socially isolated (Corbett & Bridges, 2019; Ihemelandu et al., 2016; Ritchie et al., 2011). Arthritis is one of the most prevalent chronic conditions in cancer patients and it impacts patients' outcomes and care management (Nayak, Luo, Elting, Zhao, & Suarez-Almazor, 2017; Roy et al., 2018) as described in the following sections.

2.4 Arthritis

Arthritis is a clinical condition referring to joint disorders and is characterized by pain, swelling, and limitation of movement (Health Canada, 2003). It is a disease of the musculoskeletal system involving joints, ligaments, tendons, and bones (Health Canada, 2003). Arthritis causes pain, swelling, stiffness in joints, thereby leading to disability and decreased quality of life (Arthritis Alliance of Canada, 2011). Arthritis is one of the leading chronic diseases among adults.

In Canada, in 2011, 4.4 million adults (13% of the population) were living with osteoarthritis (Arthritis Alliance of Canada, 2011). It is estimated that by 2026, 6 million Canadians aged 15 or more will suffer from arthritis and related disorder (Health Canada, 2003). Arthritis is more common among the elderly, obese, and persons receiving hormone replacement therapy (Health Canada, 2003). The population prevalence of rheumatoid arthritis (RA) in Canada was 0.9% in 2011 and is expected to be 1.3% in the next 30 years (Arthritis Alliance of Canada, 2011).

Osteoarthritis (OA) is the most common type of arthritis, and it is particularly prevalent among the middle-aged and elderly population (American College of Rheumatology, 2019). OA involves the entire joint causing "wear and tear" of the joint structures and the lifetime risk of developing the condition is around 46% (American College of Rheumatology, 2019). Rheumatoid arthritis (RA) causes joint destruction and occurs in older adults (Helmick et al., 2008). Pain is the primary complaint in the majority of patients with arthritis, and levels of pain are twice as high in people with arthritis as in the general population (Health Canada, 2003). In their study on the quality of life of RA patients, Corbacho & Dapueto (2010) found that 60% of patients with RA had moderate to severe pain, and 70% of patients had some sort of disability (Corbacho & Dapueto, 2010). Arthritis causes limitations in daily activities, particularly among the elderly population around two-third of the patients with arthritis develop disability (Health Canada, 2003). However, more than half of the children with juvenile arthritis in Canada also mentioned problems with performing their daily activities (Health Canada, 2003). The patients with arthritis have an inferior selfreported health status, lower satisfaction while in different social roles, poor employment outcomes, and suffer from continuous fatigue, sleep disturbance, and stress (Health Canada, 2003; Gignac et al., 2008, 2018).

Risk factors for arthritis vary by the types of arthritis. Risk factors for OA and RA are increasing age, female sex, ethnicity, genetic factors, nutrition, obesity, metabolic diseases, smoking, osteoporosis, joint injury and decreased muscle function; particularly BMI >30, have been associated with 2.81 times higher probability of knee OA (Litwic et al., 2013; Xu & Lin, 2017). Aging affects joints through the inflammatory process and the majority of the people aged 65 or more have radiographic features of OA (D. Chen et al., 2017; Litwic et al., 2013).

Patients with inflammatory rheumatic conditions are more likely to present with MMB; for example, two-third of patients with rheumatoid arthritis have another comorbid condition (Filipowicz-Sosnowska, 2019; Radner, 2016). Comorbidities impact the disease course and outcomes in arthritic conditions leading to poorer prognosis (Filipowicz-Sosnowska, 2019). Literature suggests hypertension, hypercholesterolemia, diabetes, cardiovascular diseases, obesity, depression, and cancer as the commonly co-occurring conditions with rheumatic diseases (Filipowicz-Sosnowska, 2019; Radner, 2016). On the other hand, arthritis is one of the most common comorbidities occurring in cancer patients (Roy et al., 2018).

2.5 Arthritis and cancer

The relationship between cancer and arthritis is complex and multifactorial. Cancer and its treatment impact the outcomes of patients with arthritis (Almoallim et al., 2017; Andrykowski et al., 1999; Elandt & Aletaha, 2011; Naidoo et al., 2017; D. D. Yang et al., 2018), whereas, in some instances, arthritis can be a risk factor for cancer (Askling et al., 2005; Y.-J. Chen et al., 2011; Lewis et al., 2018; Mellemkjaer et al., 1996; Rohekar et al., 2008; Wilton & Matteson, 2017). In a population-based cohort study, it was found that the risk of Hodgkin and Non-Hodgkin lymphoma, lung, and skin cancer was higher among RA patients; however, the risk for colorectal and breast cancer was reduced (Mellemkjaer et al., 1996). Hellgren and Colleagues (2010) found a 1.75 times

24

higher risk of lymphoma in RA patients and concluded that inflammation, immunosuppressive treatment, genetic, and environmental factors might explain the higher occurrence of cancers in patients with RA (Hellgren et al., 2010). In a retrospective population-based cohort study Ward & Alehashemi, (2020) found that knee and hip osteoarthritis was related to increased risk of melanoma, renal cancer, and cancer of the bladder, breast, uterus, and prostate while lowering the risk of the oropharynx, esophagus, stomach, colon/rectum, hepatobiliary, pancreas, larynx, lung, and ovarian cancer (Ward & Alehashemi, 2020). However, the risk of specific cancers increased with the duration of osteoarthritis (Turkiewicz et al., 2020). Researchers mentioned that lower expression of a protein, Chondromodulin-1, might be the link between the pathogenesis of cancer and OA (Zhu et al., 2019).

The treatment of arthritis may also contribute to the development of cancer. Patients receiving cyclophosphamide, a drug used for RA, predispose them to the risk of bladder cancer (Wilton & Matteson, 2017). On the other hand, the cancer treatment has been linked to developing arthritis by several authors (Almoallim et al., 2017; Andrykowski et al., 1999; Naidoo et al., 2017; D. D. Yang et al., 2018). In a study conducted on prostate cancer patients, researchers found a 23% increased risk of developing RA among patients treated with androgen deprivation therapy (D. D. Yang et al., 2018). In their review article, Naidoo et al. (2017) described that there might be an association between cancer treatment with immune checkpoint blocking and the development of post-treatment arthralgia or inflammatory arthritis (Naidoo et al., 2017).

The impact of arthritis on cancer outcomes has been addressed in several studies (Ji, Liu, Sundquist, & Sundquist, 2011; Nayak et al., 2017). In a large population-based retrospective cohort study in the United States, breast cancer patients with two or more claims for RA in the last 12 months had 41% higher mortality than those without an RA diagnosis (Nayak et al., 2017). In

prostate cancer patients, people with RA had 53% higher mortality considering the disease stage and tumor size (Nayak et al., 2017). Another study in Sweden reported similar findings (Ji et al., 2011); they reported a 31% higher mortality in cancer patients hospitalized with RA compared to those without RA. The lowest survival was found in skin, breast cancer, and non-Hodgkin lymphoma in patients with RA (Ji et al., 2011).

As mentioned above, mood disorders are commonly occurring comorbidities with arthritis, with or without cancer, and may also affect the role of arthritis. The relationships between arthritis, mood disorders, and cancer are described in detail below.

2.5.1 The role of arthritis in developing mood disorders

The prevalence of mood disorders is 45% among the patients with RA and the prevalence of depression is as high as 61% in patients with OA (Leite et al., 2011; Nicassio, 2010). A study conducted by He et al. (2008) found that patients with arthritis had 1.9 times higher odds of mood disorders compared to the general population (He et al., 2008). Another retrospective cohort study revealed that patients with RA had twice the risk of developing bipolar disorder than people without RA (Hsu et al., 2014) The risk of depressive symptoms increases with disease severity among OA patients (Rathbun et al., 2018). The pain and disability are significantly related to mood disorders and among the working population with arthritis pain is a predictor of developing depressive symptoms (Li et al., 2006; Nicassio, 2010; Parmelee et al., 2012). However, a recent study suggests that arthritis and mood disorders have a shared pathological process as both conditions are characterized by inflammation (Vallerand et al., 2019). Arthritis patients with co-occurring mood disorders are more likely to experience increased pain, disability, and decreased activity (Marks, 2014; Sharma et al., 2016; Sturgeon et al., 2016; Tsuchiya et al., 2014). Patients

with arthritis and depression are at increased risk of polypharmacy and are high users of health services (Sharma et al., 2016; Vergés Milano et al., 2016).

2.6 Mood Disorders

"Mood disorders are psychiatric conditions in which the principal feature is a prolonged pervasive emotional disturbance, such as a depressive disorder, bipolar disorder, or substanceinduced mood disorders. The term 'chronic mood disorders' is applied when symptoms rarely remit" (American Psychiatric Association Dictionary, 2018). According to the World Health Organization, around 310 million people were suffering from depression and bipolar disorder globally in 2018, which made it one of the significant contributors to the global disease burden (World Health Organization, 2018). In Canada, in 2018, around 2,802,000 people were suffering from any kind of mood disorder which was 8.9% of the population aged 12 or older (Statistics Canada, 2020). The annual prevalence of depression in Canada was 4.7% in 2012, and Canadians had a lifetime prevalence of 11.2%. (Knoll & MacLennan, 2017). Among patients with cancer or arthritis in Canada, the prevalence of mood disorders in 2005 was 10.1% and 10.9%, respectively (Gadalla, 2008). Bipolar disorders are relatively uncommon and a cross-sectional survey conducted in 11 countries reports that the lifetime prevalence of developing bipolar disorder is 2.4% (Rowland & Marwaha, 2018). Another study reported that the prevalence of self-reported bipolar disorders was only 0.87% in Canada (McDonald et al., 2015). However, a portion of patients diagnosed and treated for major depressive disorders may also have co-occurring bipolar disorder (Rybakowski et al., 2005). Mood disorders, particularly depression, are more common among people who are females, separated, unemployed, and those with chronic diseases; with the peak incidence found in ages15-24 years (Gadalla, 2008; Scott B. Patten et al., 2006). On the other hand, bipolar disorders are linked with several genetic and environmental factors, but no

significant established environmental and genetic risk factors were found for bipolar disorder (Rowland & Marwaha, 2018b).

2.7 Mood disorders in cancer patients

Psychiatric disorders are common among patients with cancer. In a systematic review, the authors reported that the prevalence of mental health conditions in cancer patients was around 32% (95% confidence interval 27% to 37%) (Singer et al., 2010). Around 97.5% of cancer patients attending psychiatric outpatient departments receive a diagnosis of a psychiatric condition and the prevalence of mood disorders is as high as 18-29% (Anuk et al., 2019; Mitchell et al., 2011). Several studies have reported a higher prevalence of depression among cancer patients than the general population (Hartung et al., 2017; Pitman et al., 2018; Yang et al., 2013). A study conducted in Germany detected 5.4 times higher odds of depression among cancer patients than the general population estimate (Hartung et al., 2017). However, there are substantial variations in the prevalence of depression due to the different scales used to quantify depression and depressive symptoms (Caruso et al., 2017; Krebber et al., 2014), varying between 10% and 25% for most studies (Hartung et al., 2017; Knoll & MacLennan, 2017; Ng et al., 2011; Nikbakhsh et al., 2014; Pitman et al., 2018; Walker et al., 2013; Walker et al., 2014), and reaching 76% for patients with oesophageal cancer (Chung et al., 2018; Hong & Tian, 2014; Massie, 2004; Shankar et al., 2016; Yang et al., 2013). On the other hand, mood disorders, particularly bipolar disorder have been associated with an increased risk of cancer (BarChana et al., 2008; Lin et al., 2013). However, there is little evidence found in the literature regarding the increased risk of bipolar disorders in cancer patients.

The development of mood disorders varies by cancer type. For example, patients with cancer in the head-neck region have a prevalence of depression as high as 50% (Yadav et al., 2019), and

depression is most common among patients with pancreatic, gastric, lung, colorectal, breast, and genitourinary cancer (Chung et al., 2018; Massie, 2004; Shankar et al., 2016; Jane Walker et al., 2014). Major depressive disorder (MDD) is mostly found among cancer patients in palliative care (J. Walker et al., 2013), having other psychological or medical conditions (Hartung et al., 2017; Massie, 2004) and with late-stage metastatic carcinoma (Hartung et al., 2017). Caruso et al. (2017) conducted a meta-analysis and described that family history of mood disorders, female sex, and poor support act as potential risk factors for depressive spectrum disorders in cancer patients (Caruso et al., 2017). Breast cancer patients undergoing mastectomy fear a change in their body image, and up to 50% of them may develop symptoms of anxiety and mood disorders (Lasry et al., 1987; Pan et al., 2016). Pirl & Roth (1999) performed a systematic review and concluded that uncontrolled pain was the primary cause of depression in cancer patients; recognizing the pain and attempting to relieve the pain improved depression symptoms in those patients (Pirl & Roth, 1999). Alemayehu and colleagues (2018) found a four times higher risk of depression among cancer patients who complained of moderate pain and thirteen times higher risk of depression with severe pain (Alemayehu et al., 2018). Cancer treatment including medication, chemotherapy, and advanced immune therapies are also responsible for causing depressive spectrum disorders (Caruso et al., 2017; Scott B. Patten & Barbui, 2004; Pirl & Roth, 1999; Smith, 2015). MMB in cancer patients is a predictor of mood disorders. For example, depression is often found in combination with neurological, endocrine, and inflammatory diseases (Pirl & Roth, 1999; Smith, 2015). Literature suggests that cancer causes altered stress response resulting in the alteration of neuroendocrine pathways which ultimately lead to the development of depressive spectrum disorders (Caruso et al., 2017; Postal & Appenzeller, 2015; Young et al., 2014).

The presence of depression in cancer patients and its association with higher mortality is addressed in the literature (Iglay et al., 2017; Pinquart & Duberstein, 2010; Satin et al., 2009). A study conducted on breast cancer patients with mood disorders revealed that patients with depression had a 1.33 (95% CI: 1.20–1.48) times higher risk of mortality than those without any mood disorders but no significant difference in survival was found for the patients with bipolar disorders (Kanani et al., 2016). The association between mood disorders particularly depression and higher mortality are evident for all cancer sites, including lung, breast, gastrointestinal, and other cancer sites (Onitilo et al., 2006). Depression causes late diagnosis of cancer as well as an interruption, lower acceptance of, and less response to treatment (Colleoni et al., 2000; J. Lin et al., 2016; Pinquart & Duberstein, 2010; Zimmaro et al., 2018). Nielson and colleagues (2019) determine that elderly cancer patients with bipolar disorders receive treatment at a later stage, impacting their survival (Nielsen et al., 2019). Several other studies also linked bipolar disorders with increased mortality in cancer patients (Chang et al., 2014; Kanani et al., 2016).

Depression, one of the most prevalent mood disorders has been linked to the quality of life of cancer survivors by several authors (Khue et al., 2019; Q. Li et al., 2018; Rolke et al., 2008; Smith, 2015; Villarreal-Garza et al., 2019). Khue et al. (2019) conducted a study on lung cancer patients in Vietnam and revealed that health-related quality of life was significantly lower among those who were depressed compared to the patients without depression (Khue et al., 2019). Depression raises the tendency of suicide, especially among cancer patients with poor social support (Dauchy et al., 2013).

The management of mood disorders in cancer patients is complex and requires integrated pharmacologic and psychological intervention (M. Li et al., 2016; Mehta & Roth, 2015). Cancer patients are sometimes widely prescribed with antidepressants leading to polypharmacy (Desplenter et al., 2012). However, there is also a risk of inadequate treatment in cancer patients with depression (Jane Walker et al., 2014). In a population-based study in Denmark, Y. Sun et al. (2015) found that treatment of depression with antidepressant drugs caused 32% higher one-year and 22% higher five-years mortality (Y. Sun et al., 2015). In cancer patients with bipolar disorders or mania, the choice of antipsychotic drugs should be made carefully according to the severity of the disease and symptoms; long term use of such drugs may lead to complications (Mehta & Roth, 2015).

In summary, arthritis and mood disorders contribute to worse outcomes, such as lower survival and lower quality of life among cancer patients, and the impact may be exacerbated when they are both present. Hence, it is important to study and monitor the risk of mood disorders among cancer patients for their well-being. A key outcome is the utilization of health services by cancer patients, which impacts both the individual and the healthcare system.

2.8 Health Care Utilization (HCU)

Health care service utilization has been modeled in various ways, but the Anderson Behavioral Model is one of the most widely used models (Babitsch et al., 2012). A person's HCU is determined by the methods of delivery of the services, changing medical technologies, social definition of the disease, and by the individual predisposing, enabling, and need factors (R. Andersen & Newman, 2005). HCU is particularly high among males, unmarried patients, persons with comorbidities, psychological disorders, persons who smoke or drink alcohol, or have chronic pain (Graham et al., 2019). HCU can be measured from two perspectives: quantity and quality (Da Silva et al., 2011). Quantitative indicators of HCU include hospitalization per year, the number of patients and visits, whereas the quality indicators include accessibility, continuity, comprehensiveness, and productivity of care (Da Silva et al., 2011).

2.8.1 Cancer and health care utilization: role of arthritis and mood disorders

Cancer patients represent the highest users of the health care system, and many factors determine their HCU. In Ontario, approximately one-third of cancer patients had other chronic conditions besides cancer, and these represented the top 10% of the health care users (ICES, 2014). In a population-based study on data from the Eindhoven Cancer Registry, Mols et al. (2007) described that cancer survivors had more general and specialist physicians' visits than the general population. In particular, HCU was highest among Hodgkin's lymphoma patients and in patients with comorbidities (Mols et al., 2007). In cancer patients, the co-occurrence of chronic conditions was associated with increased physician's visit (Arreskov et al., 2018; Duthie et al., 2017; Kent et al., 2018). Lash et al. (2017) conducted a systematic review and reported that there was a variation in the percentage of cancer patients having at least one ED visit, ranging from 7-12% across the studies. ED visits were highest among female reproductive organ cancer patients, followed by colorectal, prostate, lung, and breast cancer (Lash et al., 2017). They also found that ED visits were more common among cancer patients with African-American ethnicity, advanced age, male gender, residing in an urban area, being unmarried, having severe symptoms, stage III or IV cancer, comorbidities, and who survived at least one year after cancer diagnosis (Lash et al., 2017).

MMB, especially common comorbidities such as arthritis and mood disorders impacts health care utilization among cancer patients (Himelhoch et al., 2004; Pitman et al., 2018; Roy et al., 2018; Wright et al., 2010). In their study, Wright et al. (2010) found that patients with knee osteoarthritis had higher health care utilization compared to those without OA, and the HCU increased with the presence of comorbidities including cancer (Wright et al., 2010).

Several studies have addressed the impact of mood disorders on HCU by cancer patients (Himelhoch et al., 2004a; Mausbach & Irwin, 2017; McDermott et al., 2018a; Niazi et al., 2018).

Niazi et al. (2018) described that multiple myeloma patients with comorbid mood disorders had 41% more hospitalizations, 37% higher ED visits, and 22% higher ambulatory service usage than patients without mood disorders (Niazi et al., 2018). Patel and colleagues (2018) conducted a study on breast, prostate, colorectal, and lung cancer patients in the United States to reveal the impact of MDD on patient outcomes. They found that cancer patients with MDD had a significantly higher mean hospital stay across all four cancer types (Patel et al., 2018). Cancer patients with pre-existing depression have lower odds of inpatient visits, ED visits, and ICU admission than patients without depression; however, when depression was diagnosed after cancer, an increase in HCU was found, but not statistically significant (McDermott et al., 2018). Although several studies focused on HCU by cancer patients, there is still inadequate evidence of the impact of MMB, especially the occurrence of arthritis and mood disorders on health service usage among cancer patients in Canada. This research will address the impact of arthritis and mood disorders on the HCU of cancer patients in Ontario at the population level.

Chapter 3: Thesis Methodology Overview

The literature review suggested that mood disorders are prevalent among cancer patients and have a negative impact on cancer outcomes. It is also known that cancer patients with multimorbidity are more prone to develop mood disorders, particularly depression. However, the combined role of arthritis and MMB on the development of mood disorders in cancer patients is still not clearly described, and this thesis is aimed to address those gaps in the literature. Understanding the effect of arthritis and MMB on the development of mood disorders will help to detect cancer patients most vulnerable to developing psychological morbidities.

3.1 Objectives

The primary objective of this research is to measure the incidence of mood disorders among cancer patients in Ontario, Canada, and to assess the associated sociodemographic and clinical factors, including multimorbidity and in particular, comorbid arthritis as an example of inflammatory disease, associated with mood disorders among people with cancer. This study also aims to evaluate health service utilization among cancer patients with multimorbidity, particularly arthritis and mood disorders. The specific research questions are-

- 1. What is the incidence of mood disorders among cancer patients in Ontario?
 - a. Does arthritis increase the risk of mood disorders in cancer patients?
 - b. What is the impact of arthritis on the development of mood disorders in cancer patients at different levels of multimorbidity?
- 2. Do arthritis and mood disorders increase health care utilization in cancer patients?
 - a. How does the impact of arthritis and mood disorders on health care utilization among cancer patients vary by level of multimorbidity?

3.2 Approach to Thesis

This study aims to determine the impact of arthritis (exposure) on the development of mood disorders (outcome) in cancer patients while accounting for the role of sociodemographic factors and the level of multimorbidity. In the second part of the study, we looked at the role of arthritis and mood disorders (exposures) on the health service utilization among cancer patients in terms of hospitalizations and emergency (ED) visits (outcomes) considering the level of multimorbidity. A quantitative study with health administrative data in Canada was designed to answer the research questions. The conceptual framework of this study was based on Andersen's Behavioral Model of Health Services Use (R. M. Andersen, 1995). The model suggests that HCU is a function of several predisposing, enabling, and need factors (R. M. Andersen, 1995). The predisposing factors determine the likelihood that people will need the health care system and include social structures like education, occupation, ethnicity, social interactions, culture or health beliefs, or demographic variables such as age and sex (R. M. Andersen, 1995). The enabling factors are the people's and community's capability and resources for using the health care system. These factors are comprised of personal/family factors like health insurance, knowledge of access to care, traveling or community factors, or genetic and psychological attributes (R. M. Andersen, 1995). The need factors are either perceived by the patients arising from the symptoms of the disease and pain or evaluated needs based on professional judgment. The need factors raise people's demand for health care (R. M. Andersen, 1995).

For the proposed project, predisposing factors included age, sex, and ethnic concentration. The enabling factors were income and the place of residence (rural/urban), while chronic conditions, namely cancer, arthritis, and mood disorders acted as the health care need factors.
3.3 Hypothesis

Hypothesis#1: Arthritis increases the risk of mood disorders among cancer patients and the presence of other comorbidities exacerbates the risk.



Fig 1: Impact of arthritis on the development of mood disorders considering the

sociodemographic and clinical factors

Hypothesis#2: Arthritis and mood disorders increase the health care utilization (hospitalizations and ED visits) among cancer patients; the co-occurrence of other comorbid conditions further increases HCU.



Fig 2: Impact of arthritis and mood disorders on the HCU by cancer patients

3.4 Study Design and Population

We used a retrospective cohort study based on health administrative data to describe the impacts of arthritis and MMB on the development of mood disorders in cancer patients. The design helped to determine if a causal relationship exists, and helped validate our assumptions about the association between arthritis, MMB, and mood disorders in patients with cancer (Luisa Vázquez Navarrete, 2009). All the adult patients diagnosed with cancer in Ontario between 2003-13 without pre-existing mood disorders and who survived at least a year after their cancer diagnosis were included as the study population. We further performed another retrospective cohort study with the same databases and included all the adult patients having cancer between 2003-13 and surviving at least a year to evaluate the effect of arthritis and mood disorders on the hospitalization and ED visits following cancer diagnosis considering the number of other comorbid conditions.

3.5 Data Sources

This study was based on provincial administrative databases in Ontario that were linked to define the study population and outcome of interest. These datasets are housed at the Institute for Clinical Evaluative Sciences (ICES) and include information on health services utilization, disease registries, and basic population characteristics. All the residents of Ontario, including immigrants after their three months mandatory waiting period, are covered by provincial health insurance and are assigned a unique health card number. ICES is authorized to access, link, and analyze health administrative data for evidence generation and reforming policies (Ishiguro et al., 2016). The specific databases used for this study included the Ontario Cancer Registry (OCR), Ontario Health Insurance Plan (OHIP), Discharge Abstract Database (DAD), National Ambulatory Care Reporting System (NACRS), and the Registered Person Database (RPDB).

The Ontario Cancer Registry (OCR) contains information about all the patients diagnosed with cancer or who died from the disease from 1964 to 2018 (Cancer Care Ontario, 2018). It includes the type of cancer, age at diagnosis, sex, and the date of a cancer diagnosis. The data in this registry are collected from hospital admission, pathology, physician's consultation, and death certificates (Cancer Care Ontario, n.d.). The morphology and typology codes and stages of cancer were obtained from the Ontario Cancer Registry (OCR). The National Cancer Institute's Surveillance, Epidemiology, and End Results (SEER) coding system were used to group these codes into types such as breast, lung, colorectal, prostate, urinary system, hematological, female reproductive system, digestive system except colon and rectum, etc. (National Cancer Institute, 2008).

The Ontario Health Insurance Plan (OHIP) claims contain data about the physician's visits with the diagnosis and the procedures performed (Cadarette & Wong, 2015). The Discharge Abstract Database (DAD) contains inpatient data from hospitals, including the date of admission, discharge, length of stay, diagnosis, and procedures (Cadarette & Wong, 2015). The National Ambulatory Care Reporting System (NACRS) encompasses the hospital outpatient data, emergency visits, and day surgery procedures (Cadarette & Wong, 2015). The data for the diagnosis of mood disorders, arthritis, and other chronic conditions were derived from these three databases. The hospitalization data were obtained from the Discharge Abstract Database (DAD) and emergency visits data from the National Ambulatory Care Reporting System (NACRS) databases.

The Registered Person Database (RPDB), which is comprised of the demographic data of persons enrolled in the Ontario Health Insurance Plan, was used to identify the patient's age, sex, income quintile, and place of residence. The unique encrypted patient identifier in the RPDB and all health data allow for record linkage across all the databases (Cadarette & Wong, 2015). The

place of residence (rural/urban) and the neighborhood income quintiles were derived from the RPDB. The rurality index of 0 to 39 is considered as urban and 40 or more as rural.

The Ontario Marginalization Index (ON-Marg) is a measure of inequalities between the geographical areas based on four dimensions; residential instability, material deprivation, ethnic concentration, and dependency (Matheson et al., 2012). For our study purpose, we only considered the ethnic concentration quintiles, a higher value indicated a higher proportion of recent immigrants (arrived in Canada within the last five years of the census), and self-identified visible minorities (Matheson et al., 2012). The detailed description of the databases and related variables is summarized in table 1.

Table 1

Database	Description	Variables
Registered	Includes data on all person eligible for the	Age, sex, residence, income
Persons	Ontario Provincial Health care program and	quintile
Database	provides demographic information like age,	
(RPDB)	sex, date of birth, death, residence, and	
	neighborhood income	
Discharge	Hospital inpatient data. It includes data on	Arthritis, mood disorders, and
Abstract	hospital admission, discharge, length of	other comorbidities using the
Database	stay, primary diagnosis, other diagnoses,	ICD codes, date/year of
(DAD)	procedures, and interventions	diagnosis, hospitalization

Administrative databases used for the study and the corresponding study variables

Ontario Health	Physician's claim database. Includes the	Arthritis, mood disorders, and
Insurance Plan	date of visit, diagnosis, procedures such as	other comorbidities using the
(OHIP) claims	laboratory tests and vaccination	ICD codes, date/year of
		diagnosis
National	Includes hospital outpatient data, diagnosis,	Arthritis, mood disorders, and
Ambulatory	day surgeries, and Emergency department	other comorbidities using the
Care Reporting	visits	ICD codes, date/year of
System		diagnosis, ED visits
System (NACRS)		diagnosis, ED visits
System (NACRS) Ontario Cancer	Provincial database of all the residents of	diagnosis, ED visits Age, sex, date of birth, death,
System (NACRS) Ontario Cancer Registry (OCR)	Provincial database of all the residents of Ontario having a diagnosis of cancer.	diagnosis, ED visits Age, sex, date of birth, death, cancer type, date of cancer
System (NACRS) Ontario Cancer Registry (OCR)	Provincial database of all the residents of Ontario having a diagnosis of cancer. Contains demographic and clinical	diagnosis, ED visits Age, sex, date of birth, death, cancer type, date of cancer diagnosis
System (NACRS) Ontario Cancer Registry (OCR)	Provincial database of all the residents of Ontario having a diagnosis of cancer. Contains demographic and clinical information including the date of diagnosis,	diagnosis, ED visits Age, sex, date of birth, death, cancer type, date of cancer diagnosis

3.6 Ethical Considerations

This study was a part of the research project titled "Support complex cancer patients with multimorbidity navigate efficiently between health care and cancer care systems." Ethics approval for the project was obtained from the Lakehead University Research Ethics Board and ICES. As the study is based on the administrative databases, informed consent is not required. An ethics waiver from the Lakehead University research ethics board was obtained for this thesis. All the data are secured at ICES, and the researchers use a secure user interface ICES Data and Analytic Services Environment (IDAVE) for accessing and analyzing the data. IDAVE provides a secure

virtual interface where all accredited researchers can analyze data with the provided software, and the aggregate results are released only after being vetted by ICES, to maintain the privacy and the security of the data. Chapter 4: Impact of Arthritis on the Development of Mood Disorders in Cancer Patients:

A Population-based Retrospective Cohort Study

Abstract

Objectives: This study aimed to explore the impact of arthritis on the risk of developing mood disorders among cancer patients with or without other comorbidities.

Method: A retrospective population-based cohort study with linked health administrative data was conducted. Ontarians diagnosed with cancer between 2003 and 2013 were followed up until March 2018. Those with pre-existing mood disorders were excluded. The incidence of mood disorders was compared between cancer patients with and without arthritis. Survival analysis using Cox proportional hazard modeling was performed to assess the adjusted impact of arthritis on the development of mood disorders, considering multimorbidity (MMB) and other sociodemographic and clinical factors.

Results: The cohort included 444,552 participants, aged 63 years on average; 51% had arthritis. The cumulative incidence of mood disorders was 16.9 (95% CI 16.6-17.3)/1,000 patients, and respectively 17.0 (95% CI 16.5-17.6) and 16.8 (95% CI 16.3-17.3) per 1,000 in patients with and without arthritis. In the adjusted Cox model, there was no significant difference in the risk of developing mood disorders among patients with or without arthritis. The risk of mood disorders was higher among males, patients with lung cancer, and patients in stage IV cancer; it increased with the level of multimorbidity. The association between arthritis and mood disorders was not impacted by the number of other comorbidities.

Conclusion: The findings showed that arthritis was not associated with increased risk of mood disorders, but MMB was a significant risk factor. The study provides evidence for addressing multimorbidity among cancer patients to reduce their risk of developing mood disorders as well as other psychologic conditions, in order to potentially improve their outcomes.

Introduction

Mood disorders are a great concern among cancer patients as it impacts their survival, quality of life, and care management (Kanani et al., 2016; Pinquart & Duberstein, 2010; Pitman et al., 2018). In fact, such disorders are quite prevalent in cancer patients and result in reduced survival given that depression alters the neuroendocrine and immunological process of the body (Spiegel & Giese-Davis, 2003). The prevalence of depressive disorders ranged from 5-60% among cancer patients depending on the methods used for diagnosis (Caruso et al., 2017). In a systematic review, it was reported that among hospitalized cancer patients, the prevalence of major depressive disorder (MDD) was 14-30%, whereas, in cancer outpatients, the MDD prevalence was 5-16% (Walker et al., 2014). Cancer recurrence, comorbidities, past psychiatric conditions, advanced cancer with metastasis, poor social support, low socio-economic condition, and being single represent contributing factors for developing mood disorders (Anuk et al., 2019).

In Canada, the life expectancy of cancer survivors has increased from 55 years to 63 years from 1990 to 2019 (Canadian Cancer Society, 2019). As such, multimorbidity (MMB), i.e. the occurrence of two or more chronic conditions is common among cancer patients (Koné Pefoyo et al., 2015). More than 75% of cancer patients in Ontario had additional comorbidities and the prevalence of MMB can reach up to 92% among the elderly population (Koné Pefoyo et al., 2015; Williams et al., 2018). Commonly occurring chronic conditions in cancer patients are hypertension, diabetes, musculoskeletal diseases including arthritis, heart failure, anxiety, and dementia which may be partly explained by their mutual risk factors with cancer (Gallacher et al., 2018; Johnson et al., 2016; Luque-Fernandez et al., 2019; Salako et al., 2018). Specifically, arthritis and cancer have shared pathological pathways (Yu et al., 2016). For example, the

incidence of rheumatic symptoms was significantly higher among breast cancer patients compared to those with benign breast disease (Andrykowski et al., 1999).

On the other hand, several studies linked arthritis with mood disorders, such as depression (Dickens et al., 2002; Husaini & Moore, 1990; Margaretten et al., 2011; Stubbs et al., 2016). Patients with arthritis are more likely to have mood disorders, particularly depression (Husaini & Moore, 1990) and at least 17% of rheumatoid arthritis patients had a diagnosis of major depressive disorder (Alpay, 2000; Sturgeon et al., 2016). In summary, MMB contributes to the complexity of cancer patients, especially mood disorders can have an important impact on cancer outcomes, while arthritis, one of the most common co-occurring conditions, may contribute to increasing the risk of mood disorders in cancer patients. This paper aimed to assess the influence of arthritis on the development of mood disorders among cancer patients in Ontario, Canada. We also described whether MMB mediates the association between arthritis and mood disorders in cancer patients.

Methods

Study Design and Data Sources

A retrospective cohort study with health administrative data from the Institute for Clinical Evaluative Sciences (ICES) was conducted to assess the effect of arthritis, sociodemographic, and other clinical factors on the development of mood disorders in cancer patients. In Ontario, all residents are eligible for health coverage and issued a unique health card number, including immigrants after their three months mandatory initial waiting period. The specific databases used for this study included the Ontario Cancer Registry (OCR), Ontario Health Insurance Plan (OHIP), Discharge Abstract Database (DAD), National Ambulatory Care Reporting System (NACRS), and the Registered Person Database (RPDB). The detail of the databases is provided in appendix A.

The study investigators obtained ethics approval from ICES and Lakehead University Research Ethics Board.

Study Population

The study cohort included all adults (aged 18 or older) in Ontario, who were diagnosed with cancer between April 1, 2003, and March 31, 2013, and who did not have any pre-existing mood disorders (as defined below) to ensure an accurate calculation of the incidence of mood disorders. Patients who had died within the first year of cancer diagnosis were excluded to avoid underestimation of the incidence of mood disorders, as it may take longer to identify and diagnose mental illness after a cancer diagnosis. Moreover, the severity and poor prognosis of certain types of cancer might take precedence leading to ignorance of the symptoms of mood disorders including depression among these patients masking the association between arthritis and mood disorders. The cohort was followed up until March 31, 2018, to identify the occurrence of 18 predefined chronic conditions including mood disorders.

Study Measurements

The primary exposure of the study was the presence of arthritis (both osteoarthritis and rheumatoid arthritis were considered together), at any time during the study period, but prior to mood disorders occurrence, which was a binary variable (yes/no). To identify cases of arthritis, ICD-9 codes from OHIP or ICD-10 codes in DAD or NACRS were used (Appendix B); a patient was deemed to have arthritis if he/she had at least two physician's claims with arthritis within a two-year period or one hospital admission or emergency visit with arthritis in one year. When rheumatoid arthritis (RA) is identified using one hospitalization ever or two physician's visit within a two year period, Canadian administrative databases have 83% sensitivity and 99%

specificity (Widdifield et al., 2014). On the other hand, when osteoarthritis (OA) is diagnosed using the definition stated above, administrative databases have low sensitivity but high specificity (Shrestha et al., 2016).

We were also interested in the impact of MMB on the study outcomes. Besides cancer, arthritis, and mood disorders, the chronic conditions included in the study were acute myocardial infarction (AMI), asthma, cardiac arrhythmia, chronic obstructive pulmonary disease (COPD), congestive heart failure (CHF), chronic coronary syndrome, dementia, diabetes, hypertension (HTN), other mental illnesses, osteoporosis, renal failure, and stroke. These conditions were defined using validated algorithms where applicable or considering at least two physician's billing claims (OHIP) or one hospitalization (DAD or NACRS) for other conditions (Austin et al., 2002; A. S. Gershon et al., 2009; Andrea S Gershon et al., 2009; Hux et al., 2002; Jaakkimainen et al., 2016; Schultz et al., 2013; Tu et al., 2007). The chronic conditions included in this study were chosen based on their population burden and associated cost (Koné Pefoyo et al., 2015; Woodchis et al., 2016). The ICD codes for identifying the selected chronic conditions are provided in Appendix B. We counted the number of chronic conditions and classified as no conditions, 1, 2, 3, and 4 or more conditions.

The outcome was the time to development of mood disorders in cancer patients following a cancer diagnosis. Mood disorders were measured using specific ICD-9 and ICD-10 codes in OHIP, DAD, and NACRS (Appendix B). The patients were considered to have mood disorders whey they had at least two claims with mood disorders in OHIP in the last two years or one registration with DAD or NACRS in the previous one year. A study conducted by Fiest et al. (2014) described that if cases of depression were diagnosed using the case definition of one or more hospital admission in one year or 2 or more physician's claims in two years, the sensitivity of DAD and OHIP database is 75% and specificity is 93% for diagnosing depression (Fiest et al., 2014). Other covariates

included in the study consisted of age, sex, ethnicity, place of residence, income quintile, cancer types, and stage. Age, sex, and the morphology and typology codes using The National Cancer Institute's Surveillance, Epidemiology, and End Results (SEER) coding system and stages of cancer were derived from the Ontario Cancer Registry (OCR) (National Cancer Institute, 2008). Ethnic concentration quintiles were obtained from the Ontario Marginalization Index (ON-Marg) and a higher value (Q1 to Q5) indicated a higher proportion of recent immigrants, and self-identified visible minorities (Matheson et al., 2012). The place of residence (rural/urban) and the neighborhood income quintiles were derived from the RPDB. A rurality index of 0 to 39 were considered as urban and 40 or more as rural. Neighborhood income quintiles are based on census data; quintile 1 (Q1) has the lowest and quintile 5 (Q5) has the highest income (Specifications, n.d.).

Analyses

All the statistical analyses were performed using SAS software (SAS Institute, n.d.), on the remote secured ICES platform. Descriptive and bivariate analyses were used to describe the study population's demographic and clinical characteristics as well as to assess the relationship between the patient's sociodemographic characteristics, cancer type, number of other comorbidities, arthritis, and the development of mood disorders. The crude incidence of mood disorders was calculated and compared between cancer patients with or without pre-existing arthritis. We constructed a Kaplan-Meier curve and performed a log-rank test to identify the crude impact of arthritis (exposure) on time to the development of mood disorders (outcome) in cancer patients. Finally, a Cox proportional hazard model was fitted to study the adjusted effect of arthritis on the development of mood disorders. To investigate whether the role of arthritis on the development of mood disorders was modified by the number of other comorbid conditions, an interaction term

between arthritis and the number of chronic conditions was tested in the model. The model was also stratified by cancer type to evaluate whether the impact of arthritis on the development of mood disorders varied by cancer types (effect modification).

Results

The study included 444,552 adult patients with cancer living in Ontario, who survived at least one year after their cancer diagnosis and did not have any pre-existing mood disorders. The mean age of the population was 63.2 years, most had breast, colorectal, or prostate cancer. Around 87% of the patients had MMB, and 50.77% had a diagnosis of arthritis (Table 1). The association between sociodemographic and clinical characteristics and arthritis are also described in Table 1. The patients with arthritis were older, and more likely to have additional conditions, mostly female, from a higher sociodemographic background, and had mostly breast or prostate cancer.

Table 1.

Characteristics	Total	With arthritis prior to	Without arthritis prior	P-value
	N=	mood disorders	to mood disorders	
	444,552	N = 225,697	N = 218,855	
	(%)	(%)	(%)	
Arthritis prior to mood				-
disorders	50.9	100		
ies	30.8	100	-	0.0004
Age at cancer diagnosis				< 0.0001
(years)				
Mean (SD)	$63.2 \pm$	65.6 ± 12.9	60.7 ± 14.9	
	14.2			
Range (min-max)	18-103	18-103	18-103	
Sex				< 0.0001
Male	50.3	48.3	52.4	
Income Quintile				< 0.0001
Q1	17.7	17.8	17.5	
Q2	19.8	20.0	19.6	
Q3	19.7	19.8	19.7	

Characteristics of the study population in general, and by arthritis status, N = 444,552

Q4	20.8	20.6	21.1	
Q5	21.9	21.8	22.1	
Ethnic Concentration				0.39
Q1	21.0	21.0	21.0	
Q2	20.2	20.3	20.2	
Q3	19.4	19.3	19.5	
Q4	19.0	19.0	19.0	
Q5	20.3	20.3	20.3	
Place of Residence				< 0.0001
Rural	13.9	13.5	14.3	
Type of Cancer				< 0.0001
Breast	17.0	18.0	16.1	
Colon and rectum	12.6	12.1	13.1	
Digestive system	4.7	4.3	5.1	
except colon and	,		011	
rectum				
Female genital	6.8	67	6.8	
I ung and bronchus	6.0	6.7	67	
Prostate	185	10.2	177	
Others	18.7	17.5	100	
Harmatalagiaal	00	0.0	9.6	
	0.0 6 5	9.0	6.0	
Concer Stees	0.5	0.9	0.0	<0.0001
Cancer Stage	16.0	17.9	16.0	<0.0001
l H	10.9	17.8	10.0	
	21.6	22.2	21.1	
	10.8	10.0	11.6	
IV	6.7	5.6	7.8	
Unknown	44.0	44.4	43.5	0.0001
Number of Other				< 0.0001
Comorbidities				
0	13.1	8.4	17.9	
1	23.2	19.7	26.8	
2	22.2	22.4	22.1	
3	16.5	18.6	14.4	
4+	25.0	30.9	18.8	
Death in the study				< 0.0001
period				
Yes	37.8	36.8	38.8	

Table 2 shows the cumulative incidence of mood disorders, overall, and according to the patient's sociodemographic and clinical characteristics. The cumulative incidence of mood disorders in the study population was 16.9 (95% CI 16.6-17.3) per 1,000. Among those with

arthritis, 17.0 (95% CI 16.5-17.6) per 1000 and among the patients without arthritis 16.8 (95% CI 16.3-17.3) per 1,000 population developed mood disorders. The risk of mood disorders was higher with an increasing number of additional comorbidities, among younger patients, females, in lower socio-economic conditions, and rural residents. The patients with lung, hematological, and urinary system cancer had a higher incidence of mood disorders.

Table 2.

Crude incidence of mood disorders in cancer patients overall, by arthritis status and other characteristics

Characteristics	N with mood disorders	Cumulative incidence of mood disorders (per 1000 population) (95% CI)	p-Value
All population	7,526	16.9 (16.6-17.3)	N/A
Presence of arthritis prior to mood disorders			
Yes	3.847	17.0 (16.5-17.6)	0.54
No	3.679	16.8 (16.3-17.3)	
Age Group	-)		
18-44	962	21.3 (19.9-22.6)	< 0.0001
45-64	2,993	16.7 (16.1-17.3)	
>=65	3,571	16.2 (15.7-16.8)	
Sex		× , , ,	
Male	3,381	15.1 (14.6-15.6)	< 0.0001
Female	4,145	18.8 (18.2-19.3)	
Income Quintile			
Q1	1,653	21.1 (20.1-22.2)	< 0.0001
Q2	1,567	17.9 (17.0-18.7)	
Q3	1,441	16.5 (15.6-17.3)	
Q4	1,388	15.0 (14.3-15.8)	
Q5	1,446	14.9 (14.1-15.6)	
Ethnic Concentration			
Q1	1,562	16.9 (16.1-17.8)	0.50
Q2	1,491	16.8 (15.9-17.6)	
Q3	1,444	16.9 (16.0-17.8)	
Q4	1,453	17.4 (6.5-18.3)	
Q5	1,455	16.3 (15.5-17.1)	

Place of Residence			
Rural	1,118	18.1 (17.1-19.2)	0.01
Urban	6,401	16.7 (16.3-17.1)	
Type of Cancer			
Breast	1,353	17.9 (16.9-18.8)	< 0.0001
Colon and rectum	945	16.9 (15.8-18.0)	
Digestive system except colon	376	18.1 (16.3-19.9)	
and rectum			
Female genital	526	17.5 (16.0-19.0)	
Lung and bronchus	546	19.1 (17.5-20.7)	
Prostate	966	11.7 (11.0-12.5)	
Others	1,401	16.9 (16.0-18.7)	
Haematological	894	22.9 (21.4-24.4)	
Urinary system	519	18.0 (16.5-19.6)	
Cancer Stage			
Ι	1,180	15.7 (14.8-16.6)	< 0.0001
II	1,331	13.8 (13.1-14.6)	
III	765	16.0 (14.8-17.1)	
IV	489	16.5 (15.0-17.9)	
Unknown	3,761	19.2 (18.6-19.9)	
Number of Other Comorbidities			
0	199	3.4 (2.9-3.9)	< 0.0001
1	1,205	11.7 (11.0-12.4)	
2	1,449	14.7 (13.9-15.4)	
3	1,382	18.8 (17.8-19.8)	
4+	3,291	29.6 (28.6-30.6)	
Death during the study period			< 0.0001
Yes	4,095	24.4 (23.6-25.1)	
No	3,431	12.4 (12.0-12.8)	

Crude Impact of Arthritis and MMB on the Time to the Development of Mood Disorders

The Kaplan Mayer (K-M) curve in figure 1 showed that the probability of developing mood disorders was significantly higher (p<0.0001) in cancer patients without arthritis compared to those with arthritis. The difference in the impact of arthritis on the development of mood disorders was substantial only 2 years after the initial cancer diagnosis (confidence intervals overlapped after 2 years). However, it should be noted that patients without arthritis were younger and had a higher prevalence of stage III or IV cancer (19.4% vs. 15.6%) than patients with arthritis. Both younger

age and stage III or IV cancer were associated with increased risk of mood disorders, which might explain the higher probability of developing mood disorders in patients without arthritis over time. However, the impact of arthritis on the development of mood disorders adjusted for age and stage of cancer will be tested in the Cox model.

On the other hand, the time to developing mood disorders was significantly shorter among patients without any other comorbidities and the time to mood disorders increased with the presence of additional comorbidities (results not shown). Perhaps, people with multiple comorbidities had misattribution of their depressive symptoms with the symptoms of other chronic conditions leading to significantly less likelihood of reporting mood disorders. Arthritis was associated with a lower probability of developing mood disorders in patients with cancer over time irrespective of the number of other co-occurring chronic conditions (appendix C).

Fig 1: Time to the development of mood disorders in cancer patients with or without arthritis



A multivariate Cox Proportional Hazard Model was then fitted to examine the adjusted impact of arthritis and MMB on the development of mood disorders in cancer patients. The covariates included in the multivariate analysis were tested for proportionality by using LLS (log of negative log of estimated survivor functions versus the log of time) curve and Schoenfeld residuals test. As a result, arthritis, multimorbidity, and age were included in the Cox hazard model as time-varying covariates, using interaction with the log of time. All the other covariates were proportional.

Adjusted Impact of Arthritis on the Development of Mood Disorders, Overall and by Cancer Types

Table 3.

Adjusted	impact of	of arti	hritis o	on the a	level	opment	of	`mood	disord	ers i	in cancer	patients
5	1	5				1						1

Characteristics		Hazard Ratio	95% CI of HR
Arthritis (ref = no)	Yes	1.19	0.92-1.55
Arthritis*log(time)		0.97 (p=0.09)	
Age		1.49	1.48-1.51
Age*log (time)		0.94 (p<0.0001)	
Sex (ref = male)	Female	0.92	0.87-0.97
Rural (ref = no)	Yes	0.95	0.88-1.02
Income Quintile (ref	Q1	0.98	0.91-1.06
= Q5)	Q2	0.97	0.90-1.04
	Q3	0.99	0.93-1.07
	Q4	0.98	0.91-1.05
Ethnic Concentration	Q1	1.08	1.00-1.17
Quintile $(ref = 0.5)$	Q2	1.06	0.98-1.14
	Q3	1.06	0.98-1.15
	Q4	1.07	0.99-1.15

Characte	eristics	Hazard Ratio	95% CI of HR
Cancer Types (ref =	Breast	1.14	1.05-1.24
others)	Colon and rectum	1.11	1.01-1.21
	Digestive system except colon and rectum	1.19	1.06-1.34
	Female genital	1.18	1.06-1.32
	Hematological	1.02	0.93-1.11
	Lung and bronchus	1.26	1.14-1.40
	Prostate	1.15	1.04-1.26
	Urinary system	1.09	0.98-1.21
Presence of other	1 other condition	1.67	1.35-2.08
comorbid conditions (ref = no other	2 other conditions	4.46	3.14-6.33
conditions)	3 other conditions	10.85	6.63-17.74
	4 or more other conditions	21.51	11.50-40.22
MMB level*log (time)		0.89 (p <0.0001)	
Cancer stage (ref =I)	II	1.05	0.97-1.14
	III	1.06	0.98-1.18
	IV	1.18	1.08-1.35
	Unknown	1.00	0.94-1.08
Death during the study period (ref = no)	Yes	1.08	1.02-1.15

After adjusting for age, sex, residence, income, ethnicity, cancer types, stage, and the number of other comorbid conditions, arthritis did not remain significantly associated with an increased risk of mood disorders in cancer patients. The association did not vary according to time either. The adjusted impact of arthritis also did not vary according to MMB level (interaction not significant, results not shown). MMB was associated with the risk of mood disorders, and its impact decreased with time. Other significant risk factors for developing mood disorders were increasing age, male sex, certain cancer types, stage IV cancer, and death within the study period. Cancer patients who died at any point during the study period had a higher probability of developing mood disorders than those who were still alive.

57

We looked at the impact of different types of arthritis (osteoarthritis and rheumatoid arthritis) on the development of mood disorders. There was no impact of osteoarthritis and rheumatoid arthritis on the risk of mood disorders at baseline and over time. Then we performed stratified analyses by cancer types to determine whether the impact of arthritis and MMB on the development of mood disorders varied by the clinical aspects of cancer. Cancer types are clinically different and may impact differently care management or patient outcomes including the risk of mood disorders, hence, the relevance to stratify. Arthritis was associated with the highest risk of mood disorders at baseline among patients with lung (HR 5.73; CI 1.85-17.75), prostate (HR 4.12; CI 1.49-11.33), and urinary system (HR 6.16; CI 1.95-19.44) cancers. The risk of mood disorders decreased significantly with time among all the three above-mentioned cancer groups. On the other hand, the baseline risk of mood disorders was lowest among breast cancer patients with arthritis (HR 0.45; CI 0.21-0.99) which did not vary over time (Table 4). Nevertheless, among the patients with colon and other digestive systems, female genital or hematological cancer, arthritis was not linked significantly with the development of mood disorders.

Table 4.

Adjusted Impact of arthritis on the development of mood disorders stratified by cancer types

Cancer Type	Description	Hazard ratio	95% Confid	lence interval
Breast	Arthritis Yes vs No	0.45	0.21	0.99

	Arthritis* log (time)	1.10 (p=0.11)		
Colon and rectum	Arthritis Yes vs No	0.50	0.24	1.05
	Arthritis* log (time)	1.10 (p=0.08)		
Digestive system except	Arthritis Yes vs No	0.92	0.24	3.51
colon and rectum	Arthritis* log (time)	0.99 (p=0.94)		
Female genital	Arthritis Yes vs No	1.01	0.28	3.68
	Arthritis* log (time)	1.00 (p=0.99)		
Hematological	Arthritis Yes vs No	0.98	0.45	2.14
	Arthritis* log (time)	0.99 (p=0.79)		
Lung and bronchus	Arthritis Yes vs No	5.73	1.85	17.75
	Arthritis* log (time)	0.77 (p=0.003)		
Prostate	Arthritis Yes vs No	4.12	1.49	11.33
	Arthritis* log (time)	0.81 (p=0.003)		
Urinary system	Arthritis Yes vs No	6.16	1.95	19.44
	Arthritis* log (time)	0.77 (p=0.003)		

*Adjusted for age, sex, residence, income, ethnic concentration, cancer stage, MMB level, and death during the study period.

Sensitivity Analysis

A sensitivity analysis was performed among patients who survived less than a year after the cancer diagnosis (N = 144,207) to explore whether arthritis and MMB had similar effects on the development of mood disorders in this group of patients. These patients were older (mean age 72.8 years), more likely to be male, be diagnosed with lung cancer, and only 40% had arthritis prior to mood disorders (Appendix E). The cumulative incidence of mood disorders was lower, 7.1 per 1,000 population, and slightly but not statistically different between patients with arthritis (7.5 per 1,000), and those without arthritis (6.8 per 1,000). In the multivariate Cox model, arthritis and MMB did not have a significant association with mood disorders (Appendix F).

Discussion

This study examined the impact of arthritis on the development of mood disorders in cancer patients considering the role of other comorbid conditions. The findings showed that arthritis was not associated with the risk and time to development of mood disorders.

We found an overall incidence of mood disorders of 16.9 per 1000 among cancer patients, which is consistent with previous population-based studies (Hung et al., 2013; Zhu et al., 2017). The study by Zhu et al. (2017) was among the Swedish cancer patients who are comparable to the Canadian population according to the sociodemographic characteristics. Zhu et al. (2017) found that the incidence of mood disorders including depression was 13.9 per 1,000 population (J. Zhu et al., 2017). However, they only considered major depressive disorders which might explain the relatively lower incidence found in their study.

Our study showed that arthritis was not associated with an increased risk of mood disorders in cancer patients. Several studies have focused on the association between arthritis and mood disorders in the general population, but no study have addressed this issue among cancer patients specifically. As opposed to our findings, all these studies showed that arthritis was associated with increased risk of mood disorders (He et al., 2008; Hsu et al., 2014; Husaini & Moore, 1990; Jeong et al., 2017; Stubbs et al., 2016). <u>He et al. (2008)</u> found 1.9 times higher odds of mood disorders in patients with arthritis compared to those without arthritis (He et al., 2008). Stubbs and colleagues (2016) found a 17% higher risk of depression among osteoarthritis patients (Stubbs et al., 2016). Both cancer and arthritis are characterized by pain which is a significant predictor of depression (Alemayehu et al., 2018). So, we expected a higher association between arthritis and mood disorders in cancer patients. However, this hypothesis was not confirmed. The K-M curve showed that arthritis was associated with decreased risk of mood disorders up to two years after cancer

diagnosis and the impact of arthritis on the risk of mood disorders later subsided. In the Cox model, after adjusting for covariates, arthritis showed no association with mood disorders in cancer patients. Perhaps, the uncontrolled pain associated with arthritis could obfuscate mood disorder symptoms leading to ignoring and under-reporting the psychological condition in cancer patients with arthritis. Besides, the severity of certain cancers could predispose the patients to develop mood disorders masking the impact of arthritis.

While the specific condition arthritis was not a risk factor, our study found the number of other comorbidities was associated with an increased risk of developing mood disorders both among the cancer patients with and without arthritis. Patients with four or more additional conditions had around 21 times higher risk of mood disorders at baseline compared to those without other chronic conditions but the risk decreased over time. This finding is consistent with the previous literature (Rice et al., 2018; Zoorob et al., 2019). However, the above-mentioned studies did not consider the impact of MMB over time and our study showed that the risk of mood disorders associated with MMB decreased over time. Complex cancer patients suffering from MMB for a longer period could ignore psychological conditions due to the severity of other conditions which might lead to the diminished impact of MMB on mood disorders later after their cancer diagnosis.

Other risk factors included were increasing age and male sex. The increased risk of mood disorders related to male sex found in our study is contrary to previous studies where female sex had been described as a risk factor for developing mood disorders (Walker et al., 2014). In our study, the crude incidence of mood disorders was higher among the females but after adjusting for the covariates, male sex became a significant risk factor for mood disorders. Male patients were older, had a higher number of comorbidities. Elderly patients were more likely to develop late-stage cancer and had MMB. Both MMB and stage III and IV cancers are proven risk factors for

mood disorders (Zoorob et al., 2019; Walker et al., 2014), and this might explain the increased risk of mood disorders associated with age and among the males when adjusted for the confounders like cancer stage and number of other chronic conditions.

When looking at the association between arthritis and mood disorders within cancer types we found that the impact of arthritis on the risk of mood disorders was highest at the baseline among lung cancer patients. In these patients, with the advancement of cancer, the severity of the disease and related complications might be responsible for causing depression. As a result, the impact of arthritis on the development of mood disorders was diluted over time in lung cancer patients. On the contrary, breast cancer patients had a lower baseline risk of mood disorders when they had arthritis, but the impact of arthritis increased over time. Generally, breast cancer patients had better survival, and many of them suffered from arthritis for a longer period. There are common drugs used to treat arthritis and cancer, for example, steroid has been linked to increased risk of depression (Caruso et al., 2017). As a result, the impact of arthritis on the risk of mood disorders could increase from the baseline risk later after a cancer diagnosis.

Strengths and Limitations

The cases of mood disorders were diagnosed using ICD-10 codes in hospitalization or physician's claim data and ICD-9 code in OHIP, DAD, and NACRS. The OHIP database contains ICD-9 codes 296 (Major Depression/ Bipolar disorder), 300 (Anxiety neurosis, hysteria, neurasthenia, obsessive-compulsive neurosis, reactive depression), and 311 (Depressive Disorder NOS) for classifying mood disorders. In DAD and NACRS, mood disorders are classified using ICD-10 codes F30-34, F38-39 (Grigoriadis et al., 2017). We included ICD 10 codes F30-34, F38-39 in DAD or NACRS but ICD-9 code 296 only from OHIP and did not consider 300 and 311 to identify cases of mood disorders. However, linking the databases to include the patients of mood

disorders from both hospitalizations and physician claim data enabled us to get a precise estimate of the incidence of mood disorders. Moreover, ICD 9 codes 300 and 311 is not specific for depression; hence they were not considered to diagnose the cases of mood disorders.

The study was conducted with the administrative health databases and included only those cancer patients having contact with the health care system. However, all the adult cancer patients diagnosed between 2003-2013 were considered in the study and despite the limitation of including only those having contact with the health care system, the overall coverage was good. Cancer patients who died within their first year of diagnosis were not considered in the study leading to potential selection bias. A sensitivity analysis was conducted to examine the role of arthritis and MMB in developing mood disorders among cancer patients who survived less than a year. The findings showed that arthritis had similarly no effect on the development of mood disorders among these cancer patients. In contrast to the patients surviving greater than a year, MMB was also not linked to the development of mood disorders in cancer patients surviving less than a year. Hence, it is more relevant to address MMB including arthritis in cancer patients who survived longer to improve their psychological outcomes.

There might be a misclassification bias while reporting arthritis and mood disorders by either patients or physicians. Administrative data, for example, DAD has 85% accuracy for diagnostic code (Juurlink et al., 2006). We probably underestimated the incidence of mood disorders due to the misclassification introduced by using administrative data. Moreover, the definition used in this study to identify the cases of osteoarthritis from administrative databases showed lower sensisitivity while having higher specificity (Shrestha et al., 2016). So, there might be under estimation of the prevalence of arthritis diluting its effect on the development of mood disorders in cancer patients. Furthermore, many comorbid conditions occurred after the diagnosis of mood

disorders. So, there was chance of an error in counting the number of comorbid conditions, causing misclassification. We considered 16 selected chronic conditions due to their population prevalence and associated costs. There are other severe chronic conditions, for example, congenital anomalies, thyroid problems, glaucoma, or chronic skin diseases that may be relevant but not included in the study. Besides, while observing the impact of MMB, we only counted the number of chronic conditions without contemplating their severity and time of occurrence.

Despite the limitations, the study had many strengths in terms of data used, study design, and analytical approach. It was a population-based retrospective cohort study including all adults in Ontario diagnosed with cancer between 2003 and 2013 and without preexisting mood disorders. The sample size was large and the follow-up period was between 5 to 15 years, allowing us to achieve a long-term estimate of the incidence of mood disorders in cancer patients at the population level. We detected mood disorders, arthritis, and other chronic conditions from various Canadian administrative databases. Moreover, ICES databases are evidence-based and extensively used in the similar literature on MMB (Griffith et al., 2019; Gruneir et al., 2016; Koné Pefoyo et al., 2015; Moin et al., 2018; Mondor et al., 2017, 2018; Ryan et al., 2018).

Conclusion

The study revealed that arthritis did not increase the risk of mood disorders, instead, MMB is associated with the occurrence of mood disorders in cancer patients. The association between arthritis and mood disorders was similar over the study period indicating that arthritis did not increase the risk of mood disorders at any point in time in cancer patients. On the other hand, the risk of mood disorders increased with the number of chronic conditions at baseline but the impact of MMB decreased with the advancement of cancer. The study also provided insight into other sociodemographic and clinical factors increasing the risk of depression in cancer patients.

Mood disorders impact cancer outcomes including survival, quality of life, cancer management, and health care utilization (Iglay et al., 2017; Mehta & Roth, 2015; Villarreal-Garza et al., 2019). Cancer patients with psychological conditions have lower survival and the management of cancer becomes complicated in the presence of mood disorders. We found that mood disorders were more prevalent among male cancer patients, patients with lung and digestive system cancer in advanced-stage cancer. This study provides evidence for addressing multimorbidity to decrease the incidence of comorbid psychiatric disorders in cancer patients. To ensure proper care management in cancer patients, the disease clusters highly responsible for developing mood disorders should be identified and treated early. Future research can be done to detect the disease clusters within each MMB level associated with the highest risk of mood disorders. Identifying cancer patients most susceptible to developing mood disorders may contribute to better outcomes and targeted person-centered care.

References

- Alemayehu, M., Deyessa, N., Medihin, G., & Fekadu, A. (2018). A descriptive analysis of depression and pain complaints among patients with cancer in a low income country.
 PLOS ONE, *13*(3), e0193713. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0193713
- Alpay, M. (2000). Diagnosis and treatment of mood disorders in patients with rheumatic disease. *Annals of the Rheumatic Diseases*, 59(1), 2–4. https://doi.org/10.1136/ard.59.1.2
- Andrykowski, M. A., Curran, S. L., Carpenter, J. S., Studts, J. L., Cunningham, L., McGrath, P. C., Sloan, D. A., & Kenady, D. E. (1999). Rheumatoid Symptoms Following Breast Cancer Treatment. *Journal of Pain and Symptom Management*, 18(2), 85–94. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0885-3924(99)00053-6
- Anuk, D., Özkan, M., Kizir, A., & Özkan, S. (2019). The characteristics and risk factors for common psychiatric disorders in patients with cancer seeking help for mental health. *BMC Psychiatry*, 19(1), 269. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12888-019-2251-z
- Austin, P. C., Daly, P. A., & Tu, J. V. (2002). A multicenter study of the coding accuracy of hospital discharge administrative data for patients admitted to cardiac care units in Ontario. *American Heart Journal*, *144*(2), 290–296. https://doi.org/10.1067/mhj.2002.123839

Canadian Cancer Statistics Advisory Committee. Canadian Cancer Statistics 2019. Toronto, ON: Canadian Cancer Society; 2019. Available at: cancer.ca/Canadian-Cancer-Statistics-2019-EN (accessed [19.06.20]).

Caruso, R., Nanni, M. G., Riba, M., Sabato, S., Mitchell, A. J., Croce, E., & Grassi, L. (2017). Depressive spectrum disorders in cancer: Prevalence, risk factors and screening for

depression: a critical review. *Acta Oncologica*, *56*(2), 146–155. https://doi.org/10.1080/0284186X.2016.1266090

- Dickens, C., McGowan, L., Clark-Carter, D., & Creed, F. (2002). Depression in rheumatoid arthritis: A systematic review of the literature with meta-analysis. *Psychosomatic Medicine*, *64*(1), 52–60.
- Fiest, K. M., Jette, N., Quan, H., St. Germaine-Smith, C., Metcalfe, A., Patten, S. B., & Beck, C. A. (2014). Systematic review and assessment of validated case definitions for depression in administrative data. *BMC Psychiatry*, 14(1), 289. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12888-014-0289-5
- Gallacher, K. I., McQueenie, R., Nicholl, B., Jani, B. D., Lee, D., & Mair, F. S. (2018). Risk
 Factors and Mortality Associated with Multimorbidity in People with Stroke or Transient
 Ischaemic Attack: A Study of 8,751 UK Biobank Participants. *Journal of Comorbidity*, 8(1), 1–8. https://doi.org/10.15256/joc.2018.8.129
- Gershon, A. S., Wang, C., Guan, J., Vasilevska-Ristovska, J., Cicutto, L., & To, T. (2009).
 Identifying Individuals with Physcian Diagnosed COPD in Health Administrative
 Databases. *COPD: Journal of Chronic Obstructive Pulmonary Disease*, 6(5), 388–394.
 https://doi.org/10.1080/15412550903140865

Gershon, Andrea S, Wang, C., Guan, J., Vasilevska-Ristovska, J., Cicutto, L., & To, T. (2009).
Identifying Patients with Physician-Diagnosed Asthma in Health Administrative
Databases. *Canadian Respiratory Journal*, *16*(6), 183–188.
https://doi.org/10.1155/2009/963098

Griffith, L. E., Gruneir, A., Fisher, K., Panjwani, D., Gafni, A., Patterson, C., Markle-Reid, M.,& Ploeg, J. (2019). Insights on multimorbidity and associated health service use and costs

from three population-based studies of older adults in Ontario with diabetes, dementia and stroke. *BMC Health Services Research*, *19*(1). https://doi.org/10.1186/s12913-019-4149-3

- Grigoriadis, S., Wilton, A. S., Kurdyak, P. A., Rhodes, A. E., VonderPorten, E. H., Levitt, A., Cheung, A., & Vigod, S. N. (2017). Perinatal suicide in Ontario, Canada: A 15-year population-based study. *Canadian Medical Association Journal*, 189(34), E1085–E1092. https://doi.org/10.1503/cmaj.170088
- Gruneir, A., Bronskill, S. E., Maxwell, C. J., Bai, Y. Q., Kone, A. J., Thavorn, K., Petrosyan, Y., Calzavara, A., & Wodchis, W. P. (2016). The association between multimorbidity and hospitalization is modified by individual demographics and physician continuity of care: A retrospective cohort study. *BMC Health Services Research*, *16*(1). https://doi.org/10.1186/s12913-016-1415-5
- He, Y., Zhang, M., Lin, E. H. B., Bruffaerts, R., Posada-Villa, J., Angermeyer, M. C., Levinson, D., de Girolamo, G., Uda, H., Mneimneh, Z., Benjet, C., Graaf, R. de, Scott, K. M., Gureje, O., Seedat, S., Haro, J. M., Bromet, E. J., Alonso, J., Kovess, V., ... Kessler, R. (2008). Mental disorders among persons with arthritis: Results from the World Mental Health Surveys. *Psychological Medicine*, *38*(11), 1639–1650. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0033291707002474
- Hsu, C.-C., Chen, S.-C., Liu, C.-J., Lu, T., Shen, C.-C., Hu, Y.-W., Yeh, C.-M., Chen, P.-M.,
 Chen, T.-J., & Hu, L.-Y. (2014). Rheumatoid Arthritis and the Risk of Bipolar Disorder:
 A Nationwide Population-Based Study. *PLoS ONE*, *9*(9), e107512.
 https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0107512

- Hung, Y.-P., Liu, C.-J., Tsai, C.-F., Hung, M.-H., Tzeng, C.-H., Liu, C.-Y., & Chen, T.-J.
 (2013). Incidence and risk of mood disorders in patients with breast cancers in Taiwan: A nationwide population-based study: Mood disorders in patients with breast cancers. *Psycho-Oncology*, n/a-n/a. https://doi.org/10.1002/pon.3277
- Husaini, B. A., & Moore, S. T. (1990). Arthritis Disability, Depression, and Life Satisfaction among Black Elderly People. *Health & Social Work*, 15(4), 253–260. https://doi.org/10.1093/hsw/15.4.253
- Hux, J. E., Ivis, F., Flintoft, V., & Bica, A. (2002). Diabetes in Ontario: Determination of prevalence and incidence using a validated administrative data algorithm. *Diabetes Care*, 25(3), 512–516. https://doi.org/10.2337/diacare.25.3.512
- Iglay, K., Santorelli, M. L., Hirshfield, K. M., Williams, J. M., Rhoads, G. G., Lin, Y., & Demissie, K. (2017). Diagnosis and treatment delays among elderly breast cancer patients with pre-existing mental illness. *Breast Cancer Research and Treatment*, 166(1), 267– 275. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10549-017-4399-x
- Jaakkimainen, R. L., Bronskill, S. E., Tierney, M. C., Herrmann, N., Green, D., Young, J., Ivers, N., Butt, D., Widdifield, J., & Tu, K. (2016). Identification of Physician-Diagnosed
 Alzheimer's Disease and Related Dementias in Population-Based Administrative Data: A
 Validation Study Using Family Physicians' Electronic Medical Records. *Journal of Alzheimer's Disease*, *54*(1), 337–349. https://doi.org/10.3233/JAD-160105
- Jeong, H., Baek, S. Y., Kim, S. W., Eun, Y. H., Kim, I. Y., Kim, H., Lee, J., Koh, E.-M., & Cha, H.-S. (2017). Comorbidities of rheumatoid arthritis: Results from the Korean National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey. *PLOS ONE*, *12*(4), e0176260. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0176260

Johnson, C. B., Davis, M. K., Law, A., & Sulpher, J. (2016). Shared Risk Factors for Cardiovascular Disease and Cancer: Implications for Preventive Health and Clinical Care in Oncology Patients. *Canadian Journal of Cardiology*, 32(7), 900–907. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cjca.2016.04.008

- Juurlink, D., Preyra, C., Croxford, R., Chong, A., Austin, P., Tu, J., & Laupacis, A. (2006).
 Canadian institute for health information discharge abstract database: A validation study.
 ICES Investigative Report. Institute for Clinical Evaluative Sciences, Toronto.
- Kanani, R., Davies, E. A., Hanchett, N., & Jack, R. H. (2016). The association of mood disorders with breast cancer survival: An investigation of linked cancer registration and hospital admission data for South East England. *Psycho-Oncology*, 25(1), 19–27. https://doi.org/10.1002/pon.4037
- Koné Pefoyo, A. J., Bronskill, S. E., Gruneir, A., Calzavara, A., Thavorn, K., Petrosyan, Y.,
 Maxwell, C. J., Bai, Y., & Wodchis, W. P. (2015). The increasing burden and complexity of multimorbidity. *BMC Public Health*, 15(1). https://doi.org/10.1186/s12889-015-1733-2
- Luque-Fernandez, M. A., Redondo-Sanchez, D., Rodríguez-Barranco, M., Carmona-García, M.
 C., Marcos-Gragera, R., & Sánchez, M.-J. (2019). The pattern of Comorbidities and
 Multimorbidity among Colorectal Cancer Patients in Spain: CoMCoR study. *BioRxiv*.
 https://doi.org/10.1101/526673
- Margaretten, M., Julian, L., Katz, P., & Yelin, E. (2011). Depression in patients with rheumatoid arthritis: Description, causes and mechanisms. *International Journal of Clinical Rheumatology*, 6(6), 617–623. https://doi.org/10.2217/IJR.11.6

- Matheson, F. I., Dunn, J. R., Smith, K. L. W., Moineddin, R., & Glazier, R. H. (2012). Ontario Marginalization Index user guide version 1.0. *Toronto, ON, Centre for Research on Inner City Health.*
- Mehta, R. D., & Roth, A. J. (2015). Psychiatric considerations in the oncology setting:
 Psychiatric considerations in the oncology setting. *CA: A Cancer Journal for Clinicians*, 65(4), 299–314. https://doi.org/10.3322/caac.21285
- Moin, J. S., Moineddin, R., & Upshur, R. E. G. (2018). Measuring the association between marginalization and multimorbidity in Ontario, Canada: A cross-sectional study. *Journal* of Comorbidity, 8(1), 2235042X1881493. https://doi.org/10.1177/2235042X18814939
- Mondor, L., Cohen, D., Khan, A. I., & Wodchis, W. P. (2018). Income inequalities in multimorbidity prevalence in Ontario, Canada: A decomposition analysis of linked survey and health administrative data. *International Journal for Equity in Health*, 17(1). https://doi.org/10.1186/s12939-018-0800-6
- Mondor, L., Maxwell, C. J., Hogan, D. B., Bronskill, S. E., Gruneir, A., Lane, N. E., & Wodchis, W. P. (2017). Multimorbidity and healthcare utilization among home care clients with dementia in Ontario, Canada: A retrospective analysis of a population-based cohort. *PLoS Medicine*, *14*(3), e1002249. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pmed.1002249
- National Cancer Institute. (2008). Site Recode ICD-O-3/WHO 2008 Definition. Retrieved March 30, 2019, from https://seer.cancer.gov/siterecode/icdo3_dwhoheme/index.html
- Pinquart, M., & Duberstein, P. R. (2010). Depression and cancer mortality: A meta-analysis. *Psychological Medicine*, 40(11), 1797–1810. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0033291709992285

- Pitman, A., Suleman, S., Hyde, N., & Hodgkiss, A. (2018). Depression and anxiety in patients with cancer. *BMJ*, k1415. https://doi.org/10.1136/bmj.k1415
- Rice, S. M., Oliffe, J. L., Kelly, M. T., Cormie, P., Chambers, S., Ogrodniczuk, J. S., & Kealy,
 D. (2018). Depression and Prostate Cancer: Examining Comorbidity and Male-Specific
 Symptoms. *American Journal of Men's Health*, *12*(6), 1864–1872.
 https://doi.org/10.1177/1557988318784395
- Ryan, B. L., Bray Jenkyn, K., Shariff, S. Z., Allen, B., Glazier, R. H., Zwarenstein, M., Fortin,
 M., & Stewart, M. (2018). Beyond the grey tsunami: A cross-sectional population-based
 study of multimorbidity in Ontario. *Canadian Journal of Public Health*, *109*(5–6), 845–
 854. https://doi.org/10.17269/s41997-018-0103-0
- Salako, O., Okediji, P., Habeeb, M., Fatiregun, O., Awofeso, O., & Joseph, A. (2018). The
 Burden of Comorbidities in Cancer Patients in Southwestern Nigeria. *Journal of Global Oncology*, 4 suppl 2, 61s–61s. https://doi.org/10.1200/jgo.18.14400
- Schultz, S. E., Rothwell, D. M., Chen, Z., & Tu, K. (2013). Identifying cases of congestive heart failure from administrative data: A validation study using primary care patient records. *Chronic Diseases and Injuries in Canada*, 33(3), 160–166.
- Shrestha, S., Dave, A. J., Losina, E., & Katz, J. N. (2016). Diagnostic accuracy of administrative data algorithms in the diagnosis of osteoarthritis: A systematic review. *BMC Medical Informatics and Decision Making*, 16(1), 82. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12911-016-0319-y
- Specifications, I. T. (n.d.). *The provincial advisor on the quality of health care in Ontario Indicator Technical Specifications [Internet]. 2018 [cited 2019 Apr 15].*

- Spiegel, D., & Giese-Davis, J. (2003). Depression and cancer: Mechanisms and disease progression. *Biological Psychiatry*, 54(3), 269–282. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0006-3223(03)00566-3
- Stubbs, B., Aluko, Y., Myint, P. K., & Smith, T. O. (2016). Prevalence of depressive symptoms and anxiety in osteoarthritis: A systematic review and meta-analysis. *Age and Ageing*, 45(2), 228–235. https://doi.org/10.1093/ageing/afw001
- Sturgeon, J. A., Finan, P. H., & Zautra, A. J. (2016). Affective disturbance in rheumatoid arthritis: Psychological and disease-related pathways. *Nature Reviews. Rheumatology*, 12(9), 532–542. https://doi.org/10.1038/nrrheum.2016.112
- Tu, K., Campbell, N. R., Chen, Z.-L., Cauch-Dudek, K. J., & McAlister, F. A. (2007). Accuracy of administrative databases in identifying patients with hypertension. *Open Medicine: A Peer-Reviewed, Independent, Open-Access Journal*, 1(1), e18-26.
- Villarreal-Garza, C., Platas, A., Miaja, M., Lopez-Martinez, E., Muñoz-Lozano, J., Fonseca, A., Pineda, C., Barragan-Carrillo, R., Martinez-Cannon, B., Chapman, J.-A., Goss, P., Bargallo-Rocha, J., Mohar, A., & Castro-Sanchez, A. (2019). Abstract P1-11-17: Effects of depression, anxiety, and sexual functioning on quality of life among young breast cancer patients in Mexico. *Poster Session Abstracts*, P1-11-17-P1-11–17. https://doi.org/10.1158/1538-7445.SABCS18-P1-11-17
- Walker, J., Hansen, C. H., Martin, P., Symeonides, S., Ramessur, R., Murray, G., & Sharpe, M. (2014). Prevalence, associations, and adequacy of treatment of major depression in patients with cancer: A cross-sectional analysis of routinely collected clinical data. *The Lancet Psychiatry*, 1(5), 343–350. https://doi.org/10.1016/S2215-0366(14)70313-X
- Widdifield, J., Bombardier, C., Bernatsky, S., Paterson, J. M., Green, D., Young, J., Ivers, N.,
 Butt, D. A., Jaakkimainen, R. L., Thorne, J. C., & Tu, K. (2014). An administrative data validation study of the accuracy of algorithms for identifying rheumatoid arthritis: The influence of the reference standard on algorithm performance. *BMC Musculoskeletal Disorders*, *15*(1), 216. https://doi.org/10.1186/1471-2474-15-216
- Williams, G. R., Deal, A. M., Lund, J. L., Chang, Y., Muss, H. B., Pergolotti, M., Guerard, E. J.,
 Shachar, S. S., Wang, Y., Kenzik, K., & Sanoff, H. K. (2018). Patient-Reported
 Comorbidity and Survival in Older Adults with Cancer. *The Oncologist*, 23(4), 433–439.
 https://doi.org/10.1634/theoncologist.2017-0404
- Wodchis, W. P., Arthurs, E., Khan, A. I., Gandhi, S., MacKinnon, M., & Sussman, J. (2016). Cost trajectories for cancer patients. *Current Oncology*, 23(0), 64. https://doi.org/10.3747/co.23.2995
- Yu, K.-H., Kuo, C.-F., Huang, L. H., Huang, W.-K., & See, L.-C. (2016). Cancer Risk in Patients With Inflammatory Systemic Autoimmune Rheumatic Diseases: A Nationwide Population-Based Dynamic Cohort Study in Taiwan. *Medicine*, 95(18), e3540. https://doi.org/10.1097/MD.00000000003540
- Zhu, J., Fang, F., Sjölander, A., Fall, K., Adami, H. O., & Valdimarsdóttir, U. (2017). First-onset mental disorders after cancer diagnosis and cancer-specific mortality: A nationwide cohort study. *Annals of Oncology*, 28(8), 1964–1969. https://doi.org/10.1093/annonc/mdx265
- Zoorob, R. J., Salemi, J. L., Mejia de Grubb, M. C., Modak, S., & Levine, R. S. (2019). A nationwide study of breast cancer, depression, and multimorbidity among hospitalized

women and men in the United States. Breast Cancer Research and Treatment, 174(1),

237-248. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10549-018-5059-5

Appendix A: Administrative Databases Used in the Study and Corresponding Variables Database Description Variables Registered Includes data on all person eligible for the Age, sex, residence, income Persons Ontario Provincial Health care program quintile Database and provides demographic information like (RPDB) age, sex, date of birth, death, residence, and neighborhood income Discharge Hospital inpatient data. It includes data on Arthritis, mood disorders, and Abstract hospital admission, discharge, length of other comorbidities using the Database (DAD) stay, primary diagnosis, other diagnoses, ICD codes, date/year of procedures, and interventions diagnosis Ontario Health Physician's claim database. Includes the Arthritis, mood disorders, and Insurance Plan date of visit, diagnosis, procedures such as other comorbidities using the (OHIP) claims laboratory tests and vaccination ICD codes, date/year of diagnosis National Includes hospital outpatient data, Arthritis, mood disorders, and Ambulatory diagnosis, day surgeries, and Emergency other comorbidities using the Care Reporting department visits ICD codes, date/year of diagnosis System

Appendices

(NACRS)

Ontario Cancer	Provincial database of all the residents of	Age, sex, date of birth, death,
Registry (OCR)	Ontario having a diagnosis of cancer.	cancer type, date of cancer
	Contains demographic and clinical	diagnosis
	information including the date of	
	diagnosis, primary cancer site, cancer	
	stage, and death	
Ontario	It is a measure of inequalities between the	Ethnic concentration Quintile
Marginalization	geographical areas based on four	
Index (ON-	dimensions; residential instability, material	
Marg)	deprivation, ethnic concentration, and	
	dependency	

Condition	ICD 9 / OHIP	ICD 10
AMI	410	121, 122
Arthritis - Osteoarthritis	715	M15-M19
Arthritis - Other Arthritis		
(Synovitis, Fibrositis,		
Connective tissue disorders,		
Ankylosing spondylitis, Gout		
Traumatic arthritis, pyogenic		
arthritis, Joint derangement,		M00-M03, M07, M10, M11-
Dupuytren's contracture,	727, 729, 710, 720, 274, 716,	M14, M20-M25, M30-M36,
Other MSK disorders)	711, 718, 728, 739	M65-M79
Arthritis - Rheumatoid		
arthritis		M05-M06
Asthma	493	J45
Cancer	140-239	C00-C26, C30-C44, C45-C97
Cardiac Arrythmia	427.3 (DAD) / 427 (OHIP)	I48.0, I48.1
CHF	428	1500, 1501, 1509
COPD	491, 492, 496	J41, J43, J44
	290, 331, 797 (OHIP) / 290.0,	F000, F001, F002, F009,
Dementia	290.1, 290.3, 290.4, 290.8,	F010, F011, F012, F013,
	290.9, 294.1, 294.8, 294.9,	F018, F019, F020, F021,

Appendix B: ICD codes for chronic conditions

	331.0, 331.1, 331.2, 797	F022, F023, F024, F028, F03,
	(DAD)	F051, F065, F066, F068,
		F069, F09, G300, G301,
		G308, G309, G310, G311,
		R54
Mood Disorders	296	F30-F34, F38, F39
Diabetes	250	E08 - E13
Hypertension	401, 402, 403, 404, 405	110, 111, 112, 113, 115
Osteoporosis	733	M81 M82
		N17, N18, N19, T82.4,
Renal failure	403, 404, 584, 585, 586, v451	Z49.2, Z99.2
Stroke	430, 431, 432, 434, 436	160-164
Coronary syndrome		
(excluding MI)	411-414	120, 122-125
Other mental disorders		
(substance use disorder,		
psychotic disorder, anxiety,		
stress reaction-specifically	291, 292, 303, 304, 305, 295,	F10-F19, F55, F20-F29, F40-
PTSD, personality disorder)	298, 297, 300, 308, 301	F42, F93, F43, F60

Appendix C: K-M Curve Representing the Impact of Arthritis on the Time to the Development of Mood Disorders Considering the Level of Multimorbidity



Appendix D: Adjusted Impact of Arthritis on the Development of Mood Disorders at Different MMB Level

Description	Point Estimate	95% Wald Co	onfidence Limits
No other comorbidities (arthritis yes vs no)	0.92	0.59	1.43
1 other condition (arthritis yes vs no)	1.07	0.77	1.49
2 other conditions (arthritis yes vs no)	1.05	0.77	1.43
3 other conditions (arthritis yes vs no)	1.15	0.85	1.55
4 or more other conditions (arthritis yes vs no)	1.14	0.87	1.50
Arthritis*log(time)	0.98 (p=0.29)		

Appendix E: Characteristics of Cancer Patients by the length of survival (Less than a Year

vs More than a Year)

Characteristics	All the Cancer patients N = 588759 (%)	Patients surviving more than a year N=444,552 (%)	Patients surviving less than a year N=144,207 (%)
Development of mood			
disorders			
Yes	1.4	1.7	0.7
Arthritis prior to mood disorders			
Yes	48.1	50.8	39.7
Age at cancer diagnosis (years)			
Mean (SD)	65.6 ± 14.4	63.2 ± 14.2	72.8 ± 12.6
Range (min-max)	18-103	18-103	18-103
Sex			
Male	51.2	50.3	54.1
Income Quintile			
Q1	18.9	17.7	22.7
Q2	20.3	19.8	21.8
Q3	19.7	19.7	19.6
Q4	20.3	20.8	18.6
Q5	20.8	21.9	17.1
Ethnic Concentration			
Q1	21.7	21.0	23.7
Q2	20.6	20.2	21.9
Q3	19.4	19.4	19.1
Q4	18.7	19.0	17.9
Q5	19.6	20.3	17.3
Place of Residence			
Rural	14.3	13.9	15.4
Type of Cancer			
Breast	13.5	17.0	2.8
Colon and rectum	12.0	12.6	10.0
Digestive system except colon	8.2	4.7	19.2
and rectum			
Female genital	6.0	6.8	3.7
Lung and bronchus	12.5	6.4	31.2
Prostate	14.6	18.5	2.7
Others	18.0	18.7	15.9
Haematological	9.0	8.8	9.5
Urinary system	6.1	6.5	5.1
Cancer Stage			

	Ι	13.3	16.9	2.1
	II	17.2	21.6	3.6
	III	10.2	10.8	8.3
	IV	11.6	6.7	26.7
	Unknown	47.7	44.0	59.3
Number of Other				
Comorbidities				
	0	12.7	13.1	11.6
	1	22.3	23.2	19.7
	2	22.1	22.2	21.7
	3	16.9	16.5	18.0
	4+	26.0	25.0	29.1

Appendix F: Adjusted Impact of Arthritis on the Development of Mood Disorders among

Character	ristics	p-value	Hazard Ratio	95% CI of HR
Arthritis (ref = no)	Yes	0.52	0.96	0.84-1.09
Age		0.04	1.006	1.00-1.01
Sex (ref = male)	Female	0.05	1.14	0.99-1.30
Rural (ref = no)	Yes	0.84	1.14	0.99-1.30
Income Quintile (ref	Q1	0.84	1.02	0.83-1.25
= Q5)	Q2	0.94	0.99	0.81-1.21
	Q3	0.43	0.92	0.75-1.13
	Q4	0.84	0.98	0.79-1.21
Ethnic Concentration	Q1	0.85	1.02	0.82-1.27
Quintile (ref = $Q5$)	Q2	0.86	1.02	0.83-1.25
	Q3	0.22	0.88	0.71-1.08
	Q4	0.23	0.88	0.72-1.08
Cancer Types (ref =	Breast	0.78	0.94	0.63-1.41
others)	Colon and rectum	0.48	0.91	0.71-1.17
	Digestive system except colon and rectum	0.72	0.96	0.78-1.19
	Female genital	0.84	1.04	0.71-1.51
	Hematological	0.65	0.95	0.74-1.20
	Lung and bronchus	0.58	0.94	0.76-1.16
	Prostate	0.02	0.63	0.43-0.94
	Urinary system	0.09	0.79	0.60-1.03
Presence of other	1 other condition	0.05	1.32	1.00-1.73
comorbid conditions	2 other conditions	0.20	1.19	0.90-1.56

Cancer Patients Surviving Less than a Year

Characteri	stics	p-value	Hazard Ratio	95% CI of HR
(ref = no other conditions)	3 other conditions	0.07	1.29	0.97-1.71
	4 or more other conditions	0.33	1.14	0.87-1.50
Cancer stage (ref = I)	II	0.46	1.17	0.77-1.79
	III	0.47	1.15	0.78-1.70
	IV	0.07	1.39	0.97-2.00
	Unknown	0.01	1.55	1.09-2.22

Chapter 5: Impact of Mood Disorders and Arthritis on the Health Care Utilization of

Cancer Patients

Abstract

Background: Mood disorders and arthritis are common in cancer patients and impact their outcomes. Because cancer patients often have multiple conditions, this may exacerbate the effect of mood disorders and arthritis on their use of health services. This study will evaluate the impact of mood disorders and arthritis on health care utilization (HCU) among cancer patients and how it may differ with additional comorbidities.

Method: A retrospective cohort study using health administrative data was conducted. The study population included those who were diagnosed with cancer between April 1, 2003, and March 31, 2013, and survived at least a year thereafter. They were followed up till 31st March 2018 to identify the occurrence of arthritis and mood disorders as well as to measure their health care utilization (HCU) following a cancer diagnosis. A negative binomial model was fitted to assess the adjusted impact of mood disorders, arthritis, and comorbidities on the health care utilization of cancer patients in terms of hospitalizations and emergency visits.

Results: The study population included 453,012 participants. Among the cancer patients, 51.03% had a diagnosis of arthritis and 3.52% had mood disorders. Compared to patients without mood disorders (0.57 ± 0.92), those with mood disorders before (0.73 ± 1.06) and after (1.09 ± 1.33) cancer had on average a higher number of hospitalizations per person-year. The average ED visits per person-year were also higher in patients with mood disorders before (1.03 ± 1.68) and after (1.20 ± 2.10) cancer compared to those without any mood disorders (0.66 ± 1.25). Arthritis was associated with increased ED visits and hospitalizations if diagnosed before cancer but decreased hospitalizations and ED visits if diagnosed after cancer. In the multivariate regression model, the combined presence of arthritis and mood disorders before and after cancer was associated with a 25% (95% CI = 20-29\%) and 28% (95% CI = 20-37\%) higher risk of hospitalization, respectively.

Furthermore, the co-occurrence of arthritis and mood disorders had been linked to 75% (95% CI = 69-81%) and 60% (95% CI = 50-69%) increased risk of ED visits when both the conditions were diagnosed before and after cancer, respectively. The presence of other comorbidities increased HCU in cancer patients.

Significance and Policy Implication: The findings confirm that mood disorders and arthritis are important predictors of HCU. Addressing the health care needs of patients with multimorbidity, especially mood disorders, and identifying other co-occurring conditions responsible for higher utilization of health services will ensure optimum patient care and decrease the burden on the health care system.

Introduction

Cancer patients represent the highest users of the health care system. Cancer patients with multimorbidity (MMB) (i.e. complex cancer patients) have, on average, 6.8 primary care visits, and 9.7 specialists' visits per month (ICES, 2014). Several factors, such as sociocultural, sociodemographic, social-psychological, organizational, and social systems have been shown to contribute to health care utilization (HCU) (Anderson, 1973). For example, Johansson and colleagues (2004) found that cancer type, stage, age, comorbidities, functional status, pain, lower socioeconomic condition, and survival were all related to HCU among cancer patients (Johansson et al., 2004)

Cancer patients often have co-occurring chronic conditions, and arthritis and mood disorders are among the most common comorbidities in cancer patients (Hartung et al., 2017a; Koné Pefoyo et al., 2015; Ng et al., 2018). Both arthritis and mood disorders had been individually linked to increased utilization of the health care system (Aubert et al., 2019; Guo et al., 2008; Robinson et al., 2016; Wright et al., 2010). Mood disorders including major depressive disorder (MDD) were responsible for a higher number of hospital admissions, health care professional visits, and longer hospital stays (Patel et al., 2015; Patten & Beck, 2004). Similarly, multimorbidity (MMB) increases HCU in patients with depression, and in the opposite direction, depression increases the complexity of multimorbid disease management (Bock et al., 2014; Robinson et al., 2016).

Arthritis is also associated with increased HCU both among patients with or without cancer (Wright et al., 2010; Jacobi et al., 2001). Patients with osteoarthritis have more annual emergency visits, hospitalizations, and physician visits compared to those without osteoarthritis, and their HCU is greater with the presence of comorbidities like cardiovascular disease, diabetes, psychiatric disorder, and cancer (Wright et al., 2010). In patients with rheumatoid arthritis, 97%

had at least one specialist visit, and their use of health services increased with the presence of two or more chronic conditions including cardiovascular, respiratory diseases, cancer, and depression (Jacobi et al., 2001).

Research evidence shows that cancer, arthritis, and mood disorders significantly increase HCU. However, their combined effect is unknown. The objective of this study is to reveal the combined impact of arthritis and mood disorders on the HCU of cancer patients considering the presence of other comorbid conditions.

Methods

Study Design and Study Population

A retrospective cohort study with health administrative data was conducted to examine the impact of arthritis and mood disorders on the HCU of cancer patients in Ontario, Canada. The study included all adult patients (18 years or more) with a valid health card, diagnosed with cancer in Ontario between April 1, 2003, and March 31, 2013, and who survived at least one year after their initial cancer diagnosis. The patients who survived less than a year after their cancer diagnosis were excluded to minimize reverse causality because a higher encounter with the health care system due to their disease severity might be related to the development of depression or arthritis among them. We assessed the occurrence of arthritis, mood disorders from 2003 and the HCU following cancer diagnosis in terms of hospitalizations and ED visits until March 2018 or death.

Data Sources

This study was based on provincial administrative databases in Ontario housed at the Institute for Clinical Evaluative Sciences (ICES) that were linked to define the study population and outcome of interest. ICES is a research organization and the databases contain information on health services utilization, disease registries, and basic population characteristics. All the Ontario residents including immigrants are covered by provincial health insurance and are assigned a unique health card number. ICES members access, link, and analyze health administrative data using this unique identifier (Ishiguro et al., 2016). The specific databases used for this study

include the Ontario Cancer Registry (OCR), Ontario Health Insurance Plan (OHIP), Discharge Abstract Database (DAD), National Ambulatory Care Reporting System (NACRS), and the Registered Person Database (RPDB). The details of the databases are described in Appendix A. The ethics approval for this study was obtained from ICES and Lakehead University Research Ethics Board.

Study Measures

The primary exposure was the presence of mood disorders (yes/no) and arthritis (yes/no). Mood disorders and arthritis (both osteoarthritis and rheumatoid arthritis) were identified using specific ICD-10 codes in DAD as well as ICD-9 codes in OHIP, DAD, and NACRS (Appendix B). Patients who have at least two claims with mood disorders or arthritis in OHIP in any consecutive two years or one registration in DAD or NACRS within a year were considered as having arthritis or mood disorders. There is evidence that if cases of depression were diagnosed using the case definition used in this study, the sensitivity of DAD and OHIP database is 75% and specificity is 93% for diagnosing depression (Fiest et al., 2014). For identifying patients with arthritis, the administrative databases also had good validity (Rahman et al., 2016; Widdifield et al., 2014). Arthritis and mood disorders were measured throughout the study period (2003-18) and may have been present at the time of cancer diagnosis. The exposure was defined as mood disorders only before cancer, mood disorders only after cancer, both the conditions before cancer, both conditions after cancer, mood disorders

before/arthritis after cancer, and arthritis before/mood disorders after cancer. Besides cancer, arthritis, and mood disorders, other chronic conditions included in the study were acute myocardial infarction (AMI), asthma, cardiac arrhythmia, chronic obstructive pulmonary disease (COPD), congestive heart failure (CHF), chronic coronary syndrome, dementia, diabetes, hypertension (HTN), other mental illnesses, osteoporosis, renal failure, and stroke as used in previous research on MMB (Koné Pefoyo et al., 2015). These conditions were categorized as no additional conditions, 1, 2, 3, and 4 or more additional conditions.

HCU between April 1, 2003, and March 31, 2018, represented the outcome of interest and included the cumulative number of hospital admissions and ED visits since cancer diagnosis. Patients were diagnosed at different times between 2003 and 2013 and may have died during follow-up; as such, we calculated the average number of hospitalizations and ED visits accounting for person-years (hospitalizations and ED visits per person-year). The other covariates included in the study were age, sex, ethnicity, place of residence, income quintile, cancer types, and stage which were selected as these factors may impact HCU in cancer patients (Hartung et al., 2017; Mausbach & Irwin, 2017; Nikbakhsh et al., 2014; Pitman et al., 2018; Yadav et al., 2019). Information on age and sex was derived from the Ontario Cancer Registry (OCR). Ethnic concentration quintiles were obtained from the Ontario Marginalization Index (ON-Marg) data where Q1 demonstrated the lowest ethnically concentrated and Q5 is the highest ethnically concentrated area (Matheson et al., 2012). The place of residence (rural/urban) and the neighborhood income quintiles were derived from RPDB. Neighborhood income quintiles are based on census data; quintile 1 (Q1) has the lowest income whereas quintile 5 (Q5) has the highest (Specifications, n.d.). Cancer sites and stages were obtained from the Ontario Cancer Registry

(OCR) and types were grouped using the National Cancer Institute's Surveillance, Epidemiology, and End Results (SEER) coding system (National Cancer Institute, 2008).

Analysis

All the statistical analyses were performed using SAS software (SAS Institute, n.d.). The relationships between arthritis, mood disorders, multimorbidity, and hospitalizations and ED visits per person-year were assessed with t-test and ANOVA. Considering that the dependent variables (number of hospitalizations and ED visits) were count data, and as the mean and variance were unequal, a negative binomial model was fitted to assess the adjusted impact of mood disorders and arthritis on the HCU rate among cancer patients. The model was adjusted for sociodemographic characteristics, level of multimorbidity, and cancer type and stages. The model was also tested including an interaction term between arthritis/mood disorders and the level of multimorbidity to identify significant interaction. The association between arthritis, mood disorders, and HCU was then analyzed within levels of multimorbidity (MMB) to test if MMB has a modifying effect (effect modification).

Results

The sample was comprised of 453,012 adult patients with cancer who were diagnosed between 2003-13 and survived one year or more after their cancer diagnosis. The average age of the study population was 63 years. In the study population, 3.52% had a diagnosis of mood disorders and 51.03% had arthritis. The proportion of cancer patients diagnosed with mood disorders before and after cancer was almost similar, whereas 71.8% of the cancer patients with arthritis received the diagnosis of arthritis before cancer. Among the patients who developed mood disorders after their cancer diagnosis, the mean time to mood disorders was 3.23 years with a median value of 2.41

years. The mean duration of follow up for these patients was 10.39 years and the mean time to death for those who died was 5.26 years (Appendix C)

On the other hand, in the patients who developed arthritis after cancer, the mean duration until the development of arthritis was 3.43 years. The average follow-up time for these patients was 10.83 years and the mean time to death was 6.69 years (Appendix C). Though mood disorders and arthritis after cancer diagnosis was considered as exposure irrespective of their time of occurrence, the mean time to diagnosis provides an idea about their time of occurrence and insight about whether they contributed to the utilization of health services. As the mean time to the development of arthritis and mood disorders were much lower than the mean follow-up time or time to death, it is expected that these conditions had probably contributed towards their health care utilizations. Moreover, we counted hospitalizations and ED visits after cancer diagnosis till 2018 or death. Then we calculated average annual hospitalizations and ED visits per person-year. So, if arthritis or mood disorders were diagnosed after initial contact with the health care system, these conditions would have impact on the subsequent use of health services by cancer patients.

Most of the patients with arthritis and mood disorders were older, predominantly female, more likely to have breast and prostate cancer, and had a higher number of other co-occurring conditions compared to those without arthritis and mood disorders (Table 1).

Table 1.

Study population characteristics according to the exposure status

Characteris	Tota	No	Mood disorders		Arthritis only B		Both the		Mood	Arthrit
tics	1	arthr	01	nly			cond	itions	disord	is
	N=	itis/	Befor	After	Befor	After	Befo	After	ers	before
	453,	moo	e	cancer	e	Canc	re	Canc	before	and
	012	d				er		er	and	mood

		disor ders N = 215, 176	Cance r N = 3,513	N= 3,148	Cance r N = 163,3 25	N= 58,5 25	canc er N= 4,01 8	N= 1,30 2	arthriti s after cancer N=929	disord ers after cancer N= 3076
Age Group										
18-44	10.2	14.5	15.3	17.7	4.5	9.8	6.0	16.1	13.3	6.4
45-64	40.5	42.5	49.5	40.6	36.0	44.8	48.1	42.9	56.9	37.6
>65	49.3	43.1	35.3	41.7	59.5	45.5	45.8	41.0	29.7	56.0
Sex										
Male	50.1	52.5	43.8	48.9	47.7	50.3	36.4	41.4	34.7	42.4
Income										
Quintile										
Q1	17.8	17.4	25.0	22.8	18.1	16.8	25.4	22.6	24.1	21.1
Q2	19.8	19.6	22.0	21.2	20.1	19.4	20.9	20.6	19.9	20.8
Q3	19.7	19.7	18.2	18.8	19.9	19.6	18.8	19.3	18.3	19.6
Q4	20.8	21.1	17.3	18.2	20.5	21.0	17.4	18.6	18.5	18.8
Q5	21.9	22.2	17.6	19.0	21.3	23.1	17.3	18.8	19.1	19.8
Ethnic										
concentrati										
on										
Q1	21.0	21.0	20.0	21.6	21.1	20.7	18.4	19.8	18.5	21.1
Q2	20.2	20.2	19.0	19.9	20.5	19.7	20.0	20.6	17.3	20.1
Q3	19.4	19.5	19.9	19.6	19.3	19.4	19.6	18.6	21.4	19.8
Q4	19.0	18.9	21.3	19.3	18.9	19.2	20.9	19.8	23.1	19.8
Q5	20.3	20.3	19.7	19.5	20.1	21.0	21.1	21.2	19.6	19.1
Residence										
Rural	13.9	14.3	12.3	15.5	13.6	13.2	12.6	14.1	12.1	14.5
Type of										
Cancer										
Breast	17.1	16.0	18.2	15.7	17.5	19.3	20.3	21.7	26.8	18.8
Colon and	12.6	13.1	11.8	13.2	12.1	12.1	10.8	11.7	9.3	12.2
Digestive	4.7	5.1	5.0	5.6	4.7	2.9	5.4	4.4	3.7	4.6
system		5.1	5.0	2.0	,	2.9	5.1		5.7	
except										
colon and										
rectum										
Female	6.8	6.8	8.1	7.4	6.6	7.2	7.4	7.4	8.2	6.4
genital										
Lung and	6.5	6.7	9.0	7.6	7.1	3.6	10.2	4.8	4.3	7.9
bronchus										
Prostate	18.4	17.8	12.9	12.3	18.3	22.6	11.4	13.1	12.6	13.2
Others	18.7	19.9	20.7	19.2	17.4	17.6	19.4	19.2	20.4	17.7

Homotolog	00	85	87	12.2	0.2	7.0	0.2	10.2	00	12.2
inellatolog	0.0	0.5	0.7	12.2	9.5	1.9	9.2	10.5	0.0	12.2
	65	()		(7	()	()	5.0	7 4	5.0	()
Urinary	6.5	6.0	5.5	0./	6.9	0.8	5.9	/.4	5.9	6.9
system										
Cancer										
stage										
Ι	17.0	16.1	18.9	13.4	18.2	16.9	20.1	16.7	20.4	17.6
II	21.6	21.1	19.6	17.4	22.2	22.4	18.6	15.5	19.5	18.9
III	10.8	11.6	12.3	11.5	10.6	8.5	10.7	7.9	8.4	9.7
IV	6.7	7.8	6.7	8.5	6.4	3.4	6.2	3.7	3.7	5.7
Unknown	44.0	43.4	42.4	49.2	42.7	48.9	44.3	56.2	48.0	48.1
Number of										
other										
comorbidit										
ies										
No other	12.9	18.2	2.7	4.4	7.6	11.0	1.0	2.2	1.0	1.0
condition		10.2	,		,	1110	110		110	1.0
1 other	23.0	26.9	22.9	21.7	18.6	23.1	10.8	14 5	15.0	10.8
condition	25.0	20.7	22.9	21.1	10.0	23.1	10.0	17.5	15.0	10.0
2 other	<u></u>	22.1	24.0	22.0	<u></u>	23 /	16.8	10.3	24.0	16 /
2 Other		22.1	24.0	22.0		23.4	10.0	19.5	24.0	10.4
	166	14.2	170	17 (10.0	174	20.7	10.2	21.2	10.0
3 other	10.0	14.3	17.8	17.0	19.0	1/.4	20.7	19.3	21.2	18.8
conditions		10 5	22 (24.2	<u> </u>	051			20.0	53 0
4 or more	25.3	18.5	32.6	34.3	32.5	25.1	50.8	44.7	38.9	53.0
other										
conditions										

ARTHRITIS, MOOD DISORDERS AND HEALTH CARE UTILIZATION

*Percentage is column percentage for each of the parameters

Hospitalizations and ED Visits According to the Characteristics of the Study Population

There was on average 0.57 hospitalization per person-year in cancer patients with a maximum value of 31.6 admissions per person-year, and 0.74 ED visits per person-year, and the highest value was 87.6 visits per person-year during the study period. Increasing age, male sex, rural residence, lower-income quintile, late-stage cancer, and lung and digestive system cancer were associated with a higher number of hospitalizations and ED visits. Patients with mood disorders had more hospitalizations and ED visits compared to those without mood disorders. In contrast, cancer

patients with arthritis had a higher number of ED visits but a lower number of hospitalizations per person-year than patients without arthritis (Table 2).

Table 2.

Hospitalizations and ED visits According to the Characteristics of the Study Population

Characteristics	Hospitalization	p-value	ED Visits	p-value
	PPY		PPY	
	(Mean ± SD)		(Mean ±	
			SD)	
Presence of mood		< 0.0001		< 0.0001
disorders and arthritis	0.55 . 0.00		0.66 . 1.05	
No arthritis/mood	0.57 ± 0.92		0.66 ± 1.25	
disorders	0.50 . 1.00		1.00 . 1.00	
Mood disorders only	0.73 ± 1.06		1.03 ± 1.68	
before cancer	1.00 + 1.00		1 00 + 0 10	
Mood disorders only	1.09 ± 1.33		1.20 ± 2.10	
after cancer	$0.(1 \pm 0.00)$		0.04 + 1.27	
Arthritis only before	0.61 ± 0.89		0.84 ± 1.3 /	
cancer	0.40+0.62		0.01 ± 0.00	
Arthritis only after	0.40 ± 0.62		0.61 ± 0.96	
cancer	0.06 + 1.10		1 20 + 2 (0	
Bothe the conditions	0.86 ± 1.12		1.39 ± 2.60	
before cancer				
Both the conditions	0.81 ± 1.10		1.20 ± 2.20	
after Cancer				
Mood disorders before	0.58 ± 0.85		1.14 ± 1.64	
and arthritis after				
cancer				
Arthritis before and	1.10 ± 1.30		1.37 ± 2.11	
mood disorders after				
cancer				
Age Group		< 0.0001		< 0.0001
18-44	0.40 ± 0.91		0.62 ± 1.22	
45-64	0.48 ± 0.87		0.66 ± 1.32	
>65	0.69 ± 0.89		0.83 ± 1.32	
Sex		< 0.0001		< 0.0001
Male	0.62 ± 0.93		0.77 ± 1.39	
Female	0.53 ± 0.85		0.71 ± 1.24	
Income Quintile		< 0.0001		< 0.0001

Q1	0.65 ± 0.95		0.98 ± 1.72	
Q2	0.60 ± 0.91		0.81 ± 1.35	
Q3	0.58 ± 0.91		0.68 ± 1.13	
Q4	0.55 ± 0.87		0.61 ± 1.02	
Q5	0.51 ± 0.83		0.56 ± 0.95	
Ethnic Concentration		< 0.0001		< 0.0001
Q1	0.64 ± 0.95		1.14 ± 1.81	
Q2	0.60 ± 0.91		0.98 ± 1.42	
Q3	0.56 ± 0.86		0.85 ± 1.21	
Q4	0.54 ± 0.86		0.78 ± 1.09	
Q5	0.52 ± 0.85		0.74 ± 1.03	
Place of Residence		< 0.0001		< 0.0001
Rural	0.68 ± 1.03		1.26 ± 2.23	
Urban	0.56 ± 0.87		0.66 ± 1.07	
Type of Cancer		< 0.0001		< 0.0001
Breast	0.34 ± 0.55		0.59 ± 0.98	
Colon and rectum	0.71 ± 0.90		0.78 ± 1.33	
Digestive system	1.08 ± 1.23		1.11 ± 1.95	
except for colon and				
rectum				
Female genital	0.58 ± 0.91		0.72 ± 1.30	
Lung and bronchus	1.03 ± 1.09		1.17 ± 1.74	
Prostate	0.34 ± 0.53		0.57 ± 0.97	
Others	0.50 ± 0.89		0.69 ± 1.34	
Haematological	0.74 ± 1.18		0.85 ± 1.46	
Urinary system	0.73 ± 0.98		0.87 ± 1.35	
Cancer Stage		< 0.0001		< 0.0001
J	0.37 ± 0.62		0.59 ± 1.06	
II	0.43 ± 0.67		0.63 ± 1.07	
III	0.79 ± 1.00		0.91 ± 1.47	
ĪV	1.17 ± 1.24		1.24 ± 1.90	
Unknown	0.58 ± 0.93		0.74 ± 1.34	
Number of Other		< 0.0001		< 0.0001
Comorbidities		0.0001		0.0001
0	0.37 ± 0.83		0.48 ± 1.06	
1	0.37 ± 0.83 0.43 ± 0.81		0.10 = 1.00 0.57 + 1.07	
2	0.44 ± 0.83		0.67 ± 1.07	
3	0.58 ± 0.85		0.78 ± 1.23	
$\Delta +$	0.30 ± 0.03 0.87 ± 0.99		1.06 ± 1.27	
	0.07 ± 0.77		1.00 ± 1.00	

Tables 2 shows that mood disorders were associated with significantly increased annual average hospitalizations and ED visits to cancer patients. Mood disorders diagnosed after cancer was

associated with higher average annual hospitalizations and ED visits compared to mood disorders diagnosed before cancer. Then again, arthritis when diagnosed before cancer was linked to substantially increased ED visits without much impact on hospitalizations. In contrast to mood disorders, arthritis when diagnosed after cancer was associated with both lower hospitalizations and ED visits. However, average annual hospitalizations and ED visits were quite high in cancer patients having both arthritis and mood disorders irrespective of the time of diagnosis of these conditions. HCU also increased with the co-occurrence of other chronic conditions. Among the other covariates, increased age, male sex, rural resident, digestive system cancer except for colorectal, lung cancer, and stage III and IV cancer were associated with higher utilization of health care services.

Adjusted Impact of Arthritis and Mood Disorders on Hospitalizations of Cancer Patients

A negative binomial model was fitted to examine the impact of arthritis and mood disorders on the mean annual hospitalization of cancer patients adjusted for age, sex, place of residence, income quintiles, ethnic concentration, stage and type of cancer, and the number of other comorbidities (Table 3).

Table 3.

Adjusted Impact of Arthritis and Mood Disorders on the Hospitalization of Cancer Patients Adjusted for Sociodemographic and Clinical Variables

Characteristics		IRR	95% CI of IRR
Presence of Arthritis and	Mood disorders only before cancer	1.19	1.14-1.24
Mood Disorders (ref= no arthritis /mood disorders)	Mood disorders only after cancer	1.65	1.59-1.71
	Arthritis only before cancer	0.99	0.98-1.00

Characteristics			95% CI of IRR
Arthritis only after cancer			0.74-0.76
	Both arthritis and mood disorders before cancer	1.25	1.20-1.29
	Both arthritis and mood disorders after cancer	1.28	1.20-1.37
	Mood disorders before and arthritis after cancer	1.01	0.92-1.10
	Arthritis before and mood disorders after cancer	1.59	1.53-1.65
Age Group (ref = $18-44$)	45-64	1.02	1.01-1.04
	>=-65	1.21	1.19-1.23
Sex (ref=female)	Male	1.18	1.17-1.19
Rural (ref = no)	Yes	1.14	1.12-1.15
Income Quintile (ref = Q1)	Q2	0.95	0.94-0.96
	Q3	0.94	0.93-0.95
	Q4	0.91	0.90-0.92
	Q5	0.87	0.85-0.88
Ethnic Concentration	Q2	0.99	0.98-1.00
Quintile (ref = Q1)	Q3	0.96	0.94-0.97
	Q4	0.93	0.91 -0.94
	Q5	0.89	0.87-0.90
Cancer Types (ref= others)	Breast	0.82	0.80-0.83
	Colon and rectum	1.18	1.16-1.20
	Digestive system except colon and rectum	1.83	1.80-1.86
	Female genital	1.36	1.33-1.39
	Hematological	1.29	1.27-1.31
	Lung and bronchus	1.55	1.53-1.58
	Prostate	0.57	0.56-0.58
	Urinary system	1.18	1.16-1.20

Characteristics			95% CI of IRR
Presence of other comorbid	1 other condition	1.07	1.05-1.09
conditions (ref = no other conditions)	2 other conditions	1.18	1.17-1.20
	3 other conditions	1.34	1.32-1.37
	4 or more other conditions		1.88-1.94
Cancer stage (ref = stage I)	II	1.42	1.40-1.44
	III	2.04	2.00-2.07
	IV	2.87	2.82-2.92
	Unknown	1.50	1.48-1.53

100

Table 3 showed that the average annual number of hospitalizations was 19% greater in patients with mood disorders only present before cancer, while it was 65% higher among patients who developed mood disorders only after cancer, compared to patients without mood disorders and arthritis. In contrast, arthritis was associated with lower hospitalization whether it was developed before or after cancer. Cancer patients with both mood disorders and arthritis before and after cancer had 25% and 28% higher hospitalization rates respectively compared to those without any mood disorders or arthritis. Again, when cancer patients with arthritis had mood disorders developing after cancer, their hospitalization rates increased by 59% compared to those without any of the conditions. Older age groups, male sex, rural residents, and certain types of cancers were associated with an increased number of hospitalizations.

The interaction with other comorbidities was significant (results not shown), and stratified analysis according to MMB level was performed to examine whether the impact of arthritis and mood disorders on mean annual hospitalizations varied by the level of MMB (Table 4). The results showed that mood disorders alone occurring before cancer increased hospitalizations significantly when the patients had one or more other comorbid conditions. Mood disorders after cancer were

related to higher hospitalizations per person-year at all MMB level. The impact was highest when the patients had no other comorbid conditions but similar across all other MMB levels. On the other hand, the null impact of arthritis occurring before or after cancer was also comparable across the multimorbidity level (i.e. 1 condition, 2, 3, 4, or more conditions). The co-occurrence of mood disorders and arthritis after cancer increased hospitalizations the most when the patients had no other chronic conditions (Table 4).

Table 4.

Impact of Arthritis and Mood Disorders on the Hospitalization of Cancer patients by Multimorbidity level (ref = no arthritis/mood disorders)

Arthritis/ Mood	No other	1 other	2 other	3 other	4 other
disorders	conditions	condition	conditions	conditions	conditions
Mood disorders only					
Refere concer	1 10 (0.86	1 17 (1 05	1 24 (1 12	1.07 (0.06	1 21 (1 14
Before cancer	1.19 (0.80-	1.17 (1.03-	1.24 (1.13-	1.07 (0.90-	1.21 (1.14-
	1.01)	1.30)	1.30)	1.18)	1.28)
After cancer	3.08 (2.59-	1.67 (1.52-	1.68 (1.55-	1.77 (1.62-	1.45 (1.37-
	3.66)	1.84)	1.83)	1.92)	1.53)
Arthritis only					
Before cancer	1.06 (1.02-	1.00 (0.98-	0.96 (0.94-	0.98 (0.96-	1.00 (0.98-
	1.10)	1.02)	0.98)	1.00)	1.01)
After cancer	0.75 (0.71-	0.72 (0.69-	0.71 (0.68-	0.73 (0.70-	0.80 (0.78-
	0.79)	0.74)	0.73)	0.76)	0.82)
Both arthritis and mood					
disorders					
Before cancer	1.43 (0.88-	1.38 (1.21-	1.07 (0.96-	1.20 (1.11-	1.28 (1.22-
	2.21)	1.57)	1.19)	1.31)	1.34)
After cancer	1.81 (1.09-	1.09 (0.86-	1.34 (1.13-	1.24 (1.06-	1.28 (1.18-
	2.86)	1.36)	1.59)	1.44)	1.39)
Mood disorders before	3.83 (1.87-	0.83 (0.59-	0.79 (0.62-	0.93 (0.75-	1.09 (0.97-
and arthritis after	7.40)	1.13)	0.99)	1.13)	1.22)
cancer	,	,	,	,	,
Arthritis before and	2.04 (1.31-	1.88 (1.65-	1.60 (1.44-	1.70 (1.56-	1.49 (1.42-
mood disorders after	3.08)	2.14)	1.77)	1.85)	1.56)
Cancer	2.00)	_ ,		1.00)	1.00)

*IRR adjusted for age, sex, residence, income, ethnic concentration, cancer type, stage, and the number of additional comorbidities.

Adjusted Impact of Arthritis and Mood Disorders on the ED Visits of Cancer Patients

To examine the adjusted impact of arthritis and mood disorders on the ED visits of cancer patients, we also performed a negative binomial model. Table 5 showed that both arthritis and mood disorders were separately and jointly associated with increased emergency visits among cancer patients, except that arthritis alone occurring after cancer significantly decreased ED visits. When patients already had arthritis at the time of cancer diagnosis, mood disorders developing after cancer was associated with a 74% increased rate of ED visits, and when both the conditions developed before cancer, the rate of ED visits increased by 75%.

Table 5.

Impact of Mood Disorders and Arthritis on the ED Visits of Cancer patients Adjusted for Sociodemographic and Clinical Variables

Characteristics			95% CI of
			IRR
Presence of Arthritis and	1.41	1.36-1.47	
Mood Disorders (ref = no	Mood disorders only after cancer	1.55	1.49-1.61
arthritis/mood disorders)	Arthritis only before cancer	1.20	1.19-1.21
	Arthritis only after cancer	0.97	0.96-0.98
	Both arthritis and mood disorders	1.75	1.69-1.81
	before cancer		
	Both arthritis and mood disorders	1.60	1.50-1.69
	after cancer		
	Mood disorders before and arthritis	1.62	1.51-1.74
	after cancer		
	Arthritis before and mood disorders	1.74	1.68-1.81
	after cancer		
Age (ref = $18-44$)	45-64	0.83	0.82-0.84
,	>=65	0.85	0.84-0.87
Sex (ref=female)	Male	1.11	1.10-1.12

Rural (ref = no)	Yes	1.63	1.62-1.65
Income Quintile (ref =Q1)	Q2	0.90	0.89-0.91
	Q3	0.86	0.85-0.87
	Q4	0.82	0.81-0.83
	Q5	0.76	0.75-0.77
Ethnic Concentration	Q2	0.93	0.92-0.94
Quintile (ref = $Q1$)	Q3	0.86	0.85-0.87
	Q4	0.78	0.77-0.79
	Q5	0.68	0.67-0.69
Cancer Types (ref = others)	Breast	0.96	0.94-0.97
	Colon and rectum	1.01	0.99-1.02
	Digestive system except colon and	1.50	1.47-1.52
	rectum		
	Female genital	1.17	1.15-1.19
	Hematological	1.13	1.12-1.15
	Lung and bronchus	1.37	1.35-1.39
	Prostate	0.76	0.74-0.77
	Urinary system	1.09	1.07-1.10
Presence of other comorbid	1 other condition	1.18	1.16-1.20
conditions (ref= no other	2 other conditions	1.37	1.35-1.39
conditions)	3 other conditions	1.56	1.54-1.59
	4 or more other conditions	2.06	2.03-2.10
Cancer stage (ref = stage I)	II	1.20	1.18-1.22
	III	1.53	1.51-1.55
	IV	2.05	2.01-2.08
	Unknown	1.23	1.21-1.24

103

We tested the interaction between arthritis, mood disorders, and other comorbid conditions in the model. Though the interaction was significant, stratified analysis by multimorbidity level showed that the differences in risk ratios of ED visits were related to the main exposure rather than MMB levels. As such, there were differences in the impact of arthritis and mood disorders on ED visits, but this impact remained similar within the level of comorbidities. Mood disorders increased the risk of ED visits more compared to arthritis and the difference was larger when the patients had no or one other chronic condition. The presence of both mood disorders and arthritis before and after cancer was associated with an increased risk of ED visits at all multimorbidity levels (Table 6).

Table 6.

Impact of Arthritis and Mood Disorders on ED Visits Stratified by the Number of Other

Arthritis/ Mood	No other	1 other	2 other	3 other	4 other
disorders	conditions	condition	conditions	conditions	conditions
	IRR (CI)				
Mood disorders only					
Before cancer	1.24 (0.93-	1.53 (1.40-	1.44 (1.33-	1.26 (1.14-	1.40 (1.31-
	1.63)	1.67)	1.56)	1.38)	1.49)
After cancer	2.00 (1.65-	1.67 (1.52-	1.49 (1.37-	1.51 (1.38-	1.47 (1.38-
	2.42)	1.82)	1.63)	1.66)	1.56)
Arthritis only					
Before cancer	1.19 (1.16-	1.20 (1.19-	1.18 (1.16-	1.18 (1.16-	1.21 (1.18-
	1.23)	1.22)	1.21)	1.21)	1.22)
After cancer	0.95 (0.91-	0.95 (0.93-	0.96 (0.93-	0.97 (0.94-	0.99 (0.97-
	1.00)	0.98)	0.98)	1.00)	1.02)
Both arthritis and mood					
disorders					
Before cancer	1.37 (0.87-	1.80 (1.61-	1.65 (1.51-	1.69 (1.56-	1.76 (1.69-
	2.07)	2.01)	1.80)	1.82)	1.84)
After cancer	1.76 (1.10-	1.49 (1.24-	1.69 (1.46-	1.43 (1.24-	1.58 (1.46-
	2.72)	1.78)	1.95)	1.65)	1.84)
Mood disorders before	0.99 (0.32-	2.07 (1.70-	1.65 (1.41-	1.49 (1.27-	1.50 (1.35-
and arthritis after	2.46)	2.49)	1.92)	1.74)	1.67)
cancer					
Arthritis before and	1.69 (1.10-	2.06 (1.83-	1.84 (1.67-	1.92 (1.76-	1.60 (1.52-
mood disorders after	2.52)	2.31)	2.02)	2.08)	1.68)
Cancer					

Comorbidities (ref = no arthritis/mood disorders)

Discussion

The study evaluated the impact of mood disorders and arthritis on the health care utilization by cancer patients as measured by hospitalizations and ED visits per person-year. The study findings showed that mood disorders were associated with increased hospitalizations and ED visits among cancer patients irrespective of developing before or after cancer. This finding was in alignment with the previous research (Mausbach & Irwin, 2017; Niazi et al., 2018). Niazi et al. (2018) found

that multiple myeloma patients with depression had a 41% higher risk of inpatient admission and 37% increased risk of ED visits (Niazi et al., 2018). In contrast, we found a 65% higher risk of hospitalizations and a 55% higher risk of ED visits in cancer patients diagnosed with mood disorders after cancer. Besides, mood disorders diagnosed before cancer was also associated with 19% more hospitalizations and 41% more ED visits. Niazi et al. (2018) conducted their study within the Medicare beneficiaries of the United States, who were older and, they included patients with a specific type of blood cancer, i.e. multiple myeloma whereas, we included all the patients with cancer diagnosed within a specified period. They identified the patients with a specific mood disorder i.e. depression and they did not account for the time of development of the condition (before/after cancer). Moreover, they only considered whether the patients had hospitalizations and ED visits without considering the number of visits. This might explain the discrepancy in the risk of ED visits between their study and our study. Mausbach & Irwin (2017) found that depression in cancer patients was associated with a 76% higher rate of health services visits (Mausbach & Irwin, 2017). Here the authors included all the visits to the different health services providers including hospital admissions and ED visits. Depressed cancer patients had 2.45 times higher odds of ED visit and 1.81 times higher odds of at least one hospitalization in one year compared to the non-depressed patients (Mausbach & Irwin, 2017). However, in calculating the risk of hospitalization and ED visits, encounters with the health services in the first year of cancer diagnosis were taken into account without considering the actual number of hospitalizations or ED visits. As HCU is generally higher in the first year of cancer diagnosis, Mausbach & Irwin (2017) found a higher odds ratio of HCU associated with depression.

On the other hand, arthritis alone when diagnosed before cancer was associated with 20% increased ED visits among cancer patients while having no impact on hospitalizations. However,

when arthritis was diagnosed after cancer it was related to lower hospitalizations and ED visits. Wright et al. (2010) found that patients with knee osteoarthritis had more annual emergency visits, hospitalizations, and physician visits compared to those without osteoarthritis, and the HCU increased with the presence of comorbidities including cancer (Wright et al., 2010). This was in contrast with our findings, with regards to both hospitalizations and ED visits. The study by Wright et al. (2010) included the general population without cancer and described that most of the hospitalizations in arthritis patients were due to joint replacement (Wright et al., 2010). As cancer patients were mostly in severe condition and joint replacement is unlikely among them, arthritisrelated hospitalizations should be lower in cancer patients with arthritis. Moreover, the development of arthritis and the associated pain might lead to an increased encounter with the primary care physicians which has been shown to decrease hospitalizations and ED visits (Mileski et al., 2020; Rosano et al., 2013; Shi, 2012). Arthritis in combination with mood disorders before or after cancer was associated with higher hospitalizations per person-year in comparison to the cancer patients without arthritis and mood disorders. Interestingly, when cancer patients diagnosed with mood disorders before their cancer developed arthritis, there was no increase in hospitalizations. On the contrary, the development of mood disorders after cancer in patients with cancer and arthritis led to a 59% increase in hospitalizations. So, mood disorders alone or in combination with arthritis were related to higher hospitalization in cancer patients. It can be assumed that the development of a new psychological condition in cancer patients might increase health care utilization as evidenced by literature (McDermott et al., 2018).

We performed a stratified analysis by the level of MMB and found that the impact of mood disorders diagnosed before cancer on hospitalizations was highest in patients having one or more co-occurring conditions. These findings were in alignment with previous evidence that the comorbidity index was a significant predictor of HCU including hospitalizations and ED visits in cancer patients with depression (Mausbach & Irwin, 2017). The association between mood disorders after cancer and hospitalizations was most pronounced in patients with no other comorbidities and similar across all other MMB level. On the other hand, arthritis alone when diagnosed after cancer was associated with lower hospitalizations and ED visits across all MMB level. In complex cancer patients, the pain associated with arthritis might be misattributed as the pain of cancer and as such, health services use might be largely due to cancer and other comorbidities. While considering the joint effect of arthritis and mood disorders on HCU, our study showed that the impact of mood disorders and arthritis developing before cancer on HCU did not vary statistically among the different MMB levels. Arthritis and mood disorders together developing after cancer were associated with highest increase in HCU among the patients with no other comorbidities. In cancer patients with MMB, any increase in hospitalizations and ED visits might be mostly attributed to cancer or other severe chronic conditions rather than arthritis and mood disorders. One finding from the study showed that when arthritis developed after cancer in patients with mood disorders before cancer, and without any other comorbidities, there was three folds increase in hospitalizations. Perhaps, the newly diagnosed arthritis and the associated pain was associated with increased hospitalization as these patients were devoid of any other comorbidities and any new symptoms were attributed to their hospitalizations. We also found that hospitalizations and ED visits were higher among elderly patients, males, rural residents, and in patients with late-stage cancer. These findings are consistent with the results of the previous study (Lash et al., 2017).

Strengths and Limitations

The study is mainly limited because of the operationalization of exposure. We considered the presence of mood disorders and arthritis as exposure without accounting for the time of occurrence when developing after a cancer diagnosis. So, some patients might develop these conditions after the outcome, i.e. hospitalizations and ED visits, and thus this would not be responsible for their HCU. However, the distinction between diagnosis before and after cancer is key. As most of the patients developed their mood disorders and arthritis before their cancer and HCU were counted after the cancer diagnosis, a temporal relationship could be established between arthritis, mood disorders, and HCU. Moreover, the mean time of development of mood disorders and arthritis after cancer was much lower than the mean follow-up period. So, it was expected that the diagnosis of mood disorders and arthritis would contribute towards the HCU of most patients. Still, there would be some misclassification of the exposure definition which would certainly over-estimate the impact of mood disorders and arthritis on the HCU of cancer patients.

The study was a secondary analysis of data from health administrative databases and included only those patients having contact with the health care system contributing to potential selection bias. However, the sample was large enough to get a robust estimate of long term HCU by cancer patients. Other limitations are related to the predictor's measurement. The cases of arthritis, mood disorders, and other chronic conditions were identified using administrative databases, which may contribute to the misclassification of these conditions in cancer patients. In administrative databases, there are possible errors in coding conditions as well as these databases show little difference in coding complicacy of a condition with comorbidities (Mazzali et al., 2016). This might result into misclassification leading to higher count and impact of comorbities on the study outcomes. In OHIP, there are three codes for mood disorders, namely 296 (episodic mood
disorders), 300 (cyclothymic disorder), and 311 (Depressive Disorder NOS). We included only 296 from OHIP and ICD-10 codes from DAD and NACRS for identifying mood disorders. Moreover, under-reporting of psychiatric conditions and other comorbidities in cancer patients may also lead to misclassification bias although linking several databases enabled us to appropriately measure the prevalence of the chronic conditions. Moreover, Canadian administrative databases have 85% accuracy for diagnostic codes (Juurlink et al., 2006). So, using administrative databases could under estimate the prevalence of chronic conditions causing dilution of their impact on health care utilizations.

In this study, only 16 chronic conditions excluding arthritis and mood disorders were used to define MMB which creates a chance for misclassifying the cancer patients according to MMB level. There are other severe chronic conditions like congenital anomalies, thyroid diseases, glaucoma which were not taken into account in the study due to the unavailability of data. However, literature suggested that including 11 or 12 conditions is optimum for obtaining the population prevalence of MMB, and adding more conditions only increases complexity (Diederichs et al., 2011; Fortin et al., 2012; van den Akker et al., 1998). We also only counted the number of conditions and did not account for severity, whereas one severe condition might impact HCU more than having two or three less severe conditions.

Despite the limitations, the study had many strengths too. It was a population-based retrospective cohort study. Although there was some misclassification in defining the exposure, we were able to establish a temporal relationship between arthritis, mood disorders, and health services use in cancer patients specifically among the patients who were diagnosed with those conditions before cancer. The study was conducted with health administrative data including all the adult patients with cancer in Ontario, and we got an estimate of hospitalization and ED visits

109

in cancer patients at the population level. Canadian health administrative databases have extremely high data coverage and accuracy (Juurlink et al., 2006). Mood disorders, arthritis, and other comorbidities included in the study were defined using algorithms based on administrative databases widely cited in the literature to address MMB where applicable or two physicians' visit in a two years period or one hospital admission (Austin et al., 2002; Fiest et al., 2014; A. S. Gershon et al., 2009; Andrea S Gershon et al., 2009; Hux et al., 2002; Jaakkimainen et al., 2016; Schultz et al., 2013; Widdifield et al., 2014).

We performed a stratified analysis by the number of comorbidities to observe whether the association between arthritis, mood disorders, and HCU was modified by the number of other cooccurring conditions. We found that the association between arthritis, mood disorders, and HCU varied by the time of occurrence of mood disorders and arthritis (before/after cancer) as well as by the multimorbidity level. However, mood disorders diagnosed before or after cancer was associated with a higher increase of HCU than arthritis. Besides, in complex cancer patients, the number of co-occurring conditions was an important predictor of higher use of health services. This explained the importance of addressing MMB, specifically mood disorders in cancer patients to decrease their use of health services. The patients were diagnosed with cancer at a different time and entered the cohort as soon as they were diagnosed with cancer. As a result, the follow-up time was different for each patient and between 5-15 years or more. So we calculated the average annual health care utilization accounting for hospitalization and ED visits per person-year. The long follow-up period provided a large window to assess whether mood disorders and arthritis have an impact on health care utilization. It has been shown that the duration and chronicity of depressive symptoms is an important predictor of increased health services use (Roberts et al., 2018). In our

111

study, we followed the patients for a longer period which might enable us to better understand the impact of mood disorders and arthritis on the health care utilization of cancer patients.

Implications of the Findings

The study revealed that mood disorders were associated with both increased hospitalizations and ED visits significantly in cancer patients while arthritis was linked to only increased ED visits but decreased hospitalizations. The retrospective cohort study could establish a temporal relationship between arthritis, mood disorders, and HCU and as we looked at the average annual hospitalizations and ED visits for a substantial period of time at the population level, it enabled us to generate and test our hypotheses on the potential role of MMB including arthritis and mood disorders on the HCU of cancer patients. We hypothesized and our study provided evidence that multimorbidity including arthritis and mood disorders is associated with greater use of health services in cancer patients. The study also revealed that the impact of arthritis and mood disorders did not vary significantly across all the levels of multimorbidity; however, mood disorders occurring after cancer increased HCU most when the patients had one or more other comorbidities. On the other hand, arthritis alone or in combination with mood disorders was associated with with higher HCU when the patients had no other chronic conditions. Then again, both hospitalizations and ED visits in cancer patients increased with the number of co-occurring conditions. These findings show the importance of addressing MMB, especially mood disorders to decrease HCU that may be avoidable in cancer patients. The findings from the study add to the literature and helped to understand the predisposing factors for higher HCU in cancer patients. Future prospective cohort studies on the impact of MMB on the HCU and identifying the specific chronic conditions or disease clusters causing higher HCU will enable us to focus on the complex cancer patients having the highest health care needs. Long-standing conditions in patients with cancer

112

need to be addressed early and proper management of the chronic conditions will decrease their health service use and eventually improve patients' quality of life while reducing the burden on the health care system.

References

- Anderson, J. G. (1973). Health services utilization: Framework and review. *Health Services Research*, 8(3), 184–199.
- Aubert, C. E., Fankhauser, N., Marques-Vidal, P., Stirnemann, J., Aujesky, D., Limacher, A., & Donzé, J. (2019). Multimorbidity and healthcare resource utilization in Switzerland: A multicentre cohort study. *BMC Health Services Research*, *19*(1), 708. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12913-019-4575-2
- Austin, P. C., Daly, P. A., & Tu, J. V. (2002). A multicenter study of the coding accuracy of hospital discharge administrative data for patients admitted to cardiac care units in Ontario. *American Heart Journal*, *144*(2), 290–296. https://doi.org/10.1067/mhj.2002.123839
- Bock, J.-O., Luppa, M., Brettschneider, C., Riedel-Heller, S., Bickel, H., Fuchs, A., Gensichen, J., Maier, W., Mergenthal, K., Schäfer, I., Schön, G., Weyerer, S., Wiese, B., van den Bussche, H., Scherer, M., & König, H.-H. (2014). Impact of Depression on Health Care Utilization and Costs among Multimorbid Patients Results from the MultiCare Cohort Study. *PLoS ONE*, *9*(3), e91973. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0091973
- Carstensen, J., Andersson, D., André, M., Engström, S., Magnusson, H., & Borgquist, L. A. (2012). How does comorbidity influence healthcare costs? A population-based crosssectional study of depression, back pain and osteoarthritis. *BMJ Open*, 2(2), e000809. https://doi.org/10.1136/bmjopen-2011-000809
- Diederichs, C., Berger, K., & Bartels, D. B. (2011). The measurement of multiple chronic diseases—A systematic review on existing multimorbidity indices. *The Journals of*

113

Gerontology. Series A, Biological Sciences and Medical Sciences, *66*(3), 301–311. https://doi.org/10.1093/gerona/glq208

- Fiest, K. M., Jette, N., Quan, H., St. Germaine-Smith, C., Metcalfe, A., Patten, S. B., & Beck, C. A. (2014). Systematic review and assessment of validated case definitions for depression in administrative data. *BMC Psychiatry*, *14*(1), 289. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12888-014-0289-5
- Fortin, M., Stewart, M., Poitras, M.-E., Almirall, J., & Maddocks, H. (2012). A systematic review of prevalence studies on multimorbidity: Toward a more uniform methodology. *Annals of Family Medicine*, 10(2), 142–151. https://doi.org/10.1370/afm.1337
- Gershon, A. S., Wang, C., Guan, J., Vasilevska-Ristovska, J., Cicutto, L., & To, T. (2009).
 Identifying Individuals with Physcian Diagnosed COPD in Health Administrative
 Databases. *COPD: Journal of Chronic Obstructive Pulmonary Disease*, 6(5), 388–394.
 https://doi.org/10.1080/15412550903140865
- Gershon, Andrea S, Wang, C., Guan, J., Vasilevska-Ristovska, J., Cicutto, L., & To, T. (2009).
 Identifying Patients with Physician-Diagnosed Asthma in Health Administrative
 Databases. *Canadian Respiratory Journal*, *16*(6), 183–188.
 https://doi.org/10.1155/2009/963098
- Guo, J. J., Keck, P. E., Li, H., Jang, R., & Kelton, C. M. L. (2008). Treatment Costs and Health Care Utilization for Patients with Bipolar Disorder in a Large Managed Care Population. *Value in Health*, 11(3), 416–423. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1524-4733.2007.00287.x
- Hartung, T. J., Brähler, E., Faller, H., Härter, M., Hinz, A., Johansen, C., Keller, M., Koch, U.,Schulz, H., Weis, J., & Mehnert, A. (2017). The risk of being depressed is significantlyhigher in cancer patients than in the general population: Prevalence and severity of

depressive symptoms across major cancer types. *European Journal of Cancer*, 72, 46–53. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ejca.2016.11.017

- Hux, J. E., Ivis, F., Flintoft, V., & Bica, A. (2002). Diabetes in Ontario: Determination of prevalence and incidence using a validated administrative data algorithm. *Diabetes Care*, 25(3), 512–516. https://doi.org/10.2337/diacare.25.3.512
- Ishiguro, L., Saskin, R., Vermeulen, M., Yates, E., Gunraj, N., & Victor, J. C. (2016). ICES Report: Increasing Access to Health Administrative Data with ICES Data & Analytic Services. *Healthcare Quarterly*, 19(1), 7–9. https://doi.org/10.12927/hcq.2016.24617
- Jaakkimainen, R. L., Bronskill, S. E., Tierney, M. C., Herrmann, N., Green, D., Young, J., Ivers, N., Butt, D., Widdifield, J., & Tu, K. (2016). Identification of Physician-Diagnosed
 Alzheimer's Disease and Related Dementias in Population-Based Administrative Data: A
 Validation Study Using Family Physicians' Electronic Medical Records. *Journal of Alzheimer's Disease*, 54(1), 337–349. https://doi.org/10.3233/JAD-160105
- Jacobi, C. E., Triemstra, M., Rupp, I., Dinant, H. J., & Van Den Bos, G. A. (2001). Health care utilization among rheumatoid arthritis patients referred to a rheumatology center:
 Unequal needs, unequal care? *Arthritis Care & Research: Official Journal of the American College of Rheumatology*, 45(4), 324–330.
- Johansson, B. B. K., Holmberg, L., Berglund, I. G., Sjödén, P.-O., & Glimelius, B. L. G. (2004). Determinants of cancer patients' utilization of hospital care within two years after diagnosis. *Acta Oncologica*, 43(6), 536–544.

https://doi.org/10.1080/02841860410015631

- Juurlink, D., Preyra, C., Croxford, R., Chong, A., Austin, P., Tu, J., & Laupacis, A. (2006).
 Canadian institute for health information discharge abstract database: A validation study.
 ICES Investigative Report. Institute for Clinical Evaluative Sciences, Toronto.
- Koné Pefoyo, A. J., Bronskill, S. E., Gruneir, A., Calzavara, A., Thavorn, K., Petrosyan, Y., Maxwell, C. J., Bai, Y., & Wodchis, W. P. (2015). The increasing burden and complexity of multimorbidity. *BMC Public Health*, 15(1), 415. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12889-015-1733-2
- Lash, R. S., Bell, J. F., Reed, S. C., Poghosyan, H., Rodgers, J., Kim, K. K., Bold, R. J., & Joseph, J. G. (2017). A Systematic Review of Emergency Department Use Among Cancer Patients: *Cancer Nursing*, 40(2), 135–144. https://doi.org/10.1097/NCC.00000000000360
- Matheson, F. I., Dunn, J. R., Smith, K. L. W., Moineddin, R., & Glazier, R. H. (2012). Ontario Marginalization Index user guide version 1.0. *Toronto, ON, Centre for Research on Inner City Health.*
- Mausbach, B. T., & Irwin, S. A. (2017). Depression and healthcare service utilization in patients with cancer. *Psycho-Oncology*, 26(8), 1133–1139. https://doi.org/10.1002/pon.4133
- McDermott, C. L., Bansal, A., Ramsey, S. D., Lyman, G. H., & Sullivan, S. D. (2018).
 Depression and Health Care Utilization at End of Life Among Older Adults With
 Advanced Non–Small-Cell Lung Cancer. *Journal of Pain and Symptom Management*,
 56(5), 699-708.e1. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jpainsymman.2018.08.004
- Mazzali, C., Paganoni, A. M., Ieva, F., Masella, C., Maistrello, M., Agostoni, O., Scalvini, S., & Frigerio, M. (2016). Methodological issues on the use of administrative data in healthcare

research: The case of heart failure hospitalizations in Lombardy region, 2000 to 2012. BMC Health Services Research, 16(1), 234. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12913-016-1489-0

- Mileski, M., Pannu, U., Payne, B., Sterling, E., & McClay, R. (2020). The Impact of Nurse Practitioners on Hospitalizations and Discharges from Long-term Nursing Facilities: A Systematic Review. *Healthcare*, 8(2), 114. https://doi.org/10.3390/healthcare8020114
- National Cancer Institute. (2008). Site Recode ICD-O-3/WHO 2008 Definition. Retrieved March 30, 2019, from https://seer.cancer.gov/siterecode/icdo3_dwhoheme/index.html
- Ng, H. S., Koczwara, B., Roder, D., Niyonsenga, T., & Vitry, A. (2018). Incidence of Comorbidities in Women with Breast Cancer Treated with Tamoxifen or an Aromatase Inhibitor: An Australian Population-Based Cohort Study. *Journal of Comorbidity*, 8(1), 16–24. https://doi.org/10.15256/joc.2018.8.125
- Niazi, S., Frank, R. D., Sharma, M., Roy, V., Ames, S., Rummans, T., Spaulding, A., Sher, T., Ailawadhi, M., Bhatia, K., Ahmed, S., Tan, W., Chanan-Khan, A., & Ailawadhi, S. (2018). Impact of psychiatric comorbidities on health care utilization and cost of care in multiple myeloma. *Blood Advances*, 2(10), 1120–1128. https://doi.org/10.1182/bloodadvances.2018016717
- Nikbakhsh, N., Moudi, S., Abbasian, S., & Khafri, S. (2014). Prevalence of depression and anxiety among cancer patients. *Caspian Journal of Internal Medicine*, *5*(3), 167–170.
- Patel, R., Lloyd, T., Jackson, R., Ball, M., Shetty, H., Broadbent, M., Geddes, J. R., Stewart, R., McGuire, P., & Taylor, M. (2015). Mood instability is a common feature of mental health disorders and is associated with poor clinical outcomes. *BMJ Open*, 5(5), e007504– e007504. https://doi.org/10.1136/bmjopen-2014-007504

- Patten, S. B., & Beck, C. A. (2004). Major Depression and Mental Health Care Utilization in Canada: 1994 to 2000. *The Canadian Journal of Psychiatry*, 49(5), 303–309. https://doi.org/10.1177/070674370404900505
- Pitman, A., Suleman, S., Hyde, N., & Hodgkiss, A. (2018). Depression and anxiety in patients with cancer. *BMJ*, k1415. https://doi.org/10.1136/bmj.k1415
- Rahman, M. M., Kopec, J. A., Goldsmith, C. H., Anis, A. H., & Cibere, J. (2016). Validation of Administrative Osteoarthritis Diagnosis Using a Clinical and Radiological Population-Based Cohort. *International Journal of Rheumatology*, 2016, 6475318. https://doi.org/10.1155/2016/6475318
- Roberts, T., Miguel Esponda, G., Krupchanka, D., Shidhaye, R., Patel, V., & Rathod, S. (2018).
 Factors associated with health service utilisation for common mental disorders: A systematic review. *BMC Psychiatry*, *18*(1), 262. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12888-018-1837-1
- Robinson, R. L., Grabner, M., Palli, S. R., Faries, D., & Stephenson, J. J. (2016). Covariates of depression and high utilizers of healthcare: Impact on resource use and costs. *Journal of Psychosomatic Research*, 85, 35–43. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jpsychores.2016.04.002
- Rosano, A., Peschel, P., Kugler, J., Ricciardi, W., Guasticchi, G., & van der Zee, J. (2013).
 Preventable hospitalization and the role of primary care: A comparison between Italy and Germany. *Journal of Public Health*, *21*(5), 445–454. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10389-013-0563-x
- Schultz, S. E., Rothwell, D. M., Chen, Z., & Tu, K. (2013). Identifying cases of congestive heart failure from administrative data: A validation study using primary care patient records. *Chronic Diseases and Injuries in Canada*, 33(3), 160–166.

- Shi, L. (2012). The Impact of Primary Care: A Focused Review. *Scientifica*, 2012, 1–22. https://doi.org/10.6064/2012/432892
- Specifications, I. T. (n.d.). *The provincial advisor on the quality of health care in Ontario Indicator Technical Specifications [Internet]*. 2018 [cited 2019 Apr 15].
- van den Akker, M., Buntinx, F., Metsemakers, J. F., Roos, S., & Knottnerus, J. A. (1998).
 Multimorbidity in general practice: Prevalence, incidence, and determinants of cooccurring chronic and recurrent diseases. *Journal of Clinical Epidemiology*, *51*(5), 367– 375.
- Widdifield, J., Bombardier, C., Bernatsky, S., Paterson, J. M., Green, D., Young, J., Ivers, N., Butt, D. A., Jaakkimainen, R. L., Thorne, J. C., & Tu, K. (2014). An administrative data validation study of the accuracy of algorithms for identifying rheumatoid arthritis: The influence of the reference standard on algorithm performance. *BMC Musculoskeletal Disorders*, 15(1), 216. https://doi.org/10.1186/1471-2474-15-216
- Wright, E. A., Katz, J. N., Cisternas, M. G., Kessler, C. L., Wagenseller, A., & Losina, E.
 (2010). Impact of Knee Osteoarthritis on Health Care Resource Utilization in a US
 Population-Based National Sample: *Medical Care*, 48(9), 785–791.
 https://doi.org/10.1097/MLR.0b013e3181e419b1
- Yadav, P., Karkal, R., Kakunje, A., Mahatme, N., & Akhilesh, M. (2019). Prevalence of depressive disorders among head-and-neck cancer patients: A hospital-based, crosssectional studyAppendix. *Indian Journal of Psychiatry*, 61(4), 409. https://doi.org/10.4103/psychiatry.IndianJPsychiatry_511_18

Appendices

Appendix A: Administrative Databases Used in the Study and the Corresponding Variables

Database	Description	Variables		
Registered	Includes data on all person eligible for the	Age, sex, residence, income		
Persons	Ontario Provincial Health care program and	quintile		
Database	provides demographic information like age,			
(RPDB)	sex, date of birth, death, residence, and			
	neighborhood income			
Discharge	Hospital inpatient data. It includes data on	Arthritis, mood disorders, and		
Abstract	hospital admission, discharge, length of	other comorbidities using the		
Database	stay, primary diagnosis, other diagnoses,	ICD codes, date/year of		
(DAD)	procedures, and interventions diagnosis, hospitalization			
Ontario Health	Physician's claim database. Includes the	Arthritis, mood disorders, and		
Insurance Plan	date of visit, diagnosis, procedures such as other comorbidities us			
(OHIP) claims	laboratory tests and vaccination	ICD codes, date/year of		
		diagnosis		
National	Includes hospital outpatient data, diagnosis,	Arthritis, mood disorders, and		
Ambulatory	day surgeries, and Emergency department	other comorbidities using the		
Care Reporting	visits			

System		ICD codes, date/year of	
(NACRS)		diagnosis, ED visits	
Ontario Cancer	Provincial database of all the residents of	Age, sex, date of birth, death,	
Registry (OCR)	Ontario having a diagnosis of cancer.	cancer type, date of cancer	
	Contains demographic and clinical	diagnosis	
	information including the date of diagnosis,		
	primary cancer site, cancer stage, and death		
Ontario	The Ontario Marginalization Index is a	Ethnic concentration quintiles	
Marginalization	measure of inequalities between the		
Index (ON-	geographical areas based on four		
Marg)	dimensions; residential instability, material		
	deprivation, ethnic concentration, and		
	dependency		

Condition	ICD 9 / OHIP	ICD 10		
AMI	410	I21, I22		
Arthritis – Osteoarthritis	715	M15-M19		
Arthritis - Other Arthritis				
(Synovitis, Fibrositis,				
Connective tissue disorders,				
Ankylosing spondylitis, Gout				
Traumatic arthritis, pyogenic				
arthritis, Joint derangement,		M00-M03, M07, M10, M11-		
Dupuytren's contracture,	727, 729, 710, 720, 274, 716,	M14, M20-M25, M30-M36,		
Other MSK disorders)	711, 718, 728, 739	M65-M79		
Arthritis - Rheumatoid				
arthritis		M05-M06		
Asthma	493	J45		
Cancer	140-239	C00-C26, C30-C44, C45-C97		
Cardiac Arrythmia	427.3 (DAD) / 427 (OHIP)	I48.0, I48.1		
CHF	428	1500, 1501, 1509		
COPD	491, 492, 496	J41, J43, J44		
Demontio	290, 331, 797 (OHIP) / 290.0,	F000, F001, F002, F009,		
Demenua	290.1, 290.3, 290.4, 290.8,	F010, F011, F012, F013,		

Appendix B: ICD Codes for Chronic Conditions

122

	290.9, 294.1, 294.8, 294.9,	F018, F019, F020, F021,		
	331.0, 331.1, 331.2, 797	F022, F023, F024, F028, F03,		
	(DAD)	F051, F065, F066, F068,		
		F069, F09, G300, G301,		
		G308, G309, G310, G311,		
		R54		
Mood Disorders	296	F30-F34, F38, F39		
Diabetes	250	E08 - E13		
Hypertension	401, 402, 403, 404, 405	110, 111, 112, 113, 115		
Osteoporosis	733	M81 M82		
		N17, N18, N19, T82.4,		
Renal failure	403, 404, 584, 585, 586, v451	Z49.2, Z99.2		
Stroke	430, 431, 432, 434, 436	I60-I64		
Coronary syndrome				
(excluding MI)	411-414	120, 122-125		
Other mental disorders				
(substance use disorder,				
psychotic disorder, anxiety,				
stress reaction-specifically	291, 292, 303, 304, 305, 295,	F10-F19, F55, F20-F29, F40-		
PTSD, personality disorder)	298, 297, 300, 308, 301	F42, F93, F43, F60		

Appendix C

Univariate Analysis of Time to Mood Disorders, Arthritis, Follow-up Time and Time to

Death in Patients with Mood disorders and Arthritis Developing after Cancer (in days)

Variable	Mean	Standard	25 th	Median	75 th	Mode
		Deviation	percentile	(50 ^m	percentile	
				percentile)		
Time to diagnosis of	1178.66	1009.12	357	881	1786	42
mood disorders						
Time to the end of the	3791.38	1013.60	2945	3834	4677	2760
study (follow up time for						
the living patients) in						
patients with mood						
disorders						
Time to death (follow up	1919.83	1186.59	896	1677	2739	874
time for the patients who						
died during the study						
period) in patients with						
mood disorders						
Time to diagnosis of	1252.37	967.52	466	1010	1842	385
arthritis						
Time to the end of the	3951.57	993.60	3172	4069	4809	5112
study (follow up time for						
the living patients) in						
patients with arthritis						
Time to death (follow up	2441.25	1233.07	1424	2351	3375	958
time for the patients who						
died during the study						
period) in patients with						
arthritis						

Chapter 6: Discussion

The purpose of this thesis is to study whether there is an association between arthritis and the development of mood disorders in cancer patients considering the level of multimorbidity and to examine the impact of arthritis and mood disorders on their health care utilization. The findings showed that arthritis was not associated with the risk development of mood disorders in cancer patients; rather, the number of other comorbidities had a significant impact. However, the null association between arthritis and mood disorders did not alter in the presence of other co-occurring conditions. Another key finding was that cancer patients with both arthritis and mood disorders were associated with the highest increase in HCU.

6.1 Main Findings

6.1.1 The Incidence of Mood Disorders in Cancer Patients was 16.9 per 1000 and did not Vary According to the Presence of Arthritis

The crude cumulative incidence of mood disorders in the study population was 16.9 (95% CI 16.6-17.3) per 1000. The incidence was similar among patients with or without arthritis (17.0/1,000 vs. 16.8/1,000). Most of the studies looked at the prevalence of mood disorders but there is limited evidence in the literature on the incidence of mood disorders in cancer patients (Hung et al., 2013; Zhu et al., 2017). Hung et al. (2013) followed up a cohort of breast cancer patients in Taiwan and found that the incidence of mood disorders in these patients was 196/1,000 population which was higher than our study's estimate. They defined mood disorders with ICD-9 codes and included anxiety with mood disorders causing a much higher estimate than our study (Hung et al., 2013). On the other hand, Zhu et al. (2017) calculated the incidence of mood disorders among cancer patients in Sweden as 13.99 per 1,000 population which was slightly lower than our result as they considered only major depressive disorder.

Our study showed that arthritis was not associated with an increased risk of mood disorders in cancer patients. This contrasted with our hypothesis where it was assumed that arthritis would increase the risk of mood disorders in cancer patients. In previous research, there were no explicit tests of increased risk of mood disorders associated with arthritis among cancer patients specifically. However, cancer and arthritis were individually implicated as risk factors for mood disorders in the literature (He et al., 2008; Hung et al., 2013; Jeong et al., 2017). Among breast cancer patients, the incidence of mood disorders was 33% higher than those without cancer (Hung et al., 2013). Specifically, breast cancer patients had a two times higher risk of developing major depressive disorders and bipolar disorders (Hung et al., 2013). This was a unique finding in this study as most other studies found an increased risk of depression in cancer patients while this study also reported a higher incidence of bipolar disorder. The authors discussed that hormones used in breast cancer treatment as well as genetic mutation could increase the risk of bipolar disorders among these patients (Hung et al., 2013). On the other hand, van 't Land et al. (2010) found a 1.9 times higher risk of developing mood disorders in patients with arthritis (van 't Land et al., 2010). Hsu et al. (2014) reported two folds higher incident rates of bipolar disorder in patients with rheumatoid arthritis. The authors described that the inflammatory process of joints involved in rheumatoid arthritis might be associated with the inflammation of the brain, eventually increasing the risk of developing bipolar disorders (Hsu et al., 2014; Lampa et al., 2012). We found a null association between arthritis and the development of mood disorders in cancer patients. One possible explanation for our results may be that the pain associated with arthritis and the severity of cancer might cause a misattribution of the symptoms of depression and other mental conditions. Moreover, there might be overlapping of symptoms, i.e. pain is common in both cancer and arthritis; as such, depression associated with pain could be attributed mostly to cancer rather than

arthritis. Another possibility is inadequate care about the mental health of cancer patients and ignoring their psychiatric symptoms. When stratified by cancer types, patients with lung, prostate, and urinary system cancers showed a higher risk of mood disorders associated with arthritis at the baseline while breast cancer patients with arthritis showed a lower baseline risk. The impact of arthritis on the development of mood disorders decreased with time in the lung, prostate, and urinary system cancer, while the impact of arthritis increased in breast cancer patients with time. In cancers with poor prognosis, i.e. lung cancer, depression is mostly associated with the adverse outcomes of the cancer. Chronic conditions like arthritis could become less important with the advancement of cancer and might not increase the risk of mood disorders including depression among these patients. In contrast, breast cancer patients generally had longer survival, and likely to suffer from arthritis for a longer time. Suffering from arthritis for substantial time leads to disability, dependence on others, and eventually depression (Nicassio, 2010). This can possibly explain the higher impact of arthritis on the development of mood disorders over time. Nevertheless, Hung et al. (2013) found no association between autoimmune diseases, namely arthritis and mood disorders over time in their population-based cohort study on breast cancer patients in Taiwan (Hung et al., 2013).

6.1.2 The Number of Chronic Other Chronic Conditions (Multimorbidity) Constitutes an Important Factor for Mood Disorders Occurrence but does not Modify the Adjusted Impact of Arthritis

The risk of mood disorders in cancer patients increased with the multimorbidity level. This was consistent with the previous literature where the risk of depression was shown to be increased with the number of chronic conditions (Hartung et al., 2017; Massie, 2004). In a population-based study conducted in the United States, the authors reported increased odds of developing depression in

breast cancer patients with comorbidities and the risk was highest among those with four or more chronic conditions (Zoorob et al., 2019). However, stratified analyses by the number of cooccurring conditions showed that arthritis had no impact on the development of mood disorders, and this did not change whether the patients with cancer had no other conditions or one or more chronic conditions.

Among the other covariates increased age, stage IV cancer, certain cancer types, and death during the study period were significant risk factors for mood disorders. Similar results had been found in the literature (Nikbakhsh et al., 2014; Walker et al., 2014; Zoorob et al., 2019). Interestingly, in our study, male sex was linked to higher risk of mood disorders in contrast to literature where females are more likely to develop mood disorders (Caruso et al., 2017). However, the proportion of patients with two or more conditions was higher among males than females. Research showed that MMB is a known risk factor for the development of depression (Zoorob et al., 2019) and this could explain the higher risk of developing mood disorders among the males after adjusting for confounders. In our study, the crude incidence of mood disorders was higher among the age group 18-44 but when adjusted for other covariates, older age groups became a significant factor for developing depression. There are controversial findings in the literature regarding the impact of age on the risk of mood disorders. Nikbakhsh et al. (2014) reported that depression was more common among elderly people whereas Walker et al. (2014) described younger age as a risk factor for developing depression (Nikbakhsh et al., 2014; Jane Walker et al., 2014). Our study results followed the findings of Nikbakhsh et al. (2014) who were also focusing on cancer patients specifically.

130

6.1.3 Mood Disorders and Arthritis was Associated with Increased the Hospitalizations and

ED Visits in Cancer Patients and Mood Disorders had Higher Impact on HCU than Arthritis

Both arthritis and mood disorders were associated with increased HCU in cancer patients. Cancer patients with arthritis diagnosed before cancer exhibited 20% (95% CI = 19-21%) more ED visits but slightly less hospital admission. Again, post-cancer diagnosis of arthritis was associated with lower hospitalizations and ED visits per person-year. On the other hand, pre-cancer diagnosis of mood disorders was linked to 19% (95% CI = 14-24%) more hospitalizations and 41% (95% CI = 36-47%) more ED visits. Then again, mood disorders diagnosed after cancer were related to higher increase in both hospital admissions (65%; 95% CI = 59-71%) and ED visits (55%; 95% CI = 49-71%) 61%). When arthritis and mood disorders were present together before cancer, there was an 25% (95% CI = 20-29%) increase in hospitalizations and 60% (95% CI = 50-69%) increase in ED visits respectively. Furthermore, the co-occurrence of arthritis and mood disorders after cancer led to 28% (95% CI = 20-37%) greater hospitalizations and 60% (95% CI = 50-69%) more ED visits. The study findings are in alignment with the previous literature to some extent (Himelhoch et al., 2004b; Mausbach & Irwin, 2017; McDermott et al., 2018). Mausbach & Irwin (2017) mentioned from their population-based study that depression increased the risk of ED visits by 3.05 times and at least one hospitalization in one year by 2.24 times (Mausbach & Irwin, 2017). Niazi et al. (2018) found that mood disorders were associated with 41% more hospitalizations, 37% higher ED visits, and 22% higher ambulatory service usage. A previous study found that pre-existing depression in cancer patients decreased HCU in comparison to patients without depression whereas, depression diagnosed after cancer had no statistically significant impact on HCU (McDermott et al., 2018). We found that mood disorders was associated with increased HCU in cancer patients irrespective of its time of development (before/after cancer). McDermott et al. (2018) considered only older

lung cancer patients with increased disease severity and lower survival. As such, they could not find a significant association between depression and HCU. Our study was a population-based study with a large sample including all the cancer patients surviving at least a year and yielded a significant impact of mood disorders diagnosed before and after cancer on the HCU of the patients.

Interestingly hospitalization was lower in patients with arthritis only and a possible hypothesis is that cancer patients with arthritis had frequent encounters with the health care system, particularly primary care. Research showed that primary care physicians and nurse practitioners could have a potential impact on decreasing hospital admission and ED visits in patients with various chronic conditions (Mileski et al., 2020; Rosano et al., 2013; Shi, 2012). In cancer patients with arthritis, the early diagnosis of complications and initiation of treatments at the primary care level could prevent further hospitalizations and ED visits. However, arthritis diagnosed before cancer was linked to higher ED visits. The disease process of arthritis follows a chronic inflammatory course, having arthritis for a longer time could lead to uncontrolled symptoms and eventually increase ED visits significantly.

6.1.4 The Impact of Arthritis and Mood Disorders on the HCU of Cancer Patients Varied by the Level of Multimorbidity. Mood disorders was associated with highest Increase in Hospitalizations in Patients Without any Co-occurring Conditions while Most Pronounced Impact for ED visits was Found among the Patients with One or More Chronic Conditions.

Stratified analyses by the level of multimorbidity showed that the impact of mood disorders before cancer on hospitalization was similar among the patients having none or one or more comorbidities. When mood disorders alone were diagnosed after cancer hospitalizations were highest when the patients had no other comorbidities but remained similar for one or more co-

morbidities. In complex cancer patients with multiple chronic conditions, hospital admissions might be related to other conditions rather than mood disorders. There might be misclassification bias as psychological conditions are generally under-reported in cancer patients resulting in dilution of the estimate of the impact of mood disorders at higher MMB levels. However, diagnosis of mood disorders was linked to increased ED visits similarly at all MMB level.

On the other hand, the impact of arthritis on the hospitalizations and ED visits of cancer patients was similar across levels of MMB. When mood disorders and arthritis both occurred either before or after cancer, there was a significant increase in hospitalizations and ED visits at all MMB levels. This explained that the impact of arthritis and mood disorders were mainly related to the main exposure and time of occurrence (before and after cancer) rather than the number of other comorbid conditions. However, MMB level (excluding arthritis and mood disorders) was a significant risk factor for hospitalization and ED visits. This finding was consistent with the results of the previous studies (Himelhoch, et al., 2004; Pitman et al., 2018; Roy et al., 2018). Literature suggested that the number of comorbidities was associated with HCU in cancer patients and an increasing number of comorbidities including arthritis and mood disorders increased ED visits in cancer patients (Johansson et al., 2004). Wright et al. (2010) found that cancer patients with different chronic conditions need more health care services compared to those without any comorbidities and the need for HCU increased with the number of chronic conditions which was similar to our study findings (Wright et al., 2010).

6.2 Limitation of the Study

The use of administrative data to diagnose the cases of arthritis and mood disorders was the main limitation of the study. Diagnosis of chronic conditions based on administrative data might cause misclassification bias. The participants in the study were cancer patients diagnosed between

2003-2013, surviving more than a year, and having contacts with the health care system. As we only included the patients having a valid health card, there was a chance of selection bias. The patients who survived less than a year were excluded to avoid reverse causality but that could lead to an underestimation of the incidence of mood disorders. We performed a sensitivity analysis to describe the association between arthritis and mood disorders in cancer patients surviving less than a year. The findings showed that arthritis and MMB were not linked to the risk of mood disorders in these patients. They had increased disease severity, and their depression was associated primarily with the worst prognosis of their cancer. As a result, arthritis, MMB, and other covariates did not have an impact on the risk of mood disorders in these cancer patients.

In cancer patients, due to the severity of the disease, other chronic conditions might be underreported. So, there could be a possible underestimation of the incidence of mood disorders. Moreover, we are considering depression and bipolar disorder together as mood disorders while the pathological process and risk factors are different for those two types of mood disorders. Literature showed that cancer and arthritis are risk factors for depression while there is little evidence for their impact on the development of bipolar disorders (Hartung et al., 2017; Rathbun et al., 2018). We were not able to consider these two conditions separately in our database which might decrease the impact of arthritis on developing mood disorders. However, as the population prevalence of bipolar disorders is generally low (McDonald et al., 2015), it should not impact the study findings significantly. To determine MMB in cancer patients, only 16 chronic conditions were included in the study. The patients might have other comorbidities that were not included in the study leading to an underestimation of the burden of MMB. Moreover, the time of diagnosis of the chronic conditions was not taken into account which created misclassification of multimorbidity level diluting the impact of MMB on the development of mood disorders.

To assess the impact of arthritis and mood disorders on the HCU of cancer patients, we adopted a retrospective cohort study design. We considered that all the cases of mood disorders and arthritis were diagnosed before the outcomes (hospitalizations and ED visits per person-year). In fact, among the patients who were diagnosed with arthritis or mood disorders after their cancer might encounter the health care system before they developed those conditions. These patients were misinterpreted as exposed while they were actually not exposed. Thus, there was certainly some over-estimation of arthritis and mood disorders and associated HCU. However, as the average time for the development of mood disorders and arthritis was much lower than the average follow-up time, we expected that most patients developed mood disorders and arthritis well before to impact their HCU. The study did not consider the severity or type of chronic conditions. There were unmeasured confounders that were not considered in the study due to the unavailability of data.

6.3 Strengths of the Study

The first part of the thesis was a population-based retrospective cohort study that provided evidence for the temporal association between arthritis and mood disorders in cancer patients. We used the provincial administrative database, namely DAD, OHIP, NACRS for identifying chronic conditions including arthritis and mood disorders. An ICES investigative report on the Discharge Abstract Database described that the accuracy of demographic information was 97%, and diagnostic codes were 85% (Juurlink et al., 2006). In detecting the cases of rheumatoid arthritis, the Canadian administrative databases have 75-90% sensitivity, and 51-83% positive predictive value based on the algorithm used (Widdifield et al., 2014). The follow-up period for the cohort study was between 5-15 years and we could get long-term incidence rates of mood disorders and HCU in cancer patients. For classifying MMB level, 16 chronic conditions were considered

whereas previous evidence showed that including 11 or 12 conditions are optimum to get population prevalence of MMB (Diederichs et al., 2011; Fortin et al., 2012; van den Akker et al., 1998).

The retrospective cohort study assessing the association between arthritis, mood disorders, and HCU provided an estimate of the average annual HCU in cancer patients. The study also provides evidence for the temporal relationship between arthritis, mood disorders, and HCU in cancer patients and tested our hypothesis that MMB including mood disorders and arthritis increased HCU. We considered the time of diagnosis of mood disorders and arthritis and could demonstrate the differential impact of these conditions on the HCU of cancer patients when they developed alone or in combination before and after cancer. Stratified analyses were performed to see whether the association between arthritis, mood disorders, and HCU varied by the level of MMB and by different cancer types. Thus, we could identify the patients most probable of developing mood disorders as well as more likely to have higher HCU.

6.4 Epidemiological Implications: Internal and External Validity

In the first part of the study, we assessed the impact of arthritis on the development of mood disorders in cancer patients. In the second part, we examined the association between arthritis, mood disorders, and HCU of cancer patients. We identified patients with mood disorders using ICD-10 codes from DAD and NACRS and ICD-9 codes from OHIP. In OHIP there were three codes for mood disorders and among them, we considered the code specific for mood disorders. Besides, mood disorders were also identified using ICD-10 codes in hospitalizations data (DAD and NACRS). So, we most certainly achieved high specificity in the study while there was an underestimation of the incidence and prevalence of mood disorders in cancer patients. The prevalence of mood disorders estimated in the study was 3.52% which was much lower than the

136

annual prevalence of mood disorders (9%) in Canada in 2019 (Statistics Canada, n.d.). As only the codes specified for mood disorders were included in the study, the study might have less sensitivity while having high specificity. On the other hand, DAD has an accuracy of 85% for diagnostic codes which could decrease the sensitivity and specificity of the study as well (Juurlink et al., 2006).

The study population includes only those adult patients with cancer who had contacts with the health care system. Canada has a universal health care system, and OHIP provides health coverage to all the residents in Ontario, including the immigrants after their three months of the mandatory waiting period. As the study was population-based, so the selection bias was minimal and adjustment for main confounders contributed to good internal validity. The study analyzed data at the provincial level, and Ontario has the highest population in Canada. The findings of the study will apply to the Canadian population having similar access to the health care system as well as other high-income countries with comparable socio-demographic characteristics and healthcare access. Thus, the study has good external validity. The study included only those cancer patients who survived more than a year and the findings of the sensitivity analyses showed that arthritis was not associated with increased risk of developing mood disorders regardless of cancer patients' survival (more vs. less than a year). However, MMB was a significant risk factor for mood disorders in patients surviving more than a year and did not affect patients surviving less than a year. So, the findings may be more applicable for those patients surviving longer periods.

The second part of the thesis was a cohort study that could provide evidence of whether the increased HCU in a cancer patient with arthritis and mood disorders was originally related to these conditions. We felt that the retrospective cohort design was appropriate and feasible for this study as we could look at the average HCU per person-year over an extended period of time at the

population level and establish a temporal association between arthritis, mood disorders, and HCU in cancer patients. Although there was some misclassification of exposure as described above, the large sample size, and accounting for the time of development of mood disorders and arthritis provided some suggestions of the impact of these conditions on the HCU of cancer patients. However, a prospective cohort study with the cancer patients diagnosed between a specified period and following them for a substantial duration while taking into account the actual time of diagnosis of mood disorders and arthritis will allow establishing a stronger causal relationship between the chronic conditions, namely arthritis, mood disorders, and health care utilization.

Chapter 7: Conclusion/ Implication/ Future Research

The findings of this population-based study demonstrated that arthritis was not associated significantly with mood disorders in cancer patients in Ontario, rather the number of chronic conditions significantly increased the risk of developing mood disorders. The study also showed that arthritis and mood disorders increased HCU in cancer patients and mood disorders had a more profound impact. Arthritis alone increased only ED visits per person-year while decreasing hospitalization. On the contrary, mood disorders increased both hospitalization and ED visits per person-year. The impact of arthritis and mood disorders on the HCU of cancer patients was most in the absence of any other comorbidities.

MMB is common among cancer patients and around 75% of the patients in Ontario had at least one co-occurring condition (Koné Pefoyo et al., 2015). Addressing MMB in cancer patients is the key to decrease the risk of developing psychological conditions including mood disorders. Depression plays an important role in cancer treatment and outcome. It leads to decreased survival, complicacy in cancer management, and lower quality of life. Identifying cancer patients more prone to develop depression and early screening for the condition will improve cancer management and outcome. Moreover, mood disorders and arthritis increased HCU in cancer patients posing a burden to the health care system. If patients with mood disorders are detected early in the course of the disease, the management of their condition will be less resource-oriented.

Appropriate care management in cancer patients is crucial and is challenged by psychiatric disorders. We identified the combined effect of arthritis and mood disorders on increasing hospitalizations or emergency visits among cancer patients. It is a challenge for the health care system to accommodate complex cancer patients with varied patterns of comorbidities. Identifying the impact of arthritis/mood disorders clusters within each multimorbidity level will help in approaching patients with higher health care needs.

139

Our study found no increased risk of mood disorders associated with arthritis in cancer patients. However, other chronic conditions may increase the risk of mood disorders in these patients. Future research should be oriented to find out the comorbidities having the highest impact on the mental health of cancer patients. Research regarding individual chronic conditions, MMB, and cancer outcomes like survival and management should be encouraged. We found that the combination of arthritis and mood disorders increased HCU in cancer patients. There should be other clusters of chronic conditions impacting HCU in cancer patients. The future endeavor can be made to identify the disease clusters withing each MMB level causing the highest HCU in order to enable the health care system to optimally deliver health care for the complex cancer patients.

References

Almoallim, H., Abdulaziz, S., Fallatah, E., Alhazmi, H., Meraiani, N., Bazuhair, T., Mansour,
 M., Tayeb, A., & Fathaldin, O. (2017). Clinical characteristics and outcomes of cancer
 patients with post-chemotherapy arthritis: A retrospective case series report. *Open Access Rheumatology: Research and Reviews*, 9, 111–116.

https://doi.org/10.2147/OARRR.S134816

American College of Rheumatology. (2019). Diseases and Conditions Osteoarthritis. Retrieved 18 December 2019, from https://www.rheumatology.org/I-Am-

A/PatientCaregiver/Diseases-Conditions/Osteoarthritis

- American College of Rheumatology. (2019). Diseases and Conditions Rheumatoid Arthritis. Retrieved 18 December 2019, from https://www.rheumatology.org/I-Am-A/PatientCaregiver/Diseases-Conditions/Rheumatoid-Arthritis
- Andersen, R. M. (1995). Revisiting the behavioral model and access to medical care: Does it matter? *Journal of Health and Social Behavior*, *36*(1), 1–10.
- Andersen, R., & Newman, J. F. (2005). Societal and Individual Determinants of Medical Care Utilization in the United States: Societal and Individual Determinants of Medical Care Utilization. Milbank Quarterly, 83(4), Online-only-Online-only.

https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1468-0009.2005.00428.x

Andrykowski, M. A., Curran, S. L., Carpenter, J. S., Studts, J. L., Cunningham, L., McGrath, P.C., Sloan, D. A., & Kenady, D. E. (1999). Rheumatoid Symptoms Following Breast

Alemayehu, M., Deyessa, N., Medihin, G., & Fekadu, A. (2018). A descriptive analysis of depression and pain complaints among patients with cancer in a low income country.
 PLOS ONE, *13*(3), e0193713. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0193713

Cancer Treatment. Journal of Pain and Symptom Management, 18(2), 85–94. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0885-3924(99)00053-6

- Anuk, D., Özkan, M., Kizir, A., & Özkan, S. (2019). The characteristics and risk factors for common psychiatric disorders in patients with cancer seeking help for mental health. *BMC Psychiatry*, 19(1), 269. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12888-019-2251-z
- APA Dictionary of Psychology. (2019). Retrieved 18 December 2019, from https://dictionary.apa.org/mood-disorder
- Arndt, V., Stürmer, T., Stegmaier, C., Ziegler, H., Dhom, G., & Brenner, H. (2001). Sociodemographic factors, health behavior and late-stage diagnosis of breast cancer in Germany: A population-based study. *Journal of Clinical Epidemiology*, 54(7), 719–727.
- Arreskov, A. B., Graungaard, A. H., Kristensen, M. T., Søndergaard, J., & Davidsen, A. S.
 (2018). Life goes on... Patient perspectives on having a cancer diagnosis and other comorbid diseases: A qualitative study. *Chronic Illness*, 174239531881595.
 https://doi.org/10.1177/1742395318815954
- Arthritis Alliance of Canada. The impact of arthritis in Canada: today and over the next 30 years. 2011. Website:

http://www.arthritisalliance.ca/images/PDF/eng/Initiatives/20111022_2200_impact_of_ar thritis.pdf. Accessed August 19, 2019.

Askling, J., Fored, C. M., Brandt, L., Baecklund, E., Bertilsson, L., Feltelius, N., Cöster, L.,
Geborek, P., Jacobsson, L. T., Lindblad, S., Lysholm, J., Rantapää-Dahlqvist, S., Saxne,
T., & Klareskog, L. (2005). Risks of solid cancers in patients with rheumatoid arthritis
and after treatment with tumour necrosis factor antagonists. *Annals of the Rheumatic Diseases*, 64(10), 1421–1426. https://doi.org/10.1136/ard.2004.033993

- Ayeni, O. A., Joffe, M., Cubasch, H., Rinaldi, S., Taljaard, C., Vorster, E., Romieu, I., & Norris, S. A. (2019). Prevalence of comorbidities in women with and without breast cancer in Soweto, South Africa: Results from the SABC study. *South African Medical Journal*, *109*(4), 264. https://doi.org/10.7196/SAMJ.2019.v109i4.13465
- Babitsch, B., Gohl, D., & von Lengerke, T. (2012). Re-revisiting Andersen's Behavioral Model of Health Services Use: A systematic review of studies from 1998-2011. *Psycho-Social Medicine*, 9, Doc11. https://doi.org/10.3205/psm000089
- BarChana, M., Levav, I., Lipshitz, I., Pugachova, I., Kohn, R., Weizman, A., & Grinshpoon, A. (2008). Enhanced cancer risk among patients with bipolar disorder. *Journal of Affective Disorders*, 108(1–2), 43–48. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jad.2007.09.003
- Bermedo-Carrasco, S., & Waldner, C. L. (2016). The role of socio-demographic factors in premature cervical cancer mortality in Colombia. *BMC Public Health*, 16(1). https://doi.org/10.1186/s12889-016-3645-1
- Bray, F., Ferlay, J., Soerjomataram, I., Siegel, R. L., Torre, L. A., & Jemal, A. (2018). Global cancer statistics 2018: GLOBOCAN estimates of incidence and mortality worldwide for 36 cancers in 185 countries. *CA: A Cancer Journal for Clinicians*, 68(6), 394–424. https://doi.org/10.3322/caac.21492
- Brenner, D. R., Weir, H. K., Demers, A. A., Ellison, L. F., Louzado, C., Shaw, A., Turner, D.,
 Woods, R. R., & Smith, L. M. (2020). Projected estimates of cancer in Canada in 2020. *Canadian Medical Association Journal*, *192*(9), E199–E205.
 https://doi.org/10.1503/cmaj.191292

Cadarette, S. M., & Wong, L. (2015). An Introduction to Health Care Administrative Data. *The Canadian Journal of Hospital Pharmacy*, 68(3), 232–237. https://doi.org/10.4212/cjhp.v68i3.1457

Canada, C. H. (2003). Arthritis in Canada: An ongoing challenge. Health Canada.

Canada, A. A. of. (2011). The impact of arthritis in Canada: Today and over the next 30 years.

- Canadian Cancer Society's Advisory Committee on Cancer Statistics. Canadian Cancer Statistics 2017. Toronto, ON: Canadian Cancer Society; 2017. Available at: cancer.ca/Canadian-CancerStatistics-2017-EN.pdf (accessed [June 30, 2019])
- Canadian Cancer Statistics Advisory Committee. Canadian Cancer Statistics 2018. Toronto, ON: Canadian Cancer Society; 2018. Available at: cancer.ca/Canadian-Cancer-Statistics-2018-EN (accessed [June 30, 2019])
- Canadian Cancer Statistics Advisory Committee. Canadian Cancer Statistics 2019. Toronto, ON: Canadian Cancer Society; 2019. Available at: cancer.ca/Canadian-Cancer-Statistics-2019-EN (accessed [October 30, 2019]).
- Canadian Institute for Health Information. Data Quality Documentation, National Ambulatory Care Reporting System — Current-Year Information, 2018–2019. 2019.
- Cancer Care Ontario. (2018). *Ontario cancer statistics 2018*. Retrieved June 30, 2019 from https://www.cancercareontario.ca/sites/ccocancercare/files/assets/OCS2018_rev1312201 8.pdf

Cancer Care Ontario. Ontario Cancer Statistics 2018. Toronto: Cancer Care Ontario; 2018.

Caruso, R., Nanni, M. G., Riba, M., Sabato, S., Mitchell, A. J., Croce, E., & Grassi, L. (2017). Depressive spectrum disorders in cancer: Prevalence, risk factors and screening for
depression: a critical review. *Acta Oncologica*, *56*(2), 146–155. https://doi.org/10.1080/0284186X.2016.1266090

- Chang, C.-K., Hayes, R. D., Broadbent, M. T. M., Hotopf, M., Davies, E., Møller, H., & Stewart, R. (2014). A cohort study on mental disorders, stage of cancer at diagnosis and subsequent survival. *BMJ Open*, 4(1), e004295. https://doi.org/10.1136/bmjopen-2013-004295
- Chen, D., Shen, J., Zhao, W., Wang, T., Han, L., Hamilton, J. L., & Im, H.-J. (2017).
 Osteoarthritis: Toward a comprehensive understanding of pathological mechanism. *Bone Research*, 5(1). https://doi.org/10.1038/boneres.2016.44
- Chen, Y.-J., Chang, Y.-T., Wang, C.-B., & Wu, C.-Y. (2011). The risk of cancer in patients with rheumatoid arthritis: A nationwide cohort study in Taiwan. *Arthritis & Rheumatism*, 63(2), 352–358. https://doi.org/10.1002/art.30134
- Choy, E. H. S., & Calabrese, L. H. (2018). Neuroendocrine and neurophysiological effects of interleukin 6 in rheumatoid arthritis. *Rheumatology*, 57(11), 1885–1895. https://doi.org/10.1093/rheumatology/kex391
- Chung, J., Ju, G., Yang, J., Jeong, J., Jeong, Y., Choi, M. K., Kwon, J., Lee, K. H., Kim, S. T., & Han, H. S. (2018). Prevalence of and factors associated with anxiety and depression in Korean patients with newly diagnosed advanced gastrointestinal cancer. *The Korean Journal of Internal Medicine*, 33(3), 585–594. https://doi.org/10.3904/kjim.2016.108
- Colleoni, M., Mandala, M., Peruzzotti, G., Robertson, C., Bredart, A., & Goldhirsch, A. (2000).
 Depression and degree of acceptance of adjuvant cytotoxic drugs. *Lancet (London, England)*, 356(9238), 1326–1327. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(00)02821-X

- Corbacho, M. I., & Dapueto, J. J. (2010). Assessing the functional status and quality of life of patients with rheumatoid arthritis. *Revista Brasileira De Reumatologia*, *50*(1), 31–43.
- Corbett, T., & Bridges, J. (2019). Multimorbidity in older adults living with and beyond cancer: *Current Opinion in Supportive and Palliative Care*, 1.

https://doi.org/10.1097/SPC.000000000000439

- Da Silva, R. B., Contandriopoulos, A.-P., Pineault, R., & Tousignant, P. (2011). A global approach to evaluation of health services utilization: Concepts and measures. *Healthcare Policy = Politiques De Sante*, 6(4), e106-117.
- Danaei, G., Vander Hoorn, S., Lopez, A. D., Murray, C. J. L., Ezzati, M., & Comparative Risk Assessment collaborating group (Cancers). (2005). Causes of cancer in the world: Comparative risk assessment of nine behavioural and environmental risk factors. *Lancet* (*London, England*), 366(9499), 1784–1793. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(05)67725-2
- Daneshi, N., Fararouei, M., Mohammadianpanah, M., Zare-Bandamiri, M., Parvin, S., &
 Dianatinasab, M. (2018). Effects of Different Treatment Strategies and Tumor Stage on
 Survival of Patients with Advanced Laryngeal Carcinoma: A 15-Year Cohort Study.
 Journal of Cancer Epidemiology, 2018, 1–8. https://doi.org/10.1155/2018/9678097
- Dauchy, S., Dolbeault, S., & Reich, M. (2013). Depression in cancer patients. *European Journal* of Cancer Supplements, 11(2), 205–215. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ejcsup.2013.07.006
- de Graeff, A., de Leeuw, J. R., Ros, W. J., Hordijk, G. J., Blijham, G. H., & Winnubst, J. A.
 (2001). Sociodemographic factors and quality of life as prognostic indicators in head and neck cancer. *European Journal of Cancer (Oxford, England: 1990)*, 37(3), 332–339.

Desplenter, F., Bond, C., Watson, M., Burton, C., Murchie, P., Lee, A. J., Lefevre, K., Simoens, S., & Laekeman, G. (2012). Incidence and drug treatment of emotional distress after cancer diagnosis: A matched primary care case–control study. *British Journal of Cancer*, 107(9), 1644–1651. https://doi.org/10.1038/bjc.2012.364

 Diederichs, C., Berger, K., & Bartels, D. B. (2011). The measurement of multiple chronic diseases—A systematic review on existing multimorbidity indices. *The Journals of Gerontology. Series A, Biological Sciences and Medical Sciences*, 66(3), 301–311. https://doi.org/10.1093/gerona/glq208

- Dima, S., Chen, K.-H., Wang, K.-J., Wang, K.-M., & Teng, N.-C. (2018). Effect of Comorbidity on Lung Cancer Diagnosis Timing and Mortality: A Nationwide Population-Based Cohort Study in Taiwan. *BioMed Research International*, 2018, 1–9. https://doi.org/10.1155/2018/1252897
- Duthie, K., Strohschein, F., & Loiselle, C. G. (2017). Living with cancer and other chronic conditions: Patients' perceptions of their healthcare experience. *Canadian Oncology Nursing Journal*, 27(1), 43–48. https://doi.org/10.5737/236880762714348
- Eibl, G., Cruz-Monserrate, Z., Korc, M., Petrov, M. S., Goodarzi, M. O., Fisher, W. E.,
 Habtezion, A., Lugea, A., Pandol, S. J., Hart, P. A., & Andersen, D. K. (2018). Diabetes
 Mellitus and Obesity as Risk Factors for Pancreatic Cancer. *Journal of the Academy of Nutrition and Dietetics*, *118*(4), 555–567. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jand.2017.07.005
- Elandt, K., & Aletaha, D. (2011). Treating rheumatic patients with a malignancy. *Arthritis Research & Therapy*, *13*(3), 223. https://doi.org/10.1186/ar3352
- Ellison, L. F. (2018). Progress in net cancer survival in Canada over 20 years. *Health Reports*, 29(9), 10–18.

- Extermann, M. (2007). Interaction between comorbidity and cancer. *Cancer Control: Journal of the Moffitt Cancer Center*, *14*(1), 13–22. https://doi.org/10.1177/107327480701400103
- Feely, A., Lix, L. M., & Reimer, K. (2017). Estimating multimorbidity prevalence with the Canadian Chronic Disease Surveillance System. *Health Promotion and Chronic Disease Prevention in Canada: Research, Policy and Practice*, 37(7), 215–222. https://doi.org/10.24095/hpcdp.37.7.02
- Filipowicz-Sosnowska, A. (2019). Comorbidities and multimorbidity in rheumatic diseases. *Reumatologia*, 57(1), 1–2. https://doi.org/10.5114/reum.2019.83232
- Fitzgerald, P., Lo, C., Li, M., Gagliese, L., Zimmermann, C., & Rodin, G. (2015). The relationship between depression and physical symptom burden in advanced cancer. *BMJ Supportive & Palliative Care*, 5(4), 381–388. https://doi.org/10.1136/bmjspcare-2012-000380
- Fortin, M., Lapointe, L., Hudon, C., Vanasse, A., Ntetu, A. L., & Maltais, D. (2004).
 Multimorbidity and quality of life in primary care: A systematic review. *Health and Quality of Life Outcomes*, 2, 51. https://doi.org/10.1186/1477-7525-2-51
- Fortin, M., Stewart, M., Poitras, M.-E., Almirall, J., & Maddocks, H. (2012). A systematic review of prevalence studies on multimorbidity: Toward a more uniform methodology. *Annals of Family Medicine*, 10(2), 142–151. https://doi.org/10.1370/afm.1337
- Frank, S. A. (2004). Genetic predisposition to cancer—Insights from population genetics. *Nature Reviews Genetics*, 5(10), 764–772. https://doi.org/10.1038/nrg1450
- Gadalla, T. (2008). Association of comorbid mood disorders and chronic illness with disability and quality of life in Ontario, Canada. *Chronic Dis Can*, *28*(4), 148–154.

148

Gapstur, S. M., Drope, J. M., Jacobs, E. J., Teras, L. R., McCullough, M. L., Douglas, C. E., Patel, A. V., Wender, R. C., & Brawley, O. W. (2018). A blueprint for the primary prevention of cancer: Targeting established, modifiable risk factors. *CA: A Cancer Journal for Clinicians*, 68(6), 446–470. https://doi.org/10.3322/caac.21496

- Gignac, M. A. M., Backman, C. L., Davis, A. M., Lacaille, D., Mattison, C. A., Montie, P., & Badley, E. M. (2008). Understanding social role participation: What matters to people with arthritis? *The Journal of Rheumatology*, 35(8), 1655–1663.
- Gignac, M. A. M., Kristman, V., Smith, P. M., Beaton, D. E., Badley, E. M., Ibrahim, S., & Mustard, C. A. (2018). Are There Differences in Workplace Accommodation Needs, Use and Unmet Needs Among Older Workers With Arthritis, Diabetes and No Chronic Conditions? Examining the Role of Health and Work Context. *Work, Aging and Retirement*, 4(4), 381–398. https://doi.org/10.1093/workar/way004
- Glimelius, B., Hoffman, K., Sjödén, P. O., Jacobsson, G., Sellström, H., Enander, L. K., Linné, T., & Svensson, C. (1996). Chemotherapy improves survival and quality of life in advanced pancreatic and biliary cancer. *Annals of Oncology: Official Journal of the European Society for Medical Oncology*, 7(6), 593–600. https://doi.org/10.1093/oxfordjournals.annonc.a010676
- Graham, L. A., Wagner, T. H., Richman, J. S., Morris, M. S., Copeland, L. A., Harris, A. HS.,
 Itani, K. MF., & Hawn, M. T. (2019). Exploring Trajectories of Health Care Utilization
 Before and After Surgery. *Journal of the American College of Surgeons*, 228(1), 116–128. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jamcollsurg.2018.10.010

Gurney, J., Sarfati, D., & Stanley, J. (2015). The impact of patient comorbidity on cancer stage at diagnosis. *British Journal of Cancer*, 113(9), 1375–1380. https://doi.org/10.1038/bjc.2015.355

Hartung, T. J., Brähler, E., Faller, H., Härter, M., Hinz, A., Johansen, C., Keller, M., Koch, U.,
Schulz, H., Weis, J., & Mehnert, A. (2017). The risk of being depressed is significantly
higher in cancer patients than in the general population: Prevalence and severity of
depressive symptoms across major cancer types. *European Journal of Cancer*, 72, 46–53.
https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ejca.2016.11.017

- Hawkes, N. (2019). Cancer survival data emphasise importance of early diagnosis. *BMJ*, 1408. https://doi.org/10.1136/bmj.1408
- He, Y., Zhang, M., Lin, E. H. B., Bruffaerts, R., Posada-Villa, J., Angermeyer, M. C., Levinson, D., de Girolamo, G., Uda, H., Mneimneh, Z., Benjet, C., Graaf, R. de, Scott, K. M., Gureje, O., Seedat, S., Haro, J. M., Bromet, E. J., Alonso, J., Kovess, V., ... Kessler, R. (2008). Mental disorders among persons with arthritis: Results from the World Mental Health Surveys. *Psychological Medicine*, *38*(11), 1639–1650. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0033291707002474

Health Canada. Arthritis in Canada: an ongoing challenge. Ottawa: Health Canada, 2003

- Hellgren, K., Smedby, K. E., Feltelius, N., Baecklund, E., & Askling, J. (2010). Do rheumatoid arthritis and lymphoma share risk factors?: A comparison of lymphoma and cancer risks before and after diagnosis of rheumatoid arthritis. *Arthritis & Rheumatism*, 62(5), 1252– 1258. https://doi.org/10.1002/art.27402
- Helmick, C. G., Felson, D. T., Lawrence, R. C., Gabriel, S., Hirsch, R., Kwoh, C. K., Liang, M.H., Kremers, H. M., Mayes, M. D., Merkel, P. A., Pillemer, S. R., Reveille, J. D., Stone,

J. H., & National Arthritis Data Workgroup. (2008). Estimates of the prevalence of arthritis and other rheumatic conditions in the United States: Part I. *Arthritis & Rheumatism*, *58*(1), 15–25. https://doi.org/10.1002/art.23177

- Himelhoch, S., Weller, W. E., Wu, A. W., Anderson, G. F., & Cooper, L. A. (2004). Chronic medical illness, depression, and use of acute medical services among Medicare beneficiaries. *Medical Care*, 42(6), 512–521.
- Hong, J. S., & Tian, J. (2014). Prevalence of anxiety and depression and their risk factors in Chinese cancer patients. *Supportive Care in Cancer*, 22(2), 453–459. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00520-013-1997-y
- Hsu, C. D., Wang, X., Habif, D. V., Ma, C. X., & Johnson, K. J. (2017). Breast cancer stage variation and survival in association with insurance status and sociodemographic factors in US women 18 to 64 years old: Breast Cancer Stage and Survival. *Cancer*, *123*(16), 3125–3131. https://doi.org/10.1002/cncr.30722
- Hsu, C.-C., Chen, S.-C., Liu, C.-J., Lu, T., Shen, C.-C., Hu, Y.-W., Yeh, C.-M., Chen, P.-M.,
 Chen, T.-J., & Hu, L.-Y. (2014). Rheumatoid Arthritis and the Risk of Bipolar Disorder:
 A Nationwide Population-Based Study. *PLoS ONE*, 9(9), e107512.
 https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0107512
- Hung, Y.-P., Liu, C.-J., Tsai, C.-F., Hung, M.-H., Tzeng, C.-H., Liu, C.-Y., & Chen, T.-J.
 (2013a). Incidence and risk of mood disorders in patients with breast cancers in Taiwan: A nationwide population-based study: Mood disorders in patients with breast cancers. *Psycho-Oncology*, n/a-n/a. https://doi.org/10.1002/pon.3277
- Iglay, K., Santorelli, M. L., Hirshfield, K. M., Williams, J. M., Rhoads, G. G., Lin, Y., & Demissie, K. (2017). Impact of Preexisting Mental Illness on All-Cause and Breast

Cancer–Specific Mortality in Elderly Patients With Breast Cancer. *Journal of Clinical Oncology*, *35*(36), 4012–4018. https://doi.org/10.1200/JCO.2017.73.4947

- Ihemelandu, C., Zheng, C., Hall, E., Langan, R. C., Shara, N., Johnson, L., & Al-Refaie, W. (2016). Multimorbidity and access to major cancer surgery at high-volume hospitals in a regionalized era. *The American Journal of Surgery*, 211(4), 697–702. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.amjsurg.2015.09.017
- Institute for Clinical Evaluative Sciences. (2014). Integrating care for Cancer patients: An evidence-informed analysis. Retrieved July 18, 2019 from https://www.cancercareontario.ca > file > download
- Ishiguro, L., Saskin, R., Vermeulen, M. J., Yates, E., Gunraj, N., & Victor, J. C. (2016). Increasing Access to Health Administrative Data with ICES Data & Analytic Services. *Healthcare Quarterly (Toronto, Ont.)*, 19(1), 7–9.
- Jemal, A., Bray, F., Center, M. M., Ferlay, J., Ward, E., & Forman, D. (2011). Global cancer statistics. CA: A Cancer Journal for Clinicians, 61(2), 69–90. https://doi.org/10.3322/caac.20107
- Jeong, H., Baek, S. Y., Kim, S. W., Eun, Y. H., Kim, I. Y., Kim, H., Lee, J., Koh, E.-M., & Cha, H.-S. (2017). Comorbidities of rheumatoid arthritis: Results from the Korean National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey. *PLOS ONE*, *12*(4), e0176260. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0176260
- Ji, J., Liu, X., Sundquist, K., & Sundquist, J. (2011). Survival of cancer in patients with rheumatoid arthritis: A follow-up study in Sweden of patients hospitalized with rheumatoid arthritis 1 year before diagnosis of cancer. *Rheumatology*, 50(8), 1513–1518. https://doi.org/10.1093/rheumatology/ker143

Johansson, B. B. K., Holmberg, L., Berglund, I. G., Sjödén, P.-O., & Glimelius, B. L. G. (2004). Determinants of cancer patients' utilization of hospital care within two years after diagnosis. *Acta Oncologica*, 43(6), 536–544. https://doi.org/10.1080/02841860410015631

- Johnson, C. B., Davis, M. K., Law, A., & Sulpher, J. (2016). Shared Risk Factors for Cardiovascular Disease and Cancer: Implications for Preventive Health and Clinical Care in Oncology Patients. *Canadian Journal of Cardiology*, 32(7), 900–907. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cjca.2016.04.008
- Johnston, M. C., Crilly, M., Black, C., Prescott, G. J., & Mercer, S. W. (2019). Defining and measuring multimorbidity: A systematic review of systematic reviews. *European Journal* of Public Health, 29(1), 182–189. https://doi.org/10.1093/eurpub/cky098
- Jørgensen, T. L., Hallas, J., Friis, S., & Herrstedt, J. (2012). Comorbidity in elderly cancer patients in relation to overall and cancer-specific mortality. *British Journal of Cancer*, 106(7), 1353–1360. https://doi.org/10.1038/bjc.2012.46
- Juurlink, D., Preyra, C., Croxford, R., Chong, A., Austin, P., Tu, J., & Laupacis, A. (2006).
 Canadian institute for health information discharge abstract database: A validation study.
 ICES Investigative Report. Institute for Clinical Evaluative Sciences, Toronto.
- Kanani, R., Davies, E. A., Hanchett, N., & Jack, R. H. (2016). The association of mood disorders with breast cancer survival: An investigation of linked cancer registration and hospital admission data for South East England. *Psycho-Oncology*, 25(1), 19–27. https://doi.org/10.1002/pon.4037
- Kent, E., Mollica, M., Klabunde, C. N., Arora, N. K., Elliott, M., McNeel, T. S., & Wilder Smith, A. (2018). Examining the relative influence of multimorbidity on variations in

older cancer patients' experiences with care. *Journal of Clinical Oncology*, *36*(30_suppl), 14–14. https://doi.org/10.1200/JCO.2018.36.30_suppl.14

- Kenzik, K. M., Kent, E. E., Martin, M. Y., Bhatia, S., & Pisu, M. (2016). Chronic condition clusters and functional impairment in older cancer survivors: A population-based study. *Journal of Cancer Survivorship: Research and Practice*, *10*(6), 1096–1103. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11764-016-0553-4
- Key, T. J., Schatzkin, A., Willett, W. C., Allen, N. E., Spencer, E. A., & Travis, R. C. (2004). Diet, nutrition and the prevention of cancer. *Public Health Nutrition*, 7(1a), 187–200. https://doi.org/10.1079/PHN2003588
- Khue, P. M., Thom, V. T., Minh, D. Q., Quang, L. M., & Hoa, N. L. (2019). Depression and Anxiety as Key Factors Associated With Quality of Life Among Lung Cancer Patients in Hai Phong, Vietnam. *Frontiers in Psychiatry*, *10*. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyt.2019.00352

Knoll, A. D., & MacLennan, R. N. (2017). Prevalence and correlates of depression in Canada: Findings from the Canadian Community Health Survey. *Canadian Psychology/Psychologie Canadienne*, 58(2), 116–123. https://doi.org/10.1037/cap0000103

- Koné Pefoyo, A. J., Bronskill, S. E., Gruneir, A., Calzavara, A., Thavorn, K., Petrosyan, Y.,
 Maxwell, C. J., Bai, Y., & Wodchis, W. P. (2015). The increasing burden and complexity of multimorbidity. *BMC Public Health*, 15(1). https://doi.org/10.1186/s12889-015-1733-2
- Kopetz, S., Chang, G. J., Overman, M. J., Eng, C., Sargent, D. J., Larson, D. W., Grothey, A., Vauthey, J.-N., Nagorney, D. M., & McWilliams, R. R. (2009). Improved Survival in

Metastatic Colorectal Cancer Is Associated With Adoption of Hepatic Resection and Improved Chemotherapy. *Journal of Clinical Oncology*, *27*(22), 3677–3683. https://doi.org/10.1200/JCO.2008.20.5278

- Koroukian, S., Warner, D., Schiltz, N., Cooper, G., Owusu, C., Stange, K., & Berger, N. (2018). Abstract P6-02-01: Perceived life expectancy, multimorbidity, and breast cancer screening in older women. *Poster Session Abstracts*, P6-02-01-P6-02–01. https://doi.org/10.1158/1538-7445.SABCS17-P6-02-01
- Krebber, A. M. H., Buffart, L. M., Kleijn, G., Riepma, I. C., de Bree, R., Leemans, C. R., Becker, A., Brug, J., van Straten, A., Cuijpers, P., & Verdonck-de Leeuw, I. M. (2014).
 Prevalence of depression in cancer patients: A meta-analysis of diagnostic interviews and self-report instruments: Prevalence of depression in cancer patients. *Psycho-Oncology*, 23(2), 121–130. https://doi.org/10.1002/pon.3409
- Kuwornu, J. P., Lix, L. M., & Shooshtari, S. (2014). Multimorbidity disease clusters in
 Aboriginal and non-Aboriginal Caucasian populations in Canada. *Chronic Diseases and Injuries in Canada*, 34(4), 218–225.
- Lampa, J., Westman, M., Kadetoff, D., Agreus, A. N., Le Maitre, E., Gillis-Haegerstrand, C., Andersson, M., Khademi, M., Corr, M., Christianson, C. A., Delaney, A., Yaksh, T. L., Kosek, E., & Svensson, C. I. (2012). Peripheral inflammatory disease associated with centrally activated IL-1 system in humans and mice. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 109(31), 12728–12733. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1118748109
- Lash, R. S., Bell, J. F., Reed, S. C., Poghosyan, H., Rodgers, J., Kim, K. K., Bold, R. J., & Joseph, J. G. (2017). A Systematic Review of Emergency Department Use Among

Cancer Patients: *Cancer Nursing*, 40(2), 135–144. https://doi.org/10.1097/NCC.00000000000360

- Lasry, J.-C. M., Margolese, R. G., Poisson, R., Shibata, H., Fleischer, D., Lafleur, D., Legault, S., & Taillefer, S. (1987). Depression and body image following mastectomy and lumpectomy. *Journal of Chronic Diseases*, 40(6), 529–534. https://doi.org/10.1016/0021-9681(87)90010-5
- Lebenbaum, M., Zaric, G. S., Thind, A., & Sarma, S. (2018). Trends in obesity and multimorbidity in Canada. *Preventive Medicine*, 116, 173–179. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ypmed.2018.08.025
- Lebrun, L. A. (2011). Black/White Racial Disparities in Health: A Cross-Country Comparison of Canada and the United States. *Archives of Internal Medicine*, 171(17), 1591. https://doi.org/10.1001/archinternmed.2011.408
- Lee, L., Cheung, W. Y., Atkinson, E., & Krzyzanowska, M. K. (2011). Impact of comorbidity on chemotherapy use and outcomes in solid tumors: A systematic review. *Journal of Clinical Oncology: Official Journal of the American Society of Clinical Oncology*, 29(1), 106–117. https://doi.org/10.1200/JCO.2010.31.3049
- Leite, A. A., Costa, A. J. G., Lima, B. de A. M. de, Padilha, A. V. L., Albuquerque, E. C. de, & Marques, C. D. L. (2011). Comorbidities in patients with osteoarthritis: Frequency and impact on pain and physical function. *Revista Brasileira De Reumatologia*, 51(2), 118–123.
- Lewis, A. F., Landells, I., Mugford, G., & Khraishi, M. (2018). AB0331 Incidence of malignancy in psoriatic and rheumatoid arthritis patients living in newfoundland and

labrador. *Rheumatoid Arthritis – Comorbidity and Clinical Aspects*, 1340.2-1341. https://doi.org/10.1136/annrheumdis-2018-eular.5849

- Li, M., Kennedy, E. B., Byrne, N., Gérin-Lajoie, C., Katz, M. R., Keshavarz, H., Sellick, S., & Green, E. (2016). Management of Depression in Patients With Cancer: A Clinical Practice Guideline. *Journal of Oncology Practice*, *12*(8), 747–756. https://doi.org/10.1200/JOP.2016.011072
- Li, Q., Lin, Y., Xu, Y., & Zhou, H. (2018). The impact of depression and anxiety on quality of life in Chinese cancer patient-family caregiver dyads, a cross-sectional study. *Health and Quality of Life Outcomes*, 16(1). https://doi.org/10.1186/s12955-018-1051-3
- Li, X., Gignac, M. A. M., & Anis, A. H. (2006). Workplace, psychosocial factors, and depressive symptoms among working people with arthritis: A longitudinal study. *The Journal of Rheumatology*, 33(9), 1849–1855.
- Lima, M. P., Longatto-Filho, A., & Osório, F. L. (2016). Predictor Variables and Screening Protocol for Depressive and Anxiety Disorders in Cancer Outpatients. *PLOS ONE*, 11(3), e0149421. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0149421
- Lin, G.-M., Chen, Y.-J., Kuo, D.-J., Jaiteh, L. E. S., Wu, Y.-C., Lo, T.-S., & Li, Y.-H. (2013). Cancer incidence in patients with schizophrenia or bipolar disorder: A nationwide population-based study in Taiwan, 1997-2009. *Schizophrenia Bulletin*, *39*(2), 407–416. https://doi.org/10.1093/schbul/sbr162
- Lin, J., McGlynn, K. A., Carter, C. A., Nations, J. A., Anderson, W. F., Shriver, C. D., & Zhu, K. (2016). The Impact of Preexisting Mental Health Disorders on the Diagnosis, Treatment, and Survival among Lung Cancer Patients in the U.S. Military Health System. *Cancer*

Epidemiology Biomarkers & Prevention, *25*(12), 1564–1571. https://doi.org/10.1158/1055-9965.EPI-16-0316

- Litwic, A., Edwards, M. H., Dennison, E. M., & Cooper, C. (2013). Epidemiology and burden of osteoarthritis. *British Medical Bulletin*, 105(1), 185–199. https://doi.org/10.1093/bmb/lds038
- Luisa Vázquez Navarrete, M. (2009). Qualitative and quantitative methods in health research.
- Marks, R. (2014). Depression and Osteoarthritis: Impact on Disability. *Journal of Aging Science*, 02(03). https://doi.org/10.4172/2329-8847.1000126

International Journal of Integrated Care, 9(5). https://doi.org/10.5334/ijic.377

- Massie, M. J. (2004). Prevalence of Depression in Patients With Cancer. Journal of the National Cancer Institute Monographs, 2004(32), 57–71. https://doi.org/10.1093/jncimonographs/lgh014
- Matheson, F. I., Dunn, J. R., Smith, K. L. W., Moineddin, R., & Glazier, R. H. (2012). Ontario Marginalization Index user guide version 1.0. *Toronto, ON, Centre for Research on Inner City Health.*
- Mausbach, B. T., & Irwin, S. A. (2017). Depression and healthcare service utilization in patients with cancer. *Psycho-Oncology*, *26*(8), 1133–1139. https://doi.org/10.1002/pon.4133
- McDermott, C. L., Bansal, A., Ramsey, S. D., Lyman, G. H., & Sullivan, S. D. (2018).
 Depression and Health Care Utilization at End of Life Among Older Adults With Advanced Non-Small-Cell Lung Cancer. *Journal of Pain and Symptom Management*, 56(5), 699-708.e1. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jpainsymman.2018.08.004

McDonald, K. C., Bulloch, A. G. M., Duffy, A., Bresee, L., Williams, J. V. A., Lavorato, D. H.,
& Patten, S. B. (2015). Prevalence of Bipolar I and II Disorder in Canada. *The Canadian Journal of Psychiatry*, 60(3), 151–156. https://doi.org/10.1177/070674371506000310

159

- Mehta, R. D., & Roth, A. J. (2015). Psychiatric considerations in the oncology setting:
 Psychiatric considerations in the oncology setting. *CA: A Cancer Journal for Clinicians*, 65(4), 299–314. https://doi.org/10.3322/caac.21285
- Mellemkjaer, L., Linet, M. S., Gridley, G., Frisch, M., Møller, H., & Olsen, J. H. (1996).
 Rheumatoid arthritis and cancer risk. *European Journal of Cancer (Oxford, England: 1990)*, 32A(10), 1753–1757. https://doi.org/10.1016/0959-8049(96)00210-9
- Mileski, M., Pannu, U., Payne, B., Sterling, E., & McClay, R. (2020). The Impact of Nurse Practitioners on Hospitalizations and Discharges from Long-term Nursing Facilities: A Systematic Review. *Healthcare*, 8(2), 114. https://doi.org/10.3390/healthcare8020114
- Miller, K. D., Nogueira, L., Mariotto, A. B., Rowland, J. H., Yabroff, K. R., Alfano, C. M., Jemal, A., Kramer, J. L., & Siegel, R. L. (2019). Cancer treatment and survivorship statistics, 2019. *CA: A Cancer Journal for Clinicians*. https://doi.org/10.3322/caac.21565
- Mitchell, A. J., Chan, M., Bhatti, H., Halton, M., Grassi, L., Johansen, C., & Meader, N. (2011).
 Prevalence of depression, anxiety, and adjustment disorder in oncological,
 haematological, and palliative-care settings: A meta-analysis of 94 interview-based
 studies. *The Lancet. Oncology*, *12*(2), 160–174. https://doi.org/10.1016/S1470-2045(11)70002-X
- Mols, F., Helfenrath, K. A., Vingerhoets, A. J. J. M., Coebergh, J. W. W., & van de Poll-Franse,L. V. (2007). Increased health care utilization among long-term cancer survivors

compared to the average Dutch population: A population-based study. *International Journal of Cancer*, *121*(4), 871–877. https://doi.org/10.1002/ijc.22739

- Naidoo, J., Cappelli, L. C., Forde, P. M., Marrone, K. A., Lipson, E. J., Hammers, H. J.,
 Sharfman, W. H., Le, D. T., Baer, A. N., Shah, A. A., Albayda, J., Manno, R. L., Haque,
 U., Gutierrez, A. K., Bingham, C. O., & Brahmer, J. R. (2017). Inflammatory Arthritis: A
 Newly Recognized Adverse Event of Immune Checkpoint Blockade. *The Oncologist*,
 22(6), 627–630. https://doi.org/10.1634/theoncologist.2016-0390
- National Cancer Institute. (n.d.a). NCI dictionary of cancer terms. Retrieved December 10, 2019 from https://www.cancer.gov/publications/dictionaries/cancer-terms/def/cancer
- National Cancer Institute. (2008). Surveillance, epidemiology, and end results program. Site recode ICD-O-3/WHO 2008 definition. Retrieved August 25, 2019 from https://seer.cancer.gov/siterecode/icdo3_dwhoheme/index.html
- Nayak, P., Luo, R., Elting, L., Zhao, H., & Suarez-Almazor, M. E. (2017). Impact of Rheumatoid Arthritis on the Mortality of Elderly Patients Who Develop Cancer: A Population-Based Study: RA and Mortality of Elderly Patients With Cancer. *Arthritis Care & Research*, 69(1), 75–83. https://doi.org/10.1002/acr.22997
- Neal, R. D., & Allgar, V. L. (2005). Sociodemographic factors and delays in the diagnosis of six cancers: Analysis of data from the 'National Survey of NHS Patients: Cancer.' *British Journal of Cancer*, 92(11), 1971–1975. https://doi.org/10.1038/sj.bjc.6602623
- Ng, C. G., Boks, M. P. M., Zainal, N. Z., & de Wit, N. J. (2011). The prevalence and pharmacotherapy of depression in cancer patients. *Journal of Affective Disorders*, 131(1–3), 1–7. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jad.2010.07.034

- Ng, H., Roder, D., & Vitry, A. (2016). Prevalence of Comorbidities and Health Status among Current Cancer and Cancer Survivors: An Australian Population-Based Study. *Value in Health*, 19(7), A884–A885. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jval.2016.08.282
- Niazi, S., Frank, R. D., Sharma, M., Roy, V., Ames, S., Rummans, T., Spaulding, A., Sher, T., Ailawadhi, M., Bhatia, K., Ahmed, S., Tan, W., Chanan-Khan, A., & Ailawadhi, S. (2018). Impact of psychiatric comorbidities on health care utilization and cost of care in multiple myeloma. *Blood Advances*, 2(10), 1120–1128. https://doi.org/10.1182/bloodadvances.2018016717
- Nicassio, P. M. (2010). Arthritis and psychiatric disorders: Disentangling the relationship. Journal of Psychosomatic Research, 68(2), 183–185. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jpsychores.2009.09.008
- Nielsen, R. E., Kugathasan, P., Straszek, S., Jensen, S. E., & Licht, R. W. (2019). Why are somatic diseases in bipolar disorder insufficiently treated? *International Journal of Bipolar Disorders*, 7(1), 12. https://doi.org/10.1186/s40345-019-0147-y
- Nikbakhsh, N., Moudi, S., Abbasian, S., & Khafri, S. (2014a). Prevalence of depression and anxiety among cancer patients. *Caspian Journal of Internal Medicine*, *5*(3), 167–170.
- Nimh.nih.gov. (2020). NIMH » Major Depression. [online] Available at: https://www.nimh.nih.gov/health/statistics/major-depression.shtml [Accessed 16 Jan. 2020].
- Non communicable diseases. (2019). Retrieved 18 December 2019, from https://www.who.int/news-room/fact-sheets/detail/noncommunicable-diseases

- Nunes, B. P., Flores, T. R., Mielke, G. I., Thumé, E., & Facchini, L. A. (2016). Multimorbidity and mortality in older adults: A systematic review and meta-analysis. *Archives of Gerontology and Geriatrics*, 67, 130–138. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.archger.2016.07.008
- Onitilo, A. A., Nietert, P. J., & Egede, L. E. (2006). Effect of depression on all-cause mortality in adults with cancer and differential effects by cancer site. *General Hospital Psychiatry*, 28(5), 396–402. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.genhosppsych.2006.05.006
- Ording, A. G., Garne, J. P., Nyström, P. M. W., Frøslev, T., Sørensen, H. T., & Lash, T. L.
 (2013). Comorbid Diseases Interact with Breast Cancer to Affect Mortality in the First
 Year after Diagnosis—A Danish Nationwide Matched Cohort Study. *PLoS ONE*, 8(10),
 e76013. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0076013
- Pan, H.-H., Chu, C.-H., Wu, L.-F., Hsieh, P.-C., Chang, K.-C., & Li, C.-Y. (2016). Predictors for Reconstruction and Mood Disorder Associated With Reconstruction in Patients With Breast Cancer and Mastectomy: A Retrospective Cohort Study. *Medicine*, 95(3), e2510. https://doi.org/10.1097/MD.0000000002510
- Parmelee, P. A., Harralson, T. L., McPherron, J. A., DeCoster, J., & Schumacher, H. R. (2012).
 Pain, Disability, and Depression in Osteoarthritis: Effects of Race and Sex. *Journal of Aging and Health*, 24(1), 168–187. https://doi.org/10.1177/0898264311410425
- Patel, A., Pathak, Y., Patel, J., & Sutariya, V. (2018). Role of nutritional factors in pathogenesis of cancer. *Food Quality and Safety*, 2(1), 27–36. https://doi.org/10.1093/fqsafe/fyx033
- Patel, R., Wen, K.-Y., & Aggarwal, R. (2018). Demographic Pattern and Hospitalization Outcomes of Depression among 2.1 Million Americans with Four Major Cancers in the United States. *Medical Sciences*, 6(4), 93. https://doi.org/10.3390/medsci6040093

- Patten, S. B., Williams, J. V. A., Lavorato, D. H., Wang, J. L., Jetté, N., Sajobi, T. T., Fiest, K. M., & Bulloch, A. G. M. (2018). Patterns of association of chronic medical conditions and major depression. *Epidemiology and Psychiatric Sciences*, 27(1), 42–50. https://doi.org/10.1017/S204579601600072X
- Patten, Scott B. (2005). An analysis of data from two general health surveys found that increased incidence and duration contributed to elevated prevalence of major depression in persons with chronic medical conditions. *Journal of Clinical Epidemiology*, 58(2), 184–189. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jclinepi.2004.06.006
- Patten, Scott B., & Barbui, C. (2004). Drug-induced depression: A systematic review to inform clinical practice. *Psychotherapy and Psychosomatics*, 73(4), 207–215. https://doi.org/10.1159/000077739
- Patten, Scott B., Wang, J. L., Williams, J. V. A., Currie, S., Beck, C. A., Maxwell, C. J., & El-Guebaly, N. (2006). Descriptive epidemiology of major depression in Canada. *Canadian Journal of Psychiatry. Revue Canadienne De Psychiatrie*, 51(2), 84–90. https://doi.org/10.1177/070674370605100204
- Perruccio, A. V., Power, J. D., & Badley, E. M. (2007). The relative impact of 13 chronic conditions across three different outcomes. *Journal of Epidemiology and Community Health*, 61(12), 1056–1061. https://doi.org/10.1136/jech.2006.047308
- Pinquart, M., & Duberstein, P. R. (2010). Depression and cancer mortality: A meta-analysis. *Psychological Medicine*, 40(11), 1797–1810. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0033291709992285
- Pirl, W. F., & Roth, A. J. (1999). Diagnosis and treatment of depression in cancer patients. *Depression*, 13(9).

- Pitman, A., Suleman, S., Hyde, N., & Hodgkiss, A. (2018). Depression and anxiety in patients with cancer. *BMJ*, k1415. https://doi.org/10.1136/bmj.k1415
- Polsky, D., Doshi, J. A., Marcus, S., Oslin, D., Rothbard, A., Thomas, N., & Thompson, C. L. (2005). Long-term risk for depressive symptoms after a medical diagnosis. *Archives of Internal Medicine*, 165(11), 1260–1266. https://doi.org/10.1001/archinte.165.11.1260
- Postal, M., & Appenzeller, S. (2015). The importance of cytokines and autoantibodies in depression. *Autoimmunity Reviews*, *14*(1), 30–35.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.autrev.2014.09.001

- Radner, H. (2016). Multimorbidity in rheumatic conditions. *Wiener Klinische Wochenschrift*, *128*(21–22), 786–790. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00508-016-1090-x
- Rathbun, A. M., Evans, Z., Shardell, M., Yau, M., Gallo, J., Stuart, E., Schuler, M., & Hochberg, M. (2018). OP0003 Association between disease severity and onset of depression in knee osteoarthritis. *WEDNESDAY*, *13 JUNE 2018*, 50.3-51. https://doi.org/10.1136/annrheumdis-2018-eular.7224
- Ritchie, C. S., Kvale, E., & Fisch, M. J. (2011). Multimorbidity: An issue of growing importance for oncologists. *Journal of Oncology Practice*, 7(6), 371–374. https://doi.org/10.1200/JOP.2011.000460
- Roberts, K. C., Rao, D. P., Bennett, T. L., Loukine, L., & Jayaraman, G. C. (2015). Prevalence and patterns of chronic disease multimorbidity and associated determinants in Canada. *Health Promotion and Chronic Disease Prevention in Canada: Research, Policy and Practice*, 35(6), 87–94.

164

Rohekar, S., Tom, B. D. M., Hassa, A., Schentag, C. T., Farewell, V. T., & Gladman, D. D.
(2008). Prevalence of malignancy in psoriatic arthritis. *Arthritis & Rheumatism*, 58(1), 82–87. https://doi.org/10.1002/art.23185

Rolke, H. B., Bakke, P. S., & Gallefoss, Frode. (2008). Health related quality of life, mood disorders and coping abilities in an unselected sample of patients with primary lung cancer. *Respiratory Medicine*, *102*(10), 1460–1467. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.rmed.2008.04.002

- Rosano, A., Peschel, P., Kugler, J., Ricciardi, W., Guasticchi, G., & van der Zee, J. (2013).
 Preventable hospitalization and the role of primary care: A comparison between Italy and Germany. *Journal of Public Health*, *21*(5), 445–454. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10389-013-0563-x
- Rowland, T. A., & Marwaha, S. (2018). Epidemiology and risk factors for bipolar disorder. *Therapeutic Advances in Psychopharmacology*, 8(9), 251–269. https://doi.org/10.1177/2045125318769235
- Roy, S., Vallepu, S., Barrios, C., & Hunter, K. (2018). Comparison of Comorbid Conditions Between Cancer Survivors and Age-Matched Patients Without Cancer. *Journal of Clinical Medicine Research*, 10(12), 911–919. https://doi.org/10.14740/jocmr3617w
- Rybakowski, J. K., Suwalska, A., Lojko, D., Rymaszewska, J., & Kiejna, A. (2005). Bipolar mood disorders among Polish psychiatric outpatients treated for major depression. *Journal of Affective Disorders*, 84(2–3), 141–147. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jad.2004.01.005

- Salako, O., Okediji, P., Habeeb, M., Fatiregun, O., Awofeso, O., & Joseph, A. (2018). The
 Burden of Comorbidities in Cancer Patients in Southwestern Nigeria. *Journal of Global Oncology*, 4 suppl 2, 61s–61s. https://doi.org/10.1200/jgo.18.14400
- Sarfati, D., Koczwara, B., & Jackson, C. (2016). The impact of comorbidity on cancer and its treatment. CA: A Cancer Journal for Clinicians, 66(4), 337–350. https://doi.org/10.3322/caac.21342
- Satin, J. R., Linden, W., & Phillips, M. J. (2009). Depression as a predictor of disease progression and mortality in cancer patients: A Meta-Analysis. *Cancer*, 115(22), 5349– 5361. https://doi.org/10.1002/cncr.24561
- SAS Institute. (n.d.) Cary, North Carolina, USA (Version 9.4) [Software]
- Shankar, A., Dracham, C., Ghoshal, S., & Grover, S. (2016). Prevalence of depression and anxiety disorder in cancer patients: An institutional experience. *Indian Journal of Cancer*, 53(3), 432–434. https://doi.org/10.4103/0019-509X.200651
- Sharma, A., Kudesia, P., Shi, Q., & Gandhi, R. (2016). Anxiety and depression in patients with osteoarthritis: Impact and management challenges. *Open Access Rheumatology: Research and Reviews, Volume 8*, 103–113. https://doi.org/10.2147/OARRR.S93516
- Shi, L. (2012). The Impact of Primary Care: A Focused Review. *Scientifica*, 2012, 1–22. https://doi.org/10.6064/2012/432892
- Shrestha, S., Shrestha, S., & Khanal, S. (2019). Polypharmacy in elderly cancer patients: Challenges and the way clinical pharmacists can contribute in resource-limited settings. *AGING MEDICINE*, 2(1), 42–49. https://doi.org/10.1002/agm2.12051

- Singer, S., Das-Munshi, J., & Brähler, E. (2010). Prevalence of mental health conditions in cancer patients in acute care—A meta-analysis. *Annals of Oncology*, 21(5), 925–930. https://doi.org/10.1093/annonc/mdp515
- Skivington, K., Katikireddi, S., Leyland, A., Hunt, K., & Mercer, S. (2015). Risk factors for multimorbidity: A multilevel analysis of a longitudinal cohort from Scotland. *European Journal of Public Health*, 25(suppl_3). https://doi.org/10.1093/eurpub/ckv167.020
- Smetana Jr., K., Lacina, L., Szabo, P., Dvořánková, B., Brož, P., & Šedo, A. (2016). Ageing as an Important Risk Factor for Cancer. *Anticancer Research*, 36(10), 5009–5018. https://doi.org/10.21873/anticanres.11069
- Smith, H. R. (2015). Depression in cancer patients: Pathogenesis, implications and treatment (Review). Oncology Letters, 9(4), 1509–1514. https://doi.org/10.3892/ol.2015.2944
- Søgaard, M., Thomsen, R. W., Bossen, K. S., Sørensen, H. T., & Nørgaard, M. (2013). The impact of comorbidity on cancer survival: A review. *Clinical Epidemiology*, 5(Suppl 1), 3–29. https://doi.org/10.2147/CLEP.S47150
- St John, P. D., Tyas, S. L., Menec, V., & Tate, R. (2014). Multimorbidity, disability, and mortality in community-dwelling older adults. *Canadian Family Physician Medecin De Famille Canadien*, 60(5), e272-280.
- Stanton, A. L., Rowland, J. H., & Ganz, P. A. (2015). Life after diagnosis and treatment of cancer in adulthood: Contributions from psychosocial oncology research. *American Psychologist*, 70(2), 159–174. https://doi.org/10.1037/a0037875
- Statistics Canada. (2019). Cancer incidence in Canada, 2016. Retrieved March 30, 2019, from https://www150.statcan.gc.ca/n1/daily-quotidien/190129/dq190129c-eng.htm

- Statistics Canada. (n.d.). *Health characteristics, annual estimates* [Data set]. Government of Canada. https://doi.org/10.25318/1310009601-ENG
- Statistics Canada. Table 13-10-0096-18 Mood disorders, by age group https://doi.org/10.25318/1310009601-eng
- Sturgeon, J. A., Finan, P. H., & Zautra, A. J. (2016). Affective disturbance in rheumatoid arthritis: Psychological and disease-related pathways. *Nature Reviews. Rheumatology*, 12(9), 532–542. https://doi.org/10.1038/nrrheum.2016.112
- Sun, Y., Vedsted, P., Fenger-Grøn, M., Wu, C. S., Bech, B. H., Olsen, J., Benros, M. E., & Vestergaard, M. (2015). Cancer Mortality in People Treated with Antidepressants before Cancer Diagnosis: A Population Based Cohort Study. *PLOS ONE*, *10*(9), e0138134. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0138134
- Sun, Y.-S., Zhao, Z., Yang, Z.-N., Xu, F., Lu, H.-J., Zhu, Z.-Y., Shi, W., Jiang, J., Yao, P.-P., & Zhu, H.-P. (2017). Risk Factors and Preventions of Breast Cancer. *International Journal* of Biological Sciences, 13(11), 1387–1397. https://doi.org/10.7150/ijbs.21635
- Tan, M.-M., Ho, W.-K., Yoon, S.-Y., Mariapun, S., Hasan, S. N., Lee, D. S.-C., Hassan, T., Lee, S.-Y., Phuah, S.-Y., Sivanandan, K., Ng, P. P.-S., Rajaram, N., Jaganathan, M., Jamaris, S., Islam, T., Rahmat, K., Fadzli, F., Vijayananthan, A., Rajadurai, P., ... Teo, S.-H. (2018). A case-control study of breast cancer risk factors in 7,663 women in Malaysia. *PLOS ONE*, *13*(9), e0203469. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0203469
- Tas, F., Ciftci, R., Kilic, L., & Karabulut, S. (2013). Age is a prognostic factor affecting survival in lung cancer patients. *Oncology Letters*, 6(5), 1507–1513. https://doi.org/10.3892/ol.2013.1566

Tomasetti, C., & Vogelstein, B. (2015). Variation in cancer risk among tissues can be explained by the number of stem cell divisions. *Science*, 347(6217), 78–81. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.1260825

- Torre, L. A., Siegel, R. L., Ward, E. M., & Jemal, A. (2016). Global Cancer Incidence and Mortality Rates and Trends—An Update. *Cancer Epidemiology Biomarkers & Prevention*, 25(1), 16–27. https://doi.org/10.1158/1055-9965.EPI-15-0578
- Tsai, W.-C., Kung, P.-T., Wang, Y.-H., Kuo, W.-Y., & Li, Y.-H. (2018). Influence of the time interval from diagnosis to treatment on survival for early-stage liver cancer. *PLOS ONE*, *13*(6), e0199532. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0199532
- Tsuchiya, M., Kurosawa, H., Shimura, Y., Kaneko, H., Liu, L., Sadatsuki, R., Anwarjan, Y.,
 Hada, S., Kinoshita, M., Makino, Y., Sawa, M., Iwase, Y., Kaneko, K., & Ishijima, M.
 (2014). Depression complicated with knee osteoarthritis. *Osteoarthritis and Cartilage*,
 22, S413–S414. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.joca.2014.02.779
- Tu, H., Wen, C. P., Tsai, S. P., Chow, W.-H., Wen, C., Ye, Y., Zhao, H., Tsai, M. K., Huang, M., Dinney, C. P., Tsao, C. K., & Wu, X. (2018). Cancer risk associated with chronic diseases and disease markers: Prospective cohort study. *BMJ*, k134.
 https://doi.org/10.1136/bmj.k134
- Turkiewicz, A., Díaz, Y., Poveda-Marina, J. L., Duarte-Salles, T., & Prieto-Alhambra, D. (2020).
 Knee osteoarthritis and risk of ten cancers in a large real-world matched cohort study.
 Osteoarthritis and Cartilage, 28, S421–S422. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.joca.2020.02.654
- Vallerand, I. A., Patten, S. B., & Barnabe, C. (2019). Depression and the risk of rheumatoid arthritis: *Current Opinion in Rheumatology*, 31(3), 279–284. https://doi.org/10.1097/BOR.00000000000597

- van den Akker, M., Buntinx, F., Metsemakers, J. F., Roos, S., & Knottnerus, J. A. (1998).
 Multimorbidity in general practice: Prevalence, incidence, and determinants of cooccurring chronic and recurrent diseases. *Journal of Clinical Epidemiology*, *51*(5), 367– 375.
- van 't Land, H., Verdurmen, J., ten Have, M., van Dorsselaer, S., Beekman, A., & de Graaf, R. (2010). The association between arthritis and psychiatric disorders; results from a longitudinal population-based study. *Journal of Psychosomatic Research*, 68(2), 187–193. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jpsychores.2009.05.011
- Vergés Milano, J., Herrero Barbero, M., Giménez Basallote, S., Vergara Martín, J., Viles Lladó,
 E., Martínez Serrano, H., Rodríguez Roca, G., Sánchez bellmunt, L., Díaz Muñoz, J.,
 Frías Rodríguez, J., Castaño García, A., Jiménez Díaz, J., Rodríguez del Cossío, Á.,
 Belenguer Prieto, R., & Llisterri Caro, J. (2016). Anxiety and depression in knee
 osteoarthritic patients: Results from EMARTRO study. *Osteoarthritis and Cartilage, 24*,
 S218–S219. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.joca.2016.01.422
- Villarreal-Garza, C., Platas, A., Miaja, M., Lopez-Martinez, E., Muñoz-Lozano, J., Fonseca, A., Pineda, C., Barragan-Carrillo, R., Martinez-Cannon, B., Chapman, J.-A., Goss, P., Bargallo-Rocha, J., Mohar, A., & Castro-Sanchez, A. (2019). Abstract P1-11-17: Effects of depression, anxiety, and sexual functioning on quality of life among young breast cancer patients in Mexico. *Poster Session Abstracts*, P1-11-17-P1-11–17. https://doi.org/10.1158/1538-7445.SABCS18-P1-11-17
- Walker, J., Holm Hansen, C., Martin, P., Sawhney, A., Thekkumpurath, P., Beale, C., Symeonides, S., Wall, L., Murray, G., & Sharpe, M. (2013). Prevalence of depression in

adults with cancer: A systematic review. *Annals of Oncology*, 24(4), 895–900. https://doi.org/10.1093/annonc/mds575

- Walker, Jane, Hansen, C. H., Martin, P., Symeonides, S., Ramessur, R., Murray, G., & Sharpe, M. (2014). Prevalence, associations, and adequacy of treatment of major depression in patients with cancer: A cross-sectional analysis of routinely collected clinical data. *The Lancet Psychiatry*, 1(5), 343–350. https://doi.org/10.1016/S2215-0366(14)70313-X
- Waraich, P., Goldner, E. M., Somers, J. M., & Hsu, L. (2004). Prevalence and Incidence Studies of Mood Disorders: A Systematic Review of the Literature. *The Canadian Journal of Psychiatry*, 49(2), 124–138. https://doi.org/10.1177/070674370404900208
- Ward, M. M., & Alehashemi, S. (2020). Risks of solid cancers in elderly persons with osteoarthritis or ankylosing spondylitis. *Rheumatology*, keaa166. https://doi.org/10.1093/rheumatology/keaa166
- Warner, D. F., Schiltz, N. K., Stange, K. C., Given, C. W., Owusu, C., Berger, N. A., & Koroukian, S. M. (2017). Complex multimorbidity and health outcomes in older adult cancer survivors ^a. *Family Medicine and Community Health*, 5(2), 129–138. https://doi.org/10.15212/FMCH.2017.0127
- Warner, E. T., Tamimi, R. M., Hughes, M. E., Ottesen, R. A., Wong, Y.-N., Edge, S. B., Theriault, R. L., Blayney, D. W., Niland, J. C., Winer, E. P., Weeks, J. C., & Partridge, A. H. (2015). Racial and Ethnic Differences in Breast Cancer Survival: Mediating Effect of Tumor Characteristics and Sociodemographic and Treatment Factors. *Journal of Clinical Oncology*, *33*(20), 2254–2261. https://doi.org/10.1200/JCO.2014.57.1349

- Wei, E. K., Wolin, K. Y., & Colditz, G. A. (2010). Time Course of Risk Factors in Cancer Etiology and Progression. *Journal of Clinical Oncology*, 28(26), 4052–4057. https://doi.org/10.1200/JCO.2009.26.9324
- Widdifield, J., Bombardier, C., Bernatsky, S., Paterson, J. M., Green, D., Young, J., Ivers, N., Butt, D. A., Jaakkimainen, R. L., Thorne, J. C., & Tu, K. (2014). An administrative data validation study of the accuracy of algorithms for identifying rheumatoid arthritis: The influence of the reference standard on algorithm performance. *BMC Musculoskeletal Disorders*, 15(1), 216. https://doi.org/10.1186/1471-2474-15-216
- Wilton, K. M., & Matteson, E. L. (2017). Malignancy Incidence, Management, and Prevention in Patients with Rheumatoid Arthritis. *Rheumatology and Therapy*, 4(2), 333–347. https://doi.org/10.1007/s40744-017-0064-4
- Woods, L. M., Rachet, B., & Coleman, M. P. (2006). Origins of socio-economic inequalities in cancer survival: A review. *Annals of Oncology*, 17(1), 5–19. https://doi.org/10.1093/annonc/mdj007
- World Health Organization. (2019). Non communicable diseases. Retrieved 18 December 2019, from https://www.who.int/news-room/fact-sheets/detail/noncommunicable-diseases
- World Health Organization. (2019). Mental disorders. Retrieved 18 December 2019, from https://www.who.int/news-room/fact-sheets/detail/mental-disorders/detail/mentaldisorders
- Wright, E. A., Katz, J. N., Cisternas, M. G., Kessler, C. L., Wagenseller, A., & Losina, E.
 (2010). Impact of Knee Osteoarthritis on Health Care Resource Utilization in a US
 Population-Based National Sample: *Medical Care*, 48(9), 785–791.
 https://doi.org/10.1097/MLR.0b013e3181e419b1

- Wu, S., Zhu, W., Thompson, P., & Hannun, Y. A. (2018). Evaluating intrinsic and non-intrinsic cancer risk factors. *Nature Communications*, 9(1). https://doi.org/10.1038/s41467-018-05467-z
- Xie, L., Semenciw, R., & Mery, L. (2015). Cancer incidence in Canada: Trends and projections (1983-2032). Health Promotion and Chronic Disease Prevention in Canada: Research, Policy and Practice, 35 Suppl 1, 2–186.
- Xu, B., & Lin, J. (2017). Characteristics and risk factors of rheumatoid arthritis in the United States: An NHANES analysis. *PeerJ*, 5, e4035. https://doi.org/10.7717/peerj.4035
- Yadav, P., Karkal, R., Kakunje, A., Mahatme, N., & Akhilesh, M. (2019). Prevalence of depressive disorders among head-and-neck cancer patients: A hospital-based, crosssectional studyAppendix. *Indian Journal of Psychiatry*, 61(4), 409. https://doi.org/10.4103/psychiatry.IndianJPsychiatry_511_18
- Yang, D. D., Krasnova, A., Nead, K. T., Choueiri, T. K., Hu, J. C., Hoffman, K. E., Yu, J. B., Spratt, D. E., Feng, F. Y., Trinh, Q.-D., & Nguyen, P. L. (2018). Androgen deprivation therapy and risk of rheumatoid arthritis in patients with localized prostate cancer. *Annals* of Oncology, 29(2), 386–391. https://doi.org/10.1093/annonc/mdx744
- Yang, Y.-L., Liu, L., Wang, Y., Wu, H., Yang, X.-S., Wang, J.-N., & Wang, L. (2013). The prevalence of depression and anxiety among Chinese adults with cancer: A systematic review and meta-analysis. *BMC Cancer*, *13*(1). https://doi.org/10.1186/1471-2407-13-393
- Young, J. J., Bruno, D., & Pomara, N. (2014). A review of the relationship between proinflammatory cytokines and major depressive disorder. *Journal of Affective Disorders*, 169, 15–20. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jad.2014.07.032

- Zhu, J., Fang, F., Sjölander, A., Fall, K., Adami, H. O., & Valdimarsdóttir, U. (2017). First-onset mental disorders after cancer diagnosis and cancer-specific mortality: A nationwide cohort study. *Annals of Oncology*, 28(8), 1964–1969. https://doi.org/10.1093/annonc/mdx265
- Zhu, S., Qiu, H., Bennett, S., Kuek, V., Rosen, V., Xu, H., & Xu, J. (2019). Chondromodulin-1 in health, osteoarthritis, cancer, and heart disease. *Cellular and Molecular Life Sciences*, 76(22), 4493–4502. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00018-019-03225-y
- Zimmaro, L. A., Sephton, S. E., Siwik, C. J., Phillips, K. M., Rebholz, W. N., Kraemer, H. C., Giese-Davis, J., Wilson, L., Bumpous, J. M., & Cash, E. D. (2018). Depressive symptoms predict head and neck cancer survival: Examining plausible behavioral and biological pathways: Depression and Head and Neck Cancer Survival. *Cancer*, 124(5), 1053–1060. https://doi.org/10.1002/cncr.31109
- Zoorob, R. J., Salemi, J. L., Mejia de Grubb, M. C., Modak, S., & Levine, R. S. (2019). A nationwide study of breast cancer, depression, and multimorbidity among hospitalized women and men in the United States. *Breast Cancer Research and Treatment*, 174(1), 237–248. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10549-018-5059-5

Appendices







Checking Proportionality of Multimorbidity Levels

Regression of Continuous Variables with Survival Function



The plot of Martingale Residuals for the Cox Model



The plot of Deviance Residuals for the Cox Model



Model Diagnostic for Negative Binomial Model Showing the Adjusted Impact of Mood Disorders and Arthritis on the Average Annual Hospitalizations of Cancer Patients Including the Interaction Between Cancer and Multimorbidity

Criteria For Assessing Goodness Of Fit			
Criterion	DF	Value	Value/DF
Deviance	45E4	292838.3925	0.6543
Scaled Deviance	45E4	292838.3925	0.6543
Pearson Chi-Square	45E4	457534.5635	1.0223
Scaled Pearson X2	45E4	457534.5635	1.0223
Log Likelihood		-356063.1591	
Full Log Likelihood		-410172.5910	
AIC (smaller is better)		820485.1821	
AICC (smaller is better)		820485.2043	
BIC (smaller is better)		821256.0001	
Model Diagnostic for Negative Binomial Model Showing the Adjusted Impact of Mood Disorders and Arthritis on the Average Annual ED Visits of Cancer Patients Including the Interaction Between Cancer and Multimorbidity

Criteria For Assessing Goodness Of Fit			
Criterion	DF	Value	Value/DF
Deviance	45E4	325038.1235	0.7263
Scaled Deviance	45E4	325038.1235	0.7263
Pearson Chi-Square	45E4	594404.4494	1.3281
Scaled Pearson X2	45E4	594404.4494	1.3281
Log Likelihood		-375710.6651	
Full Log Likelihood		-487626.0920	
AIC (smaller is better)		975392.1840	
AICC (smaller is better)		975392.2062	
BIC (smaller is better)		976163.0020	

181